BACKGROUND DATA ON PHYSICIAN REIMBURSEMENT UNDER MEDICARE

Prepared by the Staffs for the Use of the

COMMITTEE ON FINANCE UNITED STATES SENATE

ROBERT J. DOLE, Chairman

AND THE

COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS Dan Rostenkowski, *Chairman*

AND

COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE John D. Dingell, *Chairman* HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES



OCTOBER 1983

WMCP: 98-16

(House Committee on Ways and Means)

Paint South No. 98-P

(House Committee on Energy and Commerce)

Printed for the use of the Committee on Finance, U.S. Senate, the Committee on Ways and Means, and the Committee on Energy and Commerce, House of Representatives

> U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON : 1983

25-248 O

H36a-a4 H78a-51 S36a-50

COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

ROBERT J. DOLE, Kansas, Chairman

BOB PACKWOOD, Oregon WILLIAM V. ROTH, JR., Delaware JOHN C. DANFORTH, Missouri JOHN H. CHAFEE, Rhode Island JOHN HEINZ, Pennsylvania MALCOLM WALLOP, Wyoming DAVID DURENBERGER, Minnesota WILLIAM L. ARMSTRONG, Colorado STEVEN D. SYMMS, Idaho CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, Iowa

· · ·

• • م. ر

RUSSELL B. LONG, Louisiana LLOYD BENTSEN, Texas SPARK M. MATSUNAGA, Hawaii DANIEL PATRICK MOYNIHAN, New York MAX BAUCUS, Montana DAVID L. BOREN, Oklahoma BILL BRADLEY, New Jersey GEORGE J. MITCHELL, Maine DAVID PRYOR, Arkansas

RODERICK A. DEARMENT, Chief Counsel and Staff Director MICHAEL STERN, Minority Staff Director

COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS

DAN ROSTENKOWSKI, Illinois, Chairman

SAM M. GIBBONS, Florida J. J. PICKLE, Texas CHARLES B. RANGEL, New York FORTNEY H. (PETE) STARK, California JAMES R. JONES, Oklahoma ANDY JACOBS, Jr., Indiana HAROLD FORD, Tennessee ED JENKINS, Georgia RICHARD A. GEPHARDT, Missouri THOMAS J. DOWNEY, New York CECIL (CEC) HEFTEL, Hawaii WYCHE FOWLER, JR., Georgia FRANK J. GUARINI, New Jersey JAMES Mr SHANNON, Massachusetts MARTY RUSSO, Illinois DON J. PEASE, Ohio KENT HANCE, Texas ROBERT T. MATSUI, California BERYL ANTHONY, JR., Arkansas RONNIE G. FLIPPO, Alabama BYRON L. DORGAN, North Dakota BARBARA B. KENNELLY, Connecticut

BARBER B. CONABLE, JR., New York JOHN J. DUNCAN, Tennessee BILL ARCHER, Texas GUY VANDER JAGT, Michigan PHILIP M. CRANE, Illinois BILL FRENZEL, Minnesota JAMES G. MARTIN, North Carolina RICHARD T. SCHULZE, Pennsylvania BILL GRADISON, Ohio W. HENSON MOORE, Louisiana CARROLL A. CAMPBELL, JR., South Carolina WILLIAM M. THOMAS, California

JOHN J. SALMON, Chief Counsel JOSEPH K. DOWLEY, Assistant Chief Counsel ROBERT J. LEONARD, Chief Tax Counsel A. L. SINGLETON, Minority Chief of Staff

(ii)

COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE

JOHN D. DINGELL, Michigan, Chairman

JAMES H. SCHEUER, New York RICHARD L. OTTINGER, New York HENRY A. WAXMAN, California TIMOTHY E. WIRTH, Colorado PHILIP R. SHARP, Indiana JAMES J. FLORIO, New Jersey EDWARD J. MARKEY, Massachusetts THOMAS A. LUKEN, Ohio DOUG WALGREN, Pennsylvania ALBERT GORE, JR., Tennessee BARBARA A. MIKULSKI, Maryland AL SWIFT, Washington MICKEY LELAND, Texas RICHARD C. SHELBY, Alabama CARDISS COLLINS, Illinois MIKE SYNAR, Oklahoma W. J. "BILLY" TAUZIN, Louisiana RON WYDEN, Oregon RALPH M. HALL, Texas DENNIS E. ECKART, Ohio WAYNE DOWDY, Mississippi BILL RICHARDSON, New Mexico JIM SLATTERY, Kansas GERRY SIKORSKI, Minnesota JOHN BRYANT, Texas JIM BATES, California JAMES T. BROYHILL, North Carolina NORMAN F. LENT, New York EDWARD R. MADIGAN, Illinois CARLOS J. MOORHEAD, California MATTHEW J. RINALDO, New Jersey TOM CORCORAN, Illinois WILLIAM E. DANNEMEYER, California BOB WHITTAKER, Kansas THOMAS J. TAUKE, Iowa DON RITTER, Pennsylvania DAN COATS, Indiana THOMAS J. BLILEY, JR., Virginia JACK FIELDS, Texas MICHAEL G. OXLEY, Ohio HOWARD C. NIELSON, Utah

والمطر والمركز والمراجب والمركزين والمراجب والمراج المراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع

40

FRANK M. POTTER, Jr., Chief Counsel and Staff Director SHARON E. DAVIS, Chief Clerk/Administrative Assistant DONALD A. WATT, Printing Editor ARNOLD I. HAVENS, Minority Counsel

(111)

Page

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The committee-wishes to acknowledge the assistance of Jennifer O'Sullivan, Congressional Research Service, Library of Congress, in the preparation of this document.

(V)

CONTENTS

_		Page
I.	Introduction	1
II.	Kackarouna	Š
	A. Description of Medicare. B. Health Care Expenditures for the Elderly	8 8
	B. Health Care Expenditures for the Elderly	
		4
	2. Personal Health Care Expenditures	Ē
	3. Expenditures for Physicians' Services	5
	A Mediana Spending for Divisional' Sources	0
	 National Health Expenditures	ğ
111	C. Medicare Population. Criteria for Determining Reasonable Charges.	5 5 6 7 9 9
111.	Criteria for Determining Reasonable Charges	9
	A. Customary Charges B. Prevailing Charges C. Examples of the Application of Medicare's Reasonable Charge	. 9
	B. Frevalling Charges	10
	C. Examples of the Application of Medicare's Reasonable Charge	
		12
IV.	Development of Medicare's Reasonable Charge Methodology	18
	A. The "Social Security Amendments of 1965" (Public Law 89-97)	18
	B. Administrative and Legislative Refinements	18
	Development of Medicare's Reasonable Charge Methodology A. The "Social Security Amendments of 1965" (Public Law 89-97) B. Administrative and Legislative Refinements C. Joint Medicare/Medicaid Claims	18 18 16 19 19 20
V .	Assignments A. Definition of "Assignment" B. Assignment Rate Experience	19
	A. Definition of "Assignment"	iă
	B. Assignment Rate Experience	20
	1. National Data	20
	2. Geographic Variations	20 21 24 26
	8. Demographic Variations	21
	A Veniations A ware Bhusians	24
	4. Variations Among Physicians 5. Variations by Size of Annual Patient Charges	20
	o. Variations by Size of Annual Patient Charges	29
\$71	n. Ulher varianies	29 29 81 81
¥1.	Reasonable Charge Reductions A. Reasonable Charge Reduction Rates.	81
	A. Reasonable Charge Reduction Rates	81
	B. Variations by Carrier	33
	C. Variations by Physician Specialty	35
	D. Demographic Variations	- 36
to a burbaltation of	B. Variations by Carrier. C. Variations by Physician Specialty. D. Demographic Variations. E. Comparison with Private Plans.	. 37.
VII.		89
	A. Impact on Program Costs and Beneficiary Liability B. Impact of the Economic Index Over Time	39
	B. Impact of the Economic Index Over Time	48
VIII.	Impact of Medicare Policies on the Aged A. Distribution of Expenditures for Physicians' Services for the Aged	47
	A. Distribution of Expenditures for Physicians' Services for the Aged	47
	B. Variations in Medicare Reimbursement	50
	1. Per Capita Payments	50
	2 Baimburgament and Allowed Charges	51
	2. Reimbursement and Allowed Charges. 8. Payments for Persons Exceeding the Deductible	01
	C Papeling Lickling	52
	C. Beneficiary Liability	56
	1. Liability Per Enrollee	56
TV	2. Liability Per "User" Variations in Physicians' Fees A. Variations for Assigned Versus Non-Assigned Services B. Geographic Variations C. General Practitioners Versus Specialists D Variations & Decomposition of Sector	59
17.	variations in Physicians' Fees.	68
	A. variations for Assigned Versus Non-Assigned Services	68
	b. Geographic Variations	64
	C. General Practitioners Versus Specialists	74
	D. VARIALISTIN DV FIACE OF FEFTOFMANCE	75
Х.	Physician Expenditures	79
	A. National Data	79
	B. Historical Trends for Medicare	82
	C. Changes in Volume and Intensity	86

.

	rag
XI. Possible Alternatives	8
A. Modification in Assignment Policies	Ř
1. Participating Physicians	
9. Wandatawa Agigm anta	00
2. Mandatory Assignments	ઝર
B. Modifications in Reasonable Charge Calculations	- 98
1. Liberalizations in Reasonable Charge Methodology	92
a. Possible Modifications	
months and an anti-many b. Impact on Assignment Rates	ů,
2. Modifications in Specialty Calculations	88 88 95 95 95 95 95 95 95 95 95 95 95 95 95
8. Modifications in Geographic Calculations	0
O Moundations in Geographic Calculations	
C. Stemming Increases in Federal Outlays	- 97
D. Alternative Payment Methodologies.	98
1. Fee Schedules	Å
2. Diagnosis Related Groups	100
8. Other Approaches	100
	100
Attachment A	108
Attachment B	107

- . .

TABLES

1. Estimated national health expenditures by type of expenditure and source	
of payment, calendar year 1982	4
2. Estimated personal health care expenditures for persons age 65 and over,	-
amounts and per capita amounts by source of funding, 1981	5
8. Estimated amount of personal health care expenditures for persons aged 65	v
and over, by type of expenditure, 1981	6
4. National expenditures for physicians' services for persons 65 and over by	U
a national expenditures for physicians services for persons of and over by	0
source of payment, provisional estimate, calendar year 1981	6
5. History of medicare part B benefit payments for physicians' services fiscal	
years 1969-84	7
6. Number and percent distribution of aged and disabled persons enrolled	•
under medicare part B by age, sex, and race, United States, 1978	8
7. Promulgated economic index rates used to limit increases in prevailing	
charge screens	11
8. Economic index adjusted for revisions in Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS)	
statistics since original announcement	11
9. Net assignment rates, by year, 1968-82	20
10. Net assignment rates, by region, 1969, 1980, and 1981	22
11. Net assignment rates of part B carriers and percent change by HHS	
region, calendar years 1980 and 1981	22
12. Medicare beneficiaries: Assignment rates for aged and disabled benefici-	
aries by age, sex, and race, 1977	25
13. Medicare: Net assignment rates for aged and disabled persons, by physi-	
cian specialty, United States, 1977	26
14. Medicare beneficiaries: Assignment rates for aged and disabled benefici-	
aries by selected specialties and census region, 1977	28
15. Reasonable change reductions for medicare part B (excludes claims from	
hospital-based physicians and group-practice prepayment plans) for as-	
signed and not assigned claims, fiscal years 1978-82.	82
16. Net assignment rates and reasonable charge reductions (excluding hospi-	02
tal-based and group practice physician claims) by carrier, 1981	88
17. Average percent reduction of total charges for aged and disabled persons	00
for assigned and unassigned services by selected physician specialty, United	
States, 1978	86
	00
18. Percent reduction in total medicare physicians' charged for the aged and	00
disabled by age, sex, and race, United States, 1978	36
19. Impact of the medicare economic index on program and beneficiary costs	
for solo practice and group practice physicians (based on sample first quar-	
ter 1978 claims data for California).	40
20. Percent distribution of physicians by relation of customary charges to	
indexed and unindexed prevailing charges, California, 1978 and 1980	45
21. Expenditures for physicians' services for the aged: Amounts (and percent-	
age distribution) not covered by medicare, fiscal year 1968-81	48
22. Medicare reimbursements per enrollee for physicians' services to aged and	
disabled persons, 1978	50

 24. Average number of services per reimbursed user for the aged, by physician specialty, and by age, sex, race, and census region, United States, 1975-78. 25. Average number of services per reimbursed user for the disabled, by physician specialty, and by age, sex, race, and census region, United States, 1975-78. 26. Medicare: Total physicians' charges to the aged and disabled, amount of liability per enrollee, and net medicare contribution per enrollee, by age, sex, race, and census region, 1978. 27. Percent of aged and disabled users with unassigned claims, by State, 1978. 28. Average user liability and average medicare reimbursement for aged and disabled persons using physicians' services who exceeded the deductible, by age, sex, and race, 1978. 29. Medicare: Distribution of aged and disabled enrollees who used physicians' services who exceeded the deductible, by age, sex, and race, 1978. 30. Average submitted charge per service to aged and disabled persons for assigned and unassigned services by physician specialty, 1978. 31. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for brief followup hospital visit provided by an internist, fee screen year 1980. 32. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for transurethral electrosection of the prostate, fee screen, 1980. 33. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for hysterectomy performed by an obsterician-gynecolisit, fee screen year 1980. 34. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for hysterectomy performed by an obsterician-gynecolisit, fee screen year 1980. 35. Medicare reverse and periality charges by carrier for chest X-ray (single view) performed by an obsterician-gynecolisit, fee screen year 1980. 36. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for chest X-ray (single view) performed by both general practitioners and specialists. 36. Medicare reverse hyse charges for medical visit, 1982. 37. Fee screen year 1982 prevailing charges for medi	23. Medicare reimbursements per enrollee for physicians' services to aged and disabled persons, 1978	Page 51	
 25. Average number of services per reimbursed user for the disabled, by physician specialty, and by age, sex, race, and census region, Urited States, 1975-78. 26. Medicare: Total physicians' charges to the aged and disabled, amount of liability per enrollee, and net medicare contribution per enrollee, by age, 57. 27. Percent of aged and disabled users with unassigned claims, by State, 1978. 28. Average user liability and average medicare reimbursement for aged and disabled persons using physicians' services who exceeded the deductible, by age, esx, and race, 1978. 29. Medicare: Distribution of aged and disabled enrollees who used physicians' services who exceeded the deductible and received reimbursements, and average reimbursement by amount of user liability. United States, 1978. 30. Average submitted charge per service to aged and disabled persons for assigned and unassigned services by physician specialty, 1978. 31. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for brief followup hospital visit provided by an internist, fee screen year 1980. 33. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for transurethral electrosection of the prostate, fee screen year 1980. 34. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for hysterectomy performed by an obstetrician-gynecologist, fee screen year 1980. 35. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for hysterectomy performed by an obstetrician-gynecologist, fee screen year 1980. 36. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for hysterectomy performed by a radiologist, fee screen year 1980. 37. Fee screen year 1982 prevailing charges in localities for five selected procedures, fee screen year 1982. 38. Medicare prevailing charges in localities for five selected procedures, fee screen year 1982. 39. Annualized rates of change in the Consumer Price Index (CPI), 1950-82. 39. Annualized rates of change in the Consumer Price Index (CPI), 1950-82. 30. Annualized	24. Average number of services per reimbursed user for the aged, by physi- cian specialty, and by age, sex, race, and census region, United States,		
 26. Medicare: Total physicians' charges to the aged and disabled, amount of liability per enrollee, and ensure region, 1978	25. Average number of services per reimbursed user for the disabled, by physician specialty, and by age, sex, race, and census region, United States,		
liability per enrollee, and net medicare contribution per enrollee, by age, sex, race, and census region, 1978. 57 27. Percent of aged and disabled users with unassigned claims, by State, 1978. 59 28. Average user liability and average medicare reimbursement for aged and disabled persons using physicians' services who exceeded the deductible, by age, sex, and race, 1978. 61 29. Medicare: Distribution of aged and disabled enrollees who used physicians' services who exceeded the deductible and received reimbursements, and average reimbursement by amount of user liability. United States, 1978. 62 30. Average submitted charge per service to aged and disabled persons for assigned and unassigned services by physician specialty, 1978. 63 31. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for brief followup hospital visit provided by an internist, fee screen year 1980. 65 32. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for transurethral electrosection of the prostate, fee screen year 1980. 68 34. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for chest X-ray (single view) performed by a radiologist, fee screen year 1980. 69 35. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for the selected procedures, fee screen year 1980. 69 35. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for chest X-ray (single view) performed by a radiologist, fee screen year 1980. 69 36. High and low prevailing charges in localities for five selected procedures, fee screen years 1976-80. 71 38. Medicare weighted mean prev		55	
 28. Average user liability and average medicare reimbursement for aged and disabled persons using physicians' services who exceeded the deductible, by age, sex, and race. 1978	 liability per enrollee, and net medicare contribution per enrollee, by age,	67	• ••
 28. Average user liability and average medicare reimbursement for aged and disabled persons using physicians' services who exceeded the deductible, by age, sex, and race. 1978	27. Percent of aged and disabled users with unassigned claims, by State, 1978.		
29. Medicare: Distribution of aged and disabled enrollees who used physicians' services who exceeded the deductible and received reimbursements, and average reimbursement by amount of user liability. United States, 1978	28. Average user liability and average medicare reimbursement for aged and disabled persons using physicians' services who exceeded the deductible, by	<i></i>	
average reimbursement by amount of user liability, United States, 1978	29. Medicare: Distribution of aged and disabled enrollees who used physicians'	61	
assigned and unassigned services by physician specialty, 1978 63 31. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for brief followup hospital visit 65 32. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for extraction of lens by an oph-thalmologist, fee screen, 1980 66 33. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for transurethral electrosection of the prostate, fee screen year 1980 66 34. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for transurethral electrosection of the prostate, fee screen year 1980 68 34. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for chest X-ray (single view) performed by an obstetrician-gynecologist, fee screen year 1980 69 35. Medicare prevailing charges in localities for five selected procedures, fee screen years 1976-80 71 36. High and low prevailing charges in localities for five selected procedures, fee screen year 1982 prevailing charges for medical visit, 1982 76 37. Fee screen year 1982 prevailing charges for medical visit, 1982 76 38. Medicare weighted mean prevailing charges for medical visit, 1982 76 39. Annualized rates of change in the Consumer Price Index (CPI), 1950-82 79 40. Net practice earning of physicians nationwide from 16 specialties, survey results, 1981 81 42. Incurred reimbursement amounts per enrollee and incurred reasonable charges per enrollee for physicians' services under medicare, 1967-81 82 43. Components of increases in total	average reimbursement by amount of user liability, United States, 1978	62	
31. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for brief followup hospital visit 65 32. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for extraction of lens by an oph-thalmologist, fee screen, 1980	30. Average submitted charge per service to aged and disabled persons for	A 3	
 82. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for extraction of lens by an oph-thalmologist, fee screen, 1980	31. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for brief followup hospital visit		
thalmologist, fee screen, 1980	provided by an internist, fee screen year 1980	65	
the prostate, fee screen year 1980	thalmologist, fee screen, 1980	66	
84. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for a hysterectomy performed by 69 35. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for chest X-ray (single view) performed by a radiologist, fee screen year 1980	33. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for transurethral electrosection of	68	
35. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for chest X-ray (single view) performed by a radiologist, fee screen year 1980	84. Medicare prevailing charges by carrier for a hysterectomy performed by		
formed by a radiologist, fee screen year 1980	an obstetrician-gynecologist, fee screen year 1980	69	
fee screen years 1976-80 73 87. Fee screen year 1982 prevailing charge summary data for procedures performed by both general practitioners and specialists 75 88. Medicare weighted mean prevailing charges for medical visit, 1982 76 89. Annualized rates of change in the Consumer Price Index (CPI), 1950-82 79 40. Net practice earning of physicians nationwide from 16 specialties, survey results, 1981 80 41. Gross medicare earnings of physicians nationwide from 16 specialties, survey results, 1981 81 42. Incurred reimbursement amounts per enrollee and incurred reasonable charges per enrollee for physicians' services under medicare, 1967-81 82 43. Components of increases in total recognized charges per enrollee for physician services: Historical 84	formed by a radiologist, fee screen year 1980	71	
 87. Fee screen year 1982 prevailing charge summary data for procedures performed by both general practitioners and specialists	36. High and low prevailing charges in localities for five selected procedures, fee screen years 1976-80	78	
38. Medicare weighted mean prevailing charges for medical visit, 1982 76 39. Annualized rates of change in the Consumer Price Index (CPI), 1950–82	37. Fee screen year 1982 prevailing charge summary data for procedures		
39. Annualized rates of change in the Consumer Price Index (CPI), 1950-82 79 40. Net practice earning of physicians nationwide from 16 specialties, survey results, 1981	performed by both general practitioners and specialists		
results, 1981	39. Annualized rates of change in the Consumer Price Index (CPI), 1950–82		
41. Gross medicare earnings of physicians nationwide from 16 specialties, survey results, 1981 81 42. Incurred reimbursement amounts per enrollee and incurred reasonable charges per enrollee for physicians' services under medicare, 1967-81 82 43. Components of increases in total recognized charges per enrollee for physician services: Historical 84	40. Net practice earning of physicians nationwide from 16 specialties, survey results 1981	80	
42. Incurred reimbursement amounts per enrollee and incurred reasonable charges per enrollee for physicians' services under medicare, 1967-81	41. Gross medicare earnings of physicians nationwide from 16 specialties,		
charges per enrollee for physicians' services under medicare, 1967–81	survey results, 1981	81	
nhysician services: Historical 84	charges per enrollee for physicians' services under medicare, 1967-81	82	
a second and the		84	որ շաշտանագետե

ATTACHMENT A TABLES

1. Share of reasonable charges and average submitted and reasonable charges by selected specialties.	104
by selected specialties	105
3. Acceptance of assignment by selected type and place of services	105

ATTACHMENT B TABLES

1.	Assignment rates and share of reasonable charges by size of average reasonable charge per service for surgery	107
2.	reasonable charge per service for surgery Assignment and growth of selected physician specialties and acceptance of assignment.	108
3.	assignment	
	ment	109

.

۲

I. INTRODUCTION

Physician reimbursement policies under Medicare have fostered concerns on the part of patients, physicians, and those involved in the development of program policy. Many patients have difficulty understanding how Medicare determines payment amounts. A number have been faced with high, and in many cases unanticipated, out-of-pocket costs in connection with their doctor bills. At the same time, many physicians contend that Medicare's reimbursement levels have failed to adequately keep pace with their charges. From a policy maker's point of view, there is concern that current payment calculations may have perpetuated and magnified payment imbalances between various geographic areas, physician specialties, types of procedures, and health care settings. The continued substantial annual increases in program expenditures for physician services, coupled with Federal budgetary constraints, have emphasized the need to examine both the impact of existing policies and possible alternatives.

Medicare payments for physicians' services are made on the basis of "reasonable charges" as defined under the program. Slight-ly over one-half of submitted claims are paid on an "assignment" basis. This means that the payment will be made directly to the physician rather than to the beneficiary because the physician has accepted the beneficiary's assignment of his right to payment. In accepting that assignment, the physician is required to agree to accept Medicare's determination of the reasonable charge as payment in full for covered services (except for deductible and coinsur-ance amounts). Where the physician does not accept assignment, the patient is liable for the full charge made by the physician in-cluding any amount in excess of Medicare's reasonable charge—an amount that may cause a financial burden for some of the aged. A number of physicians have contended that their reluctance to accept assignment is directly attributable to the fact that Medicare's determination of reasonable charges often results in payments which are considerably less than their actual charges. These assertions have been countered by those who suggest that many physicians have responded to Medicare and other third-party reimbursement policies by increasing their fees faster than they otherwise would have in order to have the higher amounts considered in the base on which calculations for future years are made. There is evidence, however, that these individual physician actions will have little impact on Medicare reimbursement levels per service over time. The program's limit on year-to-year increases in recognized charges (known as the economic index limitation) is gradually leading, in effect, to the use of fee schedules under Medicare. There is concern that in the absence of program changes, these de facto schedules will reflect and lock into place existing program imbalances. Further, it has been noted that reimbursement limits

(1)

only apply to units of services; there is no limit on increases in the volume of services.

The purpose of this report is to provide an overview of physician reimbursement patterns under Medicare. It details the criteria that are employed in making reasonable charge determinations, explores the effect of these determinations on both physicians and patients, and reviews several payment modifications which are currently under discussion. The following outlines the topics covered in the report:

Part II provides general background for the reader. It includes a brief description of Medicare and provides national data on health spending for the elderly. (Note that while Medicare also provides coverage for the disabled, the primary emphasis of this report is on the aged, who constitute an estimated 90 percent of Medicare beneficiaries).

Part III details Medicare's criteria for determining reasonable charges.

Part IV describes the evolution of Medicare's reasonable charge methodology from the initial law through subsequent administrative and legislative modifications.

Part V provides a definition of "assignment" and includes data on assignment rate experience. In addition to national data, it shows variations in rates by geographic area, demographic characteristics of beneficiaries, physician specialties, and size of annual patient charges. It also notes other factors which may affect a physician's assignment decision.

Part VI shows the percentage increase in the number of claims for services for which the physician's actual charge is not recognized in full for payment purposes. Trends in this reasonable charge reduction rate as well as comparisons among physician specialties are presented.

Part VII presents data on the impact of Medicare's economic index limitation on both physicians and patients.

Part VIII shows the financial impact of Medicare's reasonable charge policies (and physicians' responses to these policies) on the elderly.

Part IX describes variations in physicians' fees under Medicare with particular attention to differentials between urban and rural areas and between primary care physicians and specialists.

Part X details the trends in expenditures for physicians' services under Medicare and notes the various factors contributing to the increases.

Part XI outlines the major alternatives which have been proposed; these include both modifications to the existing reasonable charge reimbursement system and the development of alternative systems.

The data included in this report are the most recent available. In many instances the analyses are based on 1977 and 1978 data and therefore do not reflect recent changes. However, preliminary 1980 data appear to show patterns similar to those shown by the 1977– 1978 data. (See attachments A and B.)

II. BACKGROUND

A. Description of Medicare

The Medicare program, which is authorized under Title XVIII of the Social Security Act, consists of two separate but complementary types of health insurance for the aged and certain disabled persons. Part A, the Hospital Insurance Program, provides protection against hospital and related institutional costs. Part B, the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, is a voluntary program which covers physicians' services and many other medical services. In fiscal year 1982, 25.5 million aged and 2.7 million disabled were enrolled in Part B. During that year, 17.8 million aged and 1.8 million disabled received services financed by the Part B program.

Medicare is under the overall direction of the Secretary of Health and Human Services (formerly Health, Education, and Welfare). Within the Department, the Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA) is generally responsible for policy and administrative control of the program.

Much of the day-to-day operational work of the Part B program is performed by carriers (private insurance companies and Blue Shield Plans) which have administrative responsibility, in accordance with guidelines issued by HCFA, for reviewing claims for benefits and making payments. The program generally pays 80 percent of the "reasonable charges" for covered services in excess of the deductible amount of \$75 per year. Program beneficiaries are liable for the deductible and the 20 percent coinsurance. Under certain circumstances (i.e., when the physician does not accept assignment) beneficiaries are also responsible for payment of that portion (if any) of a physician's bill which is in excess of what Medicare determines to be reasonable.

Covered physicians' services under Medicare include those provided by doctors of medicine and osteopathy (M.D.'s and D.O.'s) wherever furnished including surgery, consultation, and home, office and institutional calls. Also included are services provided by the following:

Dentists, but only when the services are of the kind which would be covered if furnished by a physician, for example, performing certain dental surgeries, setting dental fractures, or treating oral infections. [The program does not cover most dental services];

Podiatrists (foot doctors) for certain services other than routine foot care;

Optometrists, but only with respect to services for patients with aphakia (without natural lens of the eye); and

Chiropractors, meeting certain standards, but only for treatment involving manual manipulation of the spine to correct a condition (called a subluxation) demonstrated to exist by X-ray. In fiscal year 1982, the Part B program paid \$14.8 billion in benefit payments of which \$10.7 billion or 72 percent represented payments for physicians' services. Of this amount, \$9.4 billion was paid in behalf of the aged and \$1.8 billion was paid in behalf of the disabled.¹ The Administration estimates that in fiscal year 1984, the Part B program will pay a total of \$20.8 billion in benefit payments of which \$15.8 billion or 75 percent will be for physicians' services. Of this amount, \$18.5 billion will be paid in behalf of the aged and \$1.8 billion in behalf of the disabled.²

B. Health Care Expenditures for the Elderly

1. NATIONAL HEALTH EXPENDITURES

In calendar year 1982, national health expenditures totalled an estimated \$821.4 billion. Of this amount, 57.6 percent represented private expenditures, and 42.4 percent represented public expenditures. Personal health care expenditures accounted for an estimated \$287.0 billion. Of this amount, \$170.8 billion (59.5 percent) represented private expenditures and \$116.2 billion (40.5 percent) represented public expenditures. Federal expenditures accounted for an estimated 72.5 percent of public spending for personal health care and an estimated 29.8 percent of total spending for such services.

TABLE 1.—ESTIMATED NATIONAL HEALTH EXPENDITURES BY TYPE OF EXPENDITURE AND BY SOURCE OF PAYMENT, CALENDAR YEAR 1982

		Health	services and	supplies	Research
	Total	Subtotal	Personal health care	Other 1	and construc- tion
Private Consumer Patient direct insurance Other Public Federal State	\$185.1 174.6 91.1 83.4 10.6 136.3 93.5 42.8	\$179.2 174.6 91.1 83.4 4.6 128.5 88.1 40.4	\$170.8 166.8 91.1 75.6 4.0 116.2 84.2 32.0	\$8.4 7.8 7.8 7.8 .6 12.3 3.9 8.4	\$5.9 0 0 5.9 7.8 5.3 2.4
	\$321.4	\$307.7	\$287.0	\$20.7	\$13.8

[Dollar amounts in billions]

¹ Includes net cost of private health insurance, administration of government and philanthropic health programs, and government programs to advance the general health of the population.

Source: Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS), Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA). Unpublished tables.

¹The Budget of the United States Government: Fiscal year 1984. Appendix, pp. I-K32 and I-K33. 3Thid

and the state of the second states and the s

17.

• 1

2. PERSONAL HEALTH CARE EXPENDITURES

In calendar year 1982, the nation spent an estimated \$287 billion on personal health services, an increase of 12.5 percent over the \$255 billion expended in 1981.³

While the elderly comprised only an estimated 11.8 percent of the total population in 1981, their personal health expenditures ac-counted for an estimated 82.6 percent of such spending. In that year, the aged's per capita health expenditures were \$8,140 com-pared to \$1,090 for all age groups and \$828 for those under age 65 Public spending financed an estimated 68.9 percent (\$2,008) of the health care bill of the elderly, more than double the 80 percent recorded in 1965, the year prior to the implementation of Medicare and Medicaid. In 1981, Medicare paid 45.8 percent of the elderly's health bill; Medicaid paid 18.7 percent and other public programs 4.9 percent. Private payments including payments made by private health insurance and out-of-pocket expenses accounted for 86.1 percent.⁴ The out-of-pocket item does not include amounts paid for private health insurance premiums or Medicare premiums.

TABLE 2.—ESTIMATED PERSONAL HEALTH CARE EXPENDITURES FOR PERSONS AGE 65 AND OVER, AMOUNTS AND PER CAPITA AMOUNTS BY SOURCE OF FUNDING. 1981

	Total amount	Percent	Per capita amount
Private Public	\$30.0 53.2	36.1 63.9	\$1,132
Medicare	37.7 11.4	45.3 13.7	1,423 430
Other	4.1	4.9	155
- Total	83.2	100.0	\$3,140

[Dollar amounts in billions]

Source: DHHS, HCFA, unpublished tables.

8. EXPENDITURES FOR PHYSICIAN SERVICES

In calendar year 1982, nationwide spending for physicians' services totalled an estimated \$61.8 billion; \$44.6 billion (72.2 percent) were private expenditures and \$17.2 billion (27.8 percent) were public expenditures. Medicare expenditures for the aged and disabled totalled an estimated \$11.5 billion and Medicaid spending

\$8.0 billion (\$1.6 billion, Federal; \$1.4 billion, State). In calendar year 1981, an estimated \$54.8 billion was spent na-tionwide for physicians' services; \$15.6 billion or 28.5 percent of this total was paid in behalf of the elderly. Spending for physicians' services represented 18.8 percent of total personal health care expenditures for the elderly and the third largest item of health care expense for this population group.

³Gibson, Robert M., and Daniel R. Waldo. "National Health Expenditures, 1981". Health Care Financing Review, September 1982, p. 1, and HCFA, unpublished tables. ⁴The breakdown between private health insurance and out-of-pocket expenses is not available.

TABLE 3.—ESTIMATED AMOUNT OF PERSONAL HEALTH CARE EXPENDITURES FOR PERSONS AGED 65 AND OVER, BY TYPE OF EXPENDITURE, 1981

Type of expenditures	Amount	Percent
Hospital care Physicians' services	\$36.6	44.0
Physicians' services	15.6	18.8
Dentists' services	2.4	2.9
Uther protessional services	2.0	2.4
Drugs and medical sundries	2.4 2.0 5.1	2.9 2.4 6.1
Drugs and medical sundries Eyeglasses and appliances	1.0	12
Nursing-home care	19.4	1.2 23.3
Nursing-home care Other health services	1.0	1.2
 Total	83.2	100.0

[Dollars amounts in billions]

Source: DHHS, HCFA, unpublished tables.

Public spending on physicians' services for the aged was an estimated \$9.0 billion in 1981 or an estimated 57.7 percent of the total for such services. Medicare accounted for \$8.5 billion and 94.4 percent of public spending and 54.5 percent of total spending on such services for those aged 65 and over.

TABLE 4.—NATIONAL EXPENDITURES FOR PHYSICIANS' SERVICES FOR PERSONS AGED 65 AND OVER BY SOURCE OF PAYMENT, PROVISIONAL ESTIMATE, CALENDAR YEAR 1981

Amount	Percent
\$6.6	42.3
9.0	57.7
8.5	54.5
.4	2.6
.1	.6
15.6	100.0
	\$6.6 9.0 8.5 .4 .1

[Dollars amounts in billions]

Source: DHHS, HCFA, unpublished tables.

The percentage of total expenditures for physicians' services for the aged paid for by Medicare had declined slightly since the early years of the program from 57.3 percent in fiscal year 1968 to 54.5 percent in calendar year 1981.

4. MEDICARE SPENDING FOR PHYSICIANS' SERVICES

Medicare benefit payments for physicians' services for the aged are estimated at \$13.5 billion in fiscal year 1984. This represents roughly a five-fold increase from fiscal year 1974 and over 160 percent increase from fiscal year 1979. (See table 5.)

TABLE 5.—HISTORY OF MEDICARE PART B BENEFIT PAYMENTS FOR PHYSICIANS SERVICES FISCAL YEARS 1969-84 1

<u>Fland</u>	Payments			
Fiscal year —	Aged	Disabled	Total	
1969	\$1,500		\$1,500	
1970	1,771		1,771	
1971	1,864		1,864	
1972	1,997		1,997	
1973	2,165		2,165	
1974	2,235	\$182	2,417	
1975	2,805	221	3.026	
1976	3,144	329	3,473	
	786	91	877	
1977	3,835	443	4.278	
4		546	4,278	
1070	4,479			
1979	5,161	680	5,841	
1980	6,331	875	7,206	
1981	7,706	1,074	8,780	
1982	9,424	1,297	10,721	
1983 (estimated)	11,433	1,551	12,984	
1984 (estimated)	13,527	1,795	15,322	

[Dollar amounts in millions]

¹ Physician payments in fiscal year 1967 and fiscal year 1968 not separately identified in the budget appendixes.

² Transitional quarter.

Source: President budget appendixes, fiscal years 1971-84.

C. Medicare Population

In fiscal year 1982, 25.5 million aged and 2.7 million disabled were enrolled in Part B. During that year, 17.3 million aged and 1.8 million disabled actually received services reimbursed under the program. The Administration estimates that in fiscal year 1984 there will be 26.6 million aged and 2.7 million disabled enrollees; 18.4 million aged and 1.8 million disabled will receive covered services.⁵

A review of demographic changes in the Medicare population over the fiscal year 1975-78 period shows that the average annual increase in the numbers of disabled enrollees was close to four times that of aged enrollees. The data also shows that the group aged 85 and over were the fastest growing segment of the aged population.

⁵ Fiscal year 1984 U.S. budget appendix, p. I-K32.

Age, sex, and race	Enrollees (in thousands)	Percent distribution	Average annual percent increase 1975–78
AGED			
U.S. total	23,343	100.0	2.3
Age:			
65 to 69	7,778	33.3	1.9
70 to 74	6,233	26.7	2.5
75 to 79	4,389	18.8	1.7
80 to 84	2,877	12.3	2.1
85 and over	2,066	8.9	5.1
Sex:			
Men	9,343	40.0	2.0
Women	14,000	60.0	2.5
Race:			
White	20,752	88.9	2.3
All other	1,948	8.3	3.5
Unknown	643	2.8	3.1
DISABLED			
U.S. total	2,511	100.0	8.9
Age:			
Under 25	68	2.7	9.4
25 to 44	537	21.4	10.1
45 to 64	1.906	75.9	8.5
Sex:	-,		
Men	1,561	62.2	8.5
Women	950	37.8	9.5
Race:		-	
White	2,062	82.1	8.6
All other	406	16.2	10.9
Unknown	43	1.7	5.9

1

t

TABLE 6.—-NUMBER AND PERCENT DISTRIBUTION OF AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS ENROLLED UNDER MEDICARE PART B BY AGE, SEX, AND RACE, U.S., 1978

ł

Source: McMillan, Alma, Pine, Penelope and Newton, Marilyn. Medicare: Use of physicians' services under the supplementary medical insurance program, 1975–78, DHHS, HCFA, HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983. p. 3.

III. CRITERIA FOR DETERMINING REASONABLE CHARGES ⁶

Reasonable charge determinations for physicians' services are made by Medicare carriers on the basis of specific requirements in law and regulations. The "reasonable charge" for a specific service in the absence of unusual medical complications or certain other circumstances, is the lowest of: (a) the physicians' customary charge for the service, (b) the prevailing charge for that service in the area, or (c) the physicians' actual charge. In applying these criteria, carriers are required to exercise their judgment, taking into account special factors that may exist in individual cases, so that determinations are reasonable and equitable. A charge that exceeds either the customary charge or the practitioner or the prevailing charge or both can only be found to be reasonable, if there are unusual circumstances or medical complications requiring additional time, effort, or expense to support such a charge, and if it is acceptable practice in the locality to make such an extra charge.

Customary and prevailing charge screens used to calculate reasonable charges are updated every July 1. The determination of the reasonable charge for a particular service must be based on the schedules in effect on the date the service was rendered.

A. Customary Charges

A physician's "customary charge" for a service is the amount which he charges in the majority of cases for a specific medical procedure or service. In determining this uniform amount, token charges for charity patients and substandard charges for lowincome patients are excluded. Similarly, exceptionally high fees that are attributable to a patient's unusual ability to pay are also excluded. If a physician varies his charges for a particular procedure or service such that no one amount is charged in the majority of cases, the carrier is required to exercise judgment to establish a customary charge for such service rendered by such physician. The customary charge for a specific service, therefore, may vary from one physician to another.

The customary charges of a physician are not static amounts. When a practitioner revises his pattern of charges, new customary charges for specific procedures and services develop. When a carrier determines, on the basis of adequate evidence, that a physician has changed his charges to the public in general the resulting customary charges for that physician are recognized in subsequent reasonable charge determinations for his services. Customary

⁶ This report focuses on the reimbursement of physicians providing services on a fee-for-service basis. It does not include an analysis of the special payment determinations required either in the case of services rendered in a teaching hospital or in the case of services rendered by provider-based physicians (generally radiologists, anesthesiologists, and pathologists).

charge screens are updated every July 1, and are based on the charge data developed by the carrier for the prior calendar year. Thus the customary charge screens in effect for the period July 1, 1983-June 30, 1984 are based on calendar year 1982 charge data.

B. Prevailing Charges

The second criterion governing reasonable charge determination is the "prevailing charge." A prevailing charge is the upper limit on the charges in a locality for a specific procedure which a carrier will accept as reasonable for payment purposes, unless there are unusual circumstances or medical complications. In the case of physicians' services, certain limitations, based on economic index data, have been placed on allowable increases in prevailing charge limits.

Carriers base their prevailing charge screens on the overall pattern of "customary charges" existing in a particular locality. Carriers delineate the localities on the basis of their knowledge of local conditions; these localities generally correspond to a political or economic subdivision of a State. Prevailing charges may vary from one area to another. They may also differ within a locality for physicians who engage in a specialty practice compared with other practitioners. The prevailing charge limit on the reasonable charge for a specific service is set at the 75th percentile of customary charges—i.e. at a level no higher than is necessary to cover 75 percent of the customary charges of physicians in the area. As with customary charge screens, the prevailing charge limit is updated every July 1 based on charge data obtained for the previous calendar year.

Annual increases in prevailing charge screens are further subject to an economic index limitation which is applied nationally. The increase in the index over the base value of 1.000 is the maximum allowable increase in any prevailing charge limit for a physician's service in the current year period beginning July 1 over the corresponding prevailing charge limit for the same service in the same locality in the year period beginning July 1973.⁷ This percentage is calculated based on the weighted averages of: (1) changes in general earnings levels of workers, and (2) changes in expenses of the kind incurred by physicians in office practice. The two components of the index are given the relative weights shown in data on selfemployed physicians' gross income. The index rates promulgated to date are as follows:

⁷ Public Law 94-368 assured that application of the economic index limitation would never result in a rollback of prevailing charges below the fiscal year 1975 levels.

TABLE 7.—PROMULGATED ECONOMIC INDEX RATES USED TO LIMIT INCREASES IN PREVAILING CHARGE SCREENS

Period		Index rates	Percent increase over prior period
July 1, 1973		1.000	
July 1. 1975 to June	9 30, 1976	1.179	¹ 17.90
July 1, 1976 to June	30, 1977	1.276	8.23
July 1, 1977 to June	30, 1978	1.357	6.35
July 1 1978 to June	30, 1979		5.08
luly 1 1979 to lund	30 , 1980	1.533	7.50
lilly 1, 1980 to June	30, 1981		8.15
luk 1 1001 to junc	30, 1982	1.000	7.96
July 1, 1301 (U Julic July 1, 1002 to Juny	5 JU, 1302		8.88
July 1, 1982 to Julie July 1, 1983 to June	9 30, 1983 9 30, 1984	1.949 2.063	0.00 5.85

¹ Large increase due to delay in implementation.

Thus if the prevailing charge for a particular service was \$100 in fiscal year 1973 the maximum recognized prevailing charge would be \$206.80 for July 1, 1983–June 30, 1984.

At the same time the Department announced the economic index which was to be effective beginning July 1, 1983, it also reported recalculations of the index for several earlier years:

Because the Bureau of Labor Statistics has periodically retroactively revised some of the statistics and data on which earlier economic indexes were based, it was necessary for us to recompute some of the values and ratios for earlier years in order to obtain an accurate index for the current year...

obtain an accurate index for the current year. . . . It should be noted that, although we have recalculated prior year indexes, this does not change the applicability of the earlier indexes as published. Rather, prior year figures were recalculated only to reflect newly available data in order to prepare an accurate index for the period beginning July 1, 1982.⁸

The revised rates obtained as a result of the recalculation are as follows:

TABLE 8.—ECONOMIC INDEX ADJUSTED FOR REVISIONS IN BUREAU OF LABOR STATISTIC	CS
(BLS) STATISTICS SINCE ORIGINAL ANNOUNCEMENT	

Period	Revised index rates
July 1, 1975 to June 30, 1976	1.1784
July 1, 1976 to June 30, 1977	1.2615
July 1, 1977 to June 30, 1978	1.3326
July 1, 1978 to June 30, 1979	1.4107
July 1, 1979 to June 30, 1980	1.5104
July 1, 1980 to June 30, 1981	1.6394

*Federal Register, vol. 48, No. 128, July 1, 1988. p. 80460.

TABLE 8.—ECONOMIC INDEX ADJUSTED FOR REVISIONS IN BUREAU OF LABOR STATISTICS (BLS) STATISTICS SINCE ORIGINAL ANNOUNCEMENT—Continued

Period	Revised index rates
July 1, 1981 to June 30, 1982	1.7910
July 1, 1982 to June 30, 1983	1.9482
July 1, 1983 to June 30, 1984	2.0628

Source: Federal Register, Vol. 48, No. 128, July 1, 1983. p. 30460.

C. Examples of the Application of Medicare's Reasonable Charge Methodology

The preceding discussion has focused on the rules governing the calculation of reasonable charges under Medicare. As noted, in the absence of unusual circumstances, the reasonable charge is the lowest of: (a) the physician's customary charge for a service, (b) the prevailing charge for the service in the area, or (c) the physician's actual charge.

The following example illustrates the application of these principles to the calculation of reasonable charges for four individual physicians performing one specific procedure in the same locality.

Situation: the prevailing charge for a specific procedure is \$100 in the locality.

Dr. A's bill is for \$75, although he customarily charges \$80.

Dr. B's bill is his customary charge of \$85.

Dr. C's bill is for \$90, although he customarily charges \$80 and there are no special circumstances in this case.

Dr. D's bill is his customary charge of \$125.

The reasonable charge for Dr. A is \$75, since under the law the reasonable charge cannot exceed the actual charge, even if it is lower than the customary charge and below the prevailing charge.

The reasonable charge for Dr. B is \$85, because it is his customary charge and it does not exceed the prevailing charge for the locality.

The reasonable charge for Dr. C is \$80 because that is his customary charge. Even though his actual charge falls below the prevailing charge, the reasonable charge cannot exceed his customary charge in the absence of special circumstances.

The reasonable charge for Dr. D is \$100, the prevailing charge in the locality.

IV. DEVELOPMENT OF MEDICARE'S REASONABLE CHARGE METHODOLOGY

A. The "Social Security Amendments of 1965" (Public Law 89-97)

The physician reimbursement provisions contained in the original Medicare legislation were patterned after "UCR" (i.e., usual, customary, and reasonable) plans developed by insurance organizations in the early 1960's. Under UCR plans, a physician's billed charge was paid in full if it did not exceed the amount customarily billed for the service by other physicians in the area, and if it was otherwise reasonable.

The provision incorporated in the 1965 Medicare law was intended to enable payment for beneficiary's services on a basis comparable to, but at levels no greater than, those paid by the general population. Specifically, Section 1842 of Title XVIII of the Social Security Act (as enacted by Public Law 89-97) required Part B insurance carriers to:

Assure that, where payment . . . is on a charge basis, . . . such charge will be reasonable and not higher than the charge applicable, for a comparable service and under comparable circumstances, to the policyholders and subscribers of the carrier. . . In determining the reasonable charge . . . there shall be taken into consideration the customary charges for similar services generally made by the physician . . . as well as the prevailing charges in the locality for similar services.

While the original statute provided general guidance for the calculation of reasonable charges, individual carriers initially developed much of their own policy with respect to specific methods for determining customary and prevailing charges.

B. Administrative and Legislative Refinements

Beginning in 1968, the Department issued a series of directives designed to refine the methods carriers used in determining Medicare's reasonable charges and to bring a greater degree of uniformity in the claims payment process. The impetus for these changes and subsequent Congressional action can, to a large extent, be attributed to the dramatic increases in physicians' fees that occurred after the implementation of Medicare. During the fiscal year 1966-71 period, physician fees increased 60 percent faster than the nonmedical items in the Consumer Price Index.

Two administrative policies, subsequently incorporated in the "Social Security Amendments of 1972" (Public Law 92-608) have been particularly significant in limiting increases in allowed charges. These policies provide that:

(1) Customary charge screens are updated every July 1 based on the physician's charges which were in effect the preceding calendar year. This represents 18 months between the midpoint of the data collection period and the midpoint of the period during which the screens are in effect.

(2) Similarly, prevailing charge screens are updated every July 1. They are set at the 75th percentile of customary charges made by physicians during the preceding calendar year. (During the initial years of the program, carriers generally defined prevailing charges in terms of the 90th percentile. In 1969, carriers were advised to set the standard at one standard deviation from the mean-roughly speaking at the 83rd percentile. Beginning in fiscal year 1971, carriers were required to set the prevailing charge screen at the 75th percentile.)

In addition to incorporating these administrative policies relating to customary and prevailing charges into Section 1842 of the Social Security Act, Public Law 92-603 also added an additional amendment to this section which reflected Congressional concern over the impact of rising physician fees on Medicare payments. Under the amendment, prevailing charge levels for fiscal year 1974 and thereafter could only be increased to the extent justified by an economic index reflecting changes in operating expenses of physicians and in earnings levels. In its report accompanying the legislation, the House Committee on Ways and Means stated:

Your Committee believes that it is necessary to move in the direction of an approach to reasonable charge reimbursement that ties recognition of fee increases to appropriate economic indexes so that the program will not merely recognize what-ever increases in charges are established in a locality but would limit recognition of charge increases to rates that economic data indicate would be fair to all concerned.

The Senate Finance Committee report outlined how the Committee expected the economic indexes to be developed and what it foresaw as the expected impact of the new limitations:¹⁰

It is, of course, contemplated under the bill that the Secretary would use, both initially and over the long run, the most refined indexes that can be developed. However, the committee believes that the viability of the proposal does not depend on a great deal of further refinement . . . This is so because the indexes are not to be applied on a procedure-by-procedure basis. That would raise serious questions of court in observe of refinement to take and and the proposal does are not to be applied on a procedure-by-procedure basis. equity in absence of refinements to take account of variations in the mix of factors of production among various types of medical services and to take account of changes in productivity with respect to various services. Rather, the indexes will op-erate as overall ceilings on prevailing fee level increases recognized in a carrier area under which adjustments permitted by the present customary and prevailing charge criteria could be made to take account of the shifting patterns and levels and actual charges in each locality. Thus, whether the new limit on prevailing charges will ac-tually affect the determination of reasonable charges depende on the degree to tually affect the determination of reasonable charges depends on the degree to which physicians' fees rise in the future. If the rise in fees in the aggregate was no more than the rise in operating expenses of physicians and in earnings, the rise in fees would be allowed in full.

Public Law 92-603 specified that the economic index provision was to go into effect in fiscal year 1974; however, due to the fact that implementing regulations were delayed, the provision first became effective in fiscal year 1976. During fiscal years 1972, 1973 and 1974, when wage and price controls were in effect over large portions of the economy, physicians' fees had increased at a slower rate than their office expenses and general earnings levels. However, significant increases in fees were recorded following the lifting

ì

 ⁹ U.S. Congress. House. Committee on Ways and Means. Social Security Amendments of 1971. Report to Accompany H.R. 1, May 26, 1971. Washington, U.S. Govt. Print. Off. (92d Cong., 1st Sess., H. Rept. No. 92-231). p. 86.
 ¹⁰ U.S. Congress. Sentate Committee on Finance. Social Security Amendments of 1972. Report to accompany H.R.I., Sept. 26, 1972. Washington, U.S. Government Printing Office (92d Cong., 2d session, S. Rept. 92-1230). p. 192.

of controls. Because of the delay in issuing the index regulations, the implementation on July 1, 1975 resulted in a rollback of some physicians' reasonable charges. To correct this problem, Congress included a provision in Public Law 94-182 which assured that no prevailing charge in fiscal year 1976 would be less than it was in fiscal year 1975. Subsequently, Congress enacted Public Law 94-368 which assured that operation of the economic index limitation would never result in a rollback of prevailing charges below the fiscal year 1975 levels.

In recent years, the Congress has approved additional modifications designed to stem increases in program outlays. The "Omnibus Reconciliation Act of 1980" (P.L. 96-499) included a provision altering previous administrative practice by requiring that reasonable charge determinations be made on the basis of the customary and prevailing charge schedules in effect on the date the service was rendered, not the date the claim was processed.

Public Law 96-499 also made certain modifications with respect to payments for laboratory services when services are included in the physician's bill. Prior to 1980, there had been evidence that some physicians billed the program for amounts substantially in excess of what an outside laboratory charged them for the work. Therefore, Public Law 96-499 included limitations on the amounts Medicare would recognize for laboratory services billed by physicians. If the physician's bill identifies both the laboratory and the charge made, the recognized charge is the lesser of the laboratory's reasonable charge or the amount actually charged the physician plus a nominal fee for physician handling of the specimen. If the laboratory and/or charge are not identified, the recognized charge is the lowest charge at which the carrier estimates the test could have been secured by a physician from a laboratory serving the locality.

Under provisions of the "Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1981" (P.L. 97-35) and the "Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982" (P.L. 97-248), the Congress approved limitations on recognized reasonable charges for physicians' services provided in an outpatient department of a hospital. While a physician incurs expenses for services he renders in his office, the overhead costs for services he renders in a hospital outpatient department are borne by the institution and covered under its reimbursement. Public Law 97-35 required the Secretary to issue regulations which provide, to the extent feasible, for the establishment of specific limitations on the costs or charges that would be considered reasonable for outpatient services provided by hospitals and by physicians uti-lizing these facilities. Charge limitations were to be reasonably related to charges in the same area for similar services provided in physicians' offices. The limitations could not be applied to bona fide emergency services provided in hospital emergency rooms. The Secretary was further required to provide for exceptions to the limitations in cases where similar services are not generally available to Medicare beneficiaries in physicians' offices in the area. Public Law 97-248 specified that the Secretary may limit the reasonable charge for physicians' services furnished in hospital outpatient departments to a percentage of the amount of the prevailing charge for similar services furnished in a physician's office. The Secretary is to take into account the extent to which overhead costs associated with such outpatient services have been included in the reasonable cost or charge for the facility. Implementing regulations issued October 1982 set the limits at 60 percent of the prevailing charge in the locality for the same service rendered in a physician's office.

C. Joint Medicare/Medicaid Claims

An estimated 12 percent of aged and disabled Medicare enrollees are also covered by State Medicaid programs. Most State Medicaid plans pay the monthly Medicare Part B premium payment for their dual eligible beneficiaries under a "buy-in" agreement.

Eligibility for Medicaid is linked to actual or potential receipt of cash assistance. For the aged and disabled such assistance is obtained through the Federal Supplemental Security Income (SSI) program. All States cover the "categorically needy" under their Medicaid plans. In general these are persons receiving cash assistance although under certain circumstances States have the option of imposing more restrictive criteria for Medicaid eligibility than for cash assistance. A State choosing the more restrictive criteria must allow applicants to deduct medical expenses from income in determining eligibility.

States may also cover the "medically needy" under their Medicaid programs. These are persons whose income and/or resources are slightly in excess of the standards for cash assistance provided: (1) they would otherwise meet the criteria for cash assistance; and (2) their income, after deducting incurred medical expenses, falls below the State standard.

While States may "buy-in" to Part B of Medicare for both their cash assistance and medically needy populations who are eligible for Medicare, Federal matching for premium payments is available only for the cash assistance group. If a State does not buy-in for Part B coverage it cannot receive Federal matching payments for medical services which would have been covered under Medicare if there had been a buy-in arrangement.

The maximum amount that Medicaid will pay for a specific service is often lower than the reasonable charge amount recognized by Medicare. The Urban Institute conducted a survey of Medicaid claims submitted in 1979 to determine how States handled payments of program claims on behalf of their dual eligibles. Generally, most States buy into Medicare coverage on behalf of their dual eligibles. A majority of the States pay the Medicare coinsurance (generally 20 percent of the "reasonable charge") and deductible amounts in full, though some States pay lesser amounts. The following excerpt from the report summarizes the findings:¹¹

Forty-six Medicaid programs "buy-in" (i.e., pay Medicare Part B premiums) for most or all of their joint beneficiary population. Seventeen of these States, however, exclude some joint beneficiaries from their "buy-in" arrangements, including eleven States which exclude the medically needy.

į

¹¹ Gornick, Janet. Medicaid Reimbursement of Physicians' Services for Joint Medicare-Medicaid Beneficiaries, part III of Medicaid Physician Reimbursement, final report, vol. I. The Urban Institute, December 1981. pp. 18-21.

Four States—Alaska, Louisiana, Oregon and Wyoming—do not have "buy-in" pro-grams. All Medicare eligibles must "self-enroll" into Part B in order to receive coverage.

All States, except Oklahoma, treat State- and self-enrolled populations as one for the purpose of reimbursing physicians for Medicare coinsurance and deductible pay-

ments. Oklahoma does not pay coinsurance and deductible amounts for their self-enrolled joint beneficiaries (the medically needy). Thirty-seven States pay Medicare coinsurance in full, while seven States limit their coinsurance payments to the difference between 80 percent of the Medicare reasonable and the State's Medicaid maximum allowance for that service. In addition, Maine pays 90 percent of coinsurance, and Florida pays 75 percent of coinsurance. New Jersey pays no coinsurance for physicians' services.

All States, except Oregon, reported that physicians are prohibited from collecting any coinsurance from joint beneficiaries in the case where Medicaid does not cover coinsurance in full. Oregon, however, reported that if Medicaid makes no payment at all, the physician may bill the patient for the 20 percent coinsurance charges.

Thirty-eight States reported that they pay joint beneficiaries' Part B deductible payments in full, while eight States indicated that they apply the Medicaid maxi-mum payment levels to reimbursements billed for prior to the meeting of the de-ductible. Maine pays 90 percent of the Medicare allowable until the deductible is met.

Twenty-six States reported that they will not accept claims for services that are not assigned under Medicare, while twenty States indicated that they will. All twenty States which will process claims not assigned under Medicare reported that they reimburse coinsurance and deductible amounts on these claims according to the same principles applied to assigned claims.

With the exception of Connecticut, all States which permit physicians to file claims for services that were not assigned under Medicare prohibit physicians from billing recipients of these services for amounts in excess of the Medicare maximum allowable, a practice allowed for Medicare-only recipients.

No State reported a specific State law or program policy which prohibits physicians from treating Medicaid eligibles or enrollees as private or Medicare-only patients, and billing them accordingly. Arkansas commented that this practice is becoming more frequent.

Thirty-eight States reported that physician service claims for joint beneficiaries are automatically exchanged by Medicare and Medicaid so that the physician is normally required to submit only one claim. The most common method of exchange, reported by 29 States, is the transfer to Medicaid of magnetic tape payment records.

States reported various, and often multiple, means of checking that claims are processed first by Medicare. Thirty-eight States reported that physicians are re-quired to submit proof of Medicare billing, and 86 indicated rejecting claims if proof is absent.

V. ASSIGNMENTS

A. Definition of "Assignment"

Payment for physician services under Medicare is made by the Part B carrier either to the doctor or to the beneficiary depending upon whether the physician has accepted assignment for the claim. In the case of non-assigned claims, payment is made directly to the beneficiary on the basis of an itemized bill, paid or unpaid. The beneficiary is responsible for paying the physician's bill in addition to the deductible and coinsurance amounts he is liable for any difference between the physician's actual charge and Medicare's reasonable charge. Alternatively the beneficiary may assign (i.e., transfer) his rights to payment to the physician provided the physician is willing to accept Medicare's reasonable charge determination as payment in full for a covered service. If the physician accepts assignment, the physician bills the program directly and is paid an amount equal to Medicare's allowed charge less any deductible and coinsurance. The physician may not charge the beneficiary (nor can he collect from another party such as a private insurer) more than the applicable deductible and coinsurance amounts.

A physician may accept or refuse assignment: on a bill by bill basis. For example, he may accept assignment on some visits and refuse assignment on other visits for the same patient. However, the physician is precluded from "fragmenting" bills for the purpose of circumventing reasonable charge limitations; he must either accept assignment or bill the patient for all of the services performed on one occasion.

When a physician treats a Medicare patient who is eligible for Medicaid, he may not bill the beneficiary for amounts in excess of the reasonable charge. Therefore, he is essentially required to accept assignment. This is often referred to as "mandatory assignment". As noted in Part IV, subpart C, total reimbursement for services provided to such dual eligibles is equal to the Medicare payment (i.e., 80 percent of the reasonable charge less any deductible) plus any Medicaid amount (i.e., the Medicare deductible plus all or a portion of the coinsurance).

When a physician accepts assignment, the beneficiary is protected against having to pay any difference between Medicare's determined reasonable charge and the physician's actual charge. Further, in assignment cases the patient never has to handle the paperwork in connection with the claim (though many doctors will also do this for the patient in the case of non-assigned claims). Only about half of Medicare's claims are paid on an assignment basis. In the remaining cases, the beneficiary is liable for any difference between the actual charge and Medicare's reasonable charge—an amount that can sometimes pose a financial burden. These amounts may be difficult to budget for since a beneficiary may not always be sure of whether a physician will or will not accept assignment on a particular claim or the amount of any additional charges involved. While these charges are a liability of the beneficiary, no information exists on what portion remains unbilled or uncollected due to the beneficiary's inability to pay.

The law specifies that a physician who knowingly, willfully, and repeatedly violates his assignment agreement is guilty of a misdemeanor. The penalty for conviction is a maximum \$2,000 fine, up to 6 months' imprisonment, or both.

B-Assignment-Rate Experience

A number of considerations influence a physician's decision as to whether or not to accept assignment. These include general attitudes toward the program, relationship with his patients, the ability of patients to pay, and claims payment experience. The following sections present recent assignment rate experience and highlight some of the factors which may play a role in physician decisionmaking. The primary factor generally believed responsible for assignment decisions, namely Medicare's computation of reasonable charges, is discussed in Part VI of this report.

1. NATIONAL DATA

The total number of assigned claims as a percentage of total claims received by Medicare carriers is known as a the total assignment rate. The net assignment rate is computed in the same manner except that it omits provider-based physicians ¹² and grouppractice prepayment plans which are considered assigned by definition. The net assignment rate declined between 1968, the year the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare (now the Department of Health and Human Services) began reporting this data and 1977. Since 1977, the rate appears to have leveled off at roughly 50 percent. Very recently the rate has increased slightly. The following table shows the net assignment rates for calendar years 1968-82. Comparable data on the percent of total charges assigned is also provided.

TABLE 9.—NET ASSIGNMENT RATES, BY YEAR, 1968–82

[In percent]

Year	Net assignment rate (based on number of claims)	Net assignment rate (based on dollar value of charges)
1968 1969 1970 1971 1972 1973	59.0 61.5 60.8 58.5 54.9 52.7	NA NA 53.8 50.3 48.1

¹²Provider-based physicians are those who practice primarily in the hospital or institutional setting and paid by or through the hopsital, e.g., pathologists.

TABLE 9.—NET ASSIGNMENT RATES, BY YEAR, 1968-82—Continued

[In percent]

Year	Net assignment rate. (based on number of claims)	Net assignment rate (based on dollar value of charges)
1974	51.9	47.8
1975	51.8	47.7
1976	50.5	47.6
.1977	50.5	- 48.2
1978	50.6	49.0
1979	51.3	50.7
1980	51.5	51.7
1001	52.3	53.0
1981 1982	53.0	54.1

Source: Ferry, Thomas P., et al. Physicians' Charges Under Medicare: Assignment Rates and Beneficiary Liability. Health Care Financing Review. Winter 1980, p. 50, and Department of Health and Human Services, Health Care Financing Administration, Bureau of Program Operations, Part B Carrier Workload Reports: June 1982; December 1982; and conversation with HCFA official.

The statistics in Table 9 are nationwide data. There are however substantial variations from these rates in various parts of the country, among different classifications of beneficiaries, and among physicians of different specialties. Further, it should be noted that assignment rate data reflects experience for all claims including joint Medicare-Medicaid claims for which assignment is considered mandatory. An Urban Institute study of 1975 claims experience for the fourth quarter of fiscal year 1975 in California showed that when such joint claims were removed from the sample, assignment rates fell considerably. Total assignment rates were 60 percent for general practitioners, 56 percent for general surgeons, and 40 percent for internists. However, the voluntary assignment rates were only 33¹/₃ percent for general practitioners, 37 percent for general surgeons, and 22 percent for internists.¹³ Similarly a study of fiscal year 1978 claims data from Colorado showed that the voluntary assignment rate for medical services provided by general practitioners, internists and general surgeons was 31.3 percent compared to a total rate of 45.2 percent.¹⁴

2. GEOGRAPHIC VARIATIONS

In 1981, the net assignment rate ranged from a high of 66.9 percent in the Boston region to a low of 30.5 percent in the Seattle region. The 1981 rate represented a decline over that recorded in 1969 in 8 out of 10 regions of the country. In comparison to 1980, four regions registered declines, five registered increases and one recorded no change.

¹⁹ Holahan, John et al. Physician Pricing in California: Executive Summary. Health Care Fi-nancing Grants and Contracts Report (pursuant to contract No. SSA 600-70-0054) n.d., p. 9. ¹⁴ Rice, Thomas and McCall, Nelda. Factors Influencing Physician Assignment Decisions Under Medicare. Health Policy Research Series Discussion Paper No. 82-82. SRI International.

April 1982, p. 3.

TABLE 10.—NET ASSIGNMENT RATES, BY REGION, 1969, 1980 AND 1981

[In percent]

Design	1000 1	1000 0	1001 0	Change in percent	
Region	1969 י	1980 °	1981 2	1969-81	1980-81
Boston	73.7	67.4	66.9	9.2	0.7
New York	48.7	51.8	54.0	10.9	4.2
Philadelphia	57.3	61.6	62.5	9.1	1.5
Atlanta		. 52.3.			
Chicago	54.5	47.6	48.8	-10.5	2.5
Dallas	71.1	50.3	52.0	-26.9	3.4
(ansas City	63.8	40.4	40.2	- 37.0	-0.5
Denver	73.0	39.5	38.0	-47.9	-3.8
San Francisco	70.5	53.2	53.2	-24.5	
Seattle	64.8	31.3	30.5	- 52.9	-2.6

¹ Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Social Security Administration, Office of Research and Statistics. DHEW pub. No. (SSA) 72–11702, HI–33, Jan. 10, 1972. p. 6. ² Department of Health and Human Services, Health Care Financing Administration, Bureau of Program Operations, Analysis of Medicare Part B Assignment Rates: Calendar year 1981, n.d.

The variations in assignment rates are even more dramatic when comparisons are made between individual carriers. For example, in 1981, Rhode Island Blue Shield was the carrier with the highest net assignment rate (82.2 percent) among the single State-wide carriers, while the lowest such rate was experienced in the State of Wyoming by the Equitable Life Assurance Society (18.8 percent). Table 11 shows the net assignment rate by carrier for 1980 and 1981. Four carriers experienced a decrease in net assignment rates between 1980 and 1981 of four percent or more. However, 13 carriers experienced an increase of four percent or more over the period.

TABLE 11.—NET ASSIGNMENT RATES OF PART B CARRIERS AND PERCENT CHANGE BY HHS REGION, CALENDAR YEARS 1980 AND 1981

Carrier	1980	1981	Percent change
Total	51.5	52.3	1.0
Boston region Connecticut—General Maine-Massachusetts B/S ¹	67.4 44.1 67.8	66.9 44.9 65.8	7 1.8 2.9
Massachusetts B/S New Hampshire-Vermont B/S New Hampshire Vermont	77.9 51.1 48.3 56.2	77.6 49.2 46.7 54.1	1.8 2.9 4 3.7 3.3 3.7
Rhode Island New York region New Jersey—Prudential New York B/S—Binghamton	81.6 51.8 48.6 56.7	82.2 54.0 50.0 57.7	.7 4.2 2.9 1.8

Carrier	1980	1981	Percent change
New York B/SNew York	53.8	56.7	5.4
New York—Group Health	39.2	42.6	8.7
Puerto Rico B/S	48.5	52.8	8.9
Puerto Rico	48.5	52.9	9.1
Virgin Islands	35.8	39.0	8.9
Philadelphia region	61.6	62.5	1.5
Niladophia Togion Nalawara 2	64.0	62.8	-1.9
Delaware ² District of Columbia B/S ³	59.6	61.2	2.7
Maniland D/S	61.9	63.1	1.9
Maryland B/S	65.7	66.9	1.9
Pennsylvania B/S			
Virginia—Travelers	52.6	51.9	-1.3
West Virginia—Nationwide	51.0	51.7	1.4
Atlanta region	52.3	53.2	1.7
Alabama B/S Florida B/S	63.9	63.6	5
Florida B/S	38.4	40.4	5.2
Florida—Group Health	69.5	73.0	5.0
Georgia—Prudential	59.6	59.6	0
KentuckyMetropolitan	54.1	53.2	
Mississippi—Travelers	63.8	63.1	-1.1
Mississippi—Travelers North Carolina—Prudential	52.9	54.5	3.0
South Carolina B/S	57.8	56.5	-2.2
Tennessee—Equitable	54.0	52.6	- 2.6
chicago region	47.6	48.8	2.5
illinois—EDSF	43.8	45.7	4.3
Indiana B/S	43.8 31.7	31.6	3
Michigan D/S	72.8	74.9	2.9
Michigan B/S			2.9
Minnesota B/S	23.8	26.2	
Minnesota—Travelers	32.8	35.1	7.0
OhioNationwide	37.9	38.6	1.8
Wisconsin B/S	36.2	37.4	3.3
Dallas region	50.3	52.0	3.4
Arkansas B/S	56.0	57.9	3.4
Louisiana—Pan American	46.9	46.1	-1.7
New Mexico—Equitable	44.5	44.2	<i></i> 7
Oklahoma—Aetna	17.8	18.2	2.2
OklahomaSRS	97.0	96.8	2
Texas B/S	52.8	55.3	2 4.7
Kansas City region	40.4	40.2	5
lowa B/S	35.9	35.8	3
Kansas B/S	49.1	48.0	5 3 -2.2
Missouri B/S	41.0	41.7	1.7
Missouri—General American	40.1	40.0	
Nebraska—Mutual of Omaha	33.6	32.7	2 2.7
	39.5	38.0	
	39.5 47.9	30.0 47.6	
Colorado B/S			0 2.0
Montana B/S	24.5	24.0	
North Dakota B/S	30.8	29.8	- 3.2

TABLE 11.—NET ASSIGNMENT RATES OF PART B CARRIERS AND PERCENT CHANGE BY HHS REGION, CALENDAR YEARS 1980 AND 1981—Continued

1 -

Carrier	1980	-1981	Percent change
North Dakota	33.3	32.4	2.7
South Dakota	27.0	25.9	-4.1
litah D/S	44.2	35.5	-19.7
Utah B/S Wyoming—Equitable San Francisco region Arizona-Nevada—Aetna	44.2		
wyomingEquitable	18.0 53.2	18.8	4.4
San Francisco region	53.2	53.2	Û
Arizona-Nevada—Aetna	31.6	34.2	8.2
Arizona	28.1	31.4	0 8.2 11.7
Nevada	46.7	47.2	11
California D/C	65.1	53.8	-17.4
California B/S California—Occidental			
California—Uccidental	44.1	57.7	30.8
Hawaii—Aetna	41.0	41.8	2.0
Seattle region	31.3	30.5	2.0 2.6
Alaska-OregonAetna	23.4	23.9	2.1
Alaeka	48.8	52.6	7.8
Alaska	40.0	02.0	1.0
Oregon	22.7	23.1	1.8 4.7
Idaho—Equitable	21.3	20.3	-4.7
Washington B/S	37.1	.35.8	- 3.5
Railroad Retirement Board—Travelers	41.8	43.4	3.8

TABLE 11.—NET ASSIGNMENT RATES OF PART B CARRIERS AND PERCENT CHANGE BY HHS REGION. CALENDAR YEARS 1980 AND 1981—Continued

¹ B/S means Blue Shield.

² Represents operations under Pennsylvania Blue Shield beginning Aug. 1, 1981.
 ³ Represents operations under Pennsylvania Blue Shield beginning Oct. 1, 1981.

Source: DHHS, HCFA, Bureau of Program Operations. Analysis of Medicare Part B Assignment Rates: Calendar year 1981. n.d.

Individual carrier administrative practices are believed to have some impact on Medicare assignment levels; however, a HCFA analysis revealed no apparent relationship between net assignment rates and mean claims processing times.¹⁵

3. DEMOGRAPHIC VARIATIONS

Certain demographic characteristics of program beneficiaries appear to have some effect on physicians' decisions regarding as-signments. A recent review of 1975-78 data shows that significant variations occurred when beneficiary age and race, were taken into account. Relatively minor differences were recorded between acceptance of assignment for male versus female patients.

In 1978, acceptance of assignment was considerably lower for services provided to the aged than those provided to disabled beneficiaries. Estimated assignment rates for the aged were 47.4 percent of services and 48.7 percent of total charges.¹⁶ The estimated rates for the disabled were 62.8 percent of services and 65.5 percent of total charges.

¹⁶DHHS, HCFA, Bureau of Program Operations. Analysis of Medicare Part B Assignment

¹⁹Assignment rates based on services measure the total number of procedures (for which a separate reasonable charge determination is made) on assigned claims as a percentage of the total number of procedures on all claims received.

Data collected for 1977 shows that for aged beneficiaries, physicians' acceptance increased with successively older age groups ranging from 42.6 percent of services for those aged 65-69 to 58.8 percent for those 85 and over. An earlier analysis of comparable 1975 data¹⁷ indicated that higher acceptance rates for older persons reflect several factors including the increased willingness of physicians to accept assignments for patients of long-standing or for those with diminished resources and assets. It was also attributed to the fact that the older population was more likely to participate in Medicaid for which assignment is mandatory. Similarly the higher Medicaid participation rate for non-white versus white beneficiaries was believed to account for much of the difference in assignment rates by race.

Among the disabled population, physicians' acceptance of assignment decreases successively for older age groups. In 1977, 85.7 percent of services were assigned for persons under age 25 dropping to 59.1 percent for those aged 45-64. Differences in rates recorded between white and non-white disabled beneficiaries showed similar patterns to that recorded between white and non-white aged.

		Ag	jed	Disa	bled
	Age, sex, and race	Percent of services assigned	Percent of total charges assigned	Percent of services assigned	Percent of total charges assigned
	Total	47.1	48.4	62.2	64.9
Age:					
Ŭ	Under 25			. 85.7	84.6
	25 to 44			747	76.9
	45 to 64			. 59.1	61.6
	65 to 69	42.6	44.0		
	70 to 74	43.9	45.9		
	75 to 79	47.5	49.5		
	80 to 84	51.5	52.5		
	85 plus	58.8	59.1		
Sex:	•• F		••••		
	Male	46.3	47.4	63.0	65.4
	Female	47.7	49.2	61.3	64.2
Race:				••••	•
	White	44.9	46.3	58.2	60.9
	All other races	77.9	78.3	85.8	87.4

TABLE 12.—MEDICARE BENEFICIARIES: ASSIGNMENT RATES FOR AGED AND DISABLED BENEFICIARIES BY AGE, SEX, AND RACE, 1977

Note: Date for Texas incorrectly coded and therefore omitted.

Source: McMillan, Alma, Pine, Penelope and Newton, Marilyn. Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–1978. DHHS, HCFA, HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983. p. 91.

¹⁷ Ferry, Thomas P., et al., Physicians Charges Under Medicare: Assignment Rates and Beneficiary Liability, in Health Care Financing Review, Winter 1980. p. 51.

4. VARIATIONS AMONG PHYSICIANS

Surveys have indicated that an estimated 18-19 percent of physicians always accept assignment, 28-30 percent never accept assignment, and the remaining 52-53 percent make their decisions on a case-by-case basis.¹⁸

One study found that individual physicians generally always or never accept assignment.¹⁹ Another report found that physicians accept or decline assignment predominantly on a patient-by-patient basis rather than a claim-by-claim basis.²⁰

The acceptance of assignment also appears to vary with the specialty of the physician. In 1977, net assignment rates for aged beneficiaries ranged from 22.8 percent for services by chiropractors to 61.2 percent for services by pathologists (See Table 13). With respect to the major specialty groups, surgeons accepted assignment on services more frequently than did internists or general practitioners.

	A	ged	Disa	bled
Physician Specialty	Percent of services assigned	Percent of total charges assigned	Percent of services assigned	Percent of total charges assigned
Major specialties 1:				
Internal medicine	39.3	44.1	53.5	61.5
General practice	41.9	44.6	54.5	57.2
General surgery	46.5	50.5	61.6	66.5
Radiology ²	59.0	56.1	69.8	67.9
Other specialties:		••••		
Family practice	44.3	46.2	56.3	57.8
Cardiovascular disease	47.8	51.7	54.5	57.7
Dermatology	38.3	44.3	56.0	57.6
Otology/rhinology/laryngology	29.3	37.6	45.0	53.6
Ophthalmology	28.7	37.9	49.2	52.4
Orthopedic surgery	42.4	48.0	52.7	53.6
Urology	39.1	43.6	57.4	60.4
Anesthesiology ²	46.9	46.1	61.3	60.9
Pathology 2	61.2	61.5	65.7	65.8

TABLE 13. MEDICARE: NET ASSIGNMENT RATES FOR AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS, BY PHYSICIAN SPECIALTY, UNITED STATES, 1977

¹⁹ Burney, Ira L. et. al. "Medicare and Medicaid Physician Payment Incentives" in Health Care Financing Review, Summer 1979, p. 66; and Janet B. Mitchel and Jerry Cromwell. Physi-cian Behavior Under the Medicare Assignment Option. Final report. Jan. 30, 1981. p. 68. ¹⁹ Markel, Gene A. A Study of Physicians' Services Market in Pennsylvania, Draft final report. Pt. IV. Physician Participation in Insured Medical Programs. Pennsylvania Blue Shield Research Report R-419-F(4) (pursuant to HCFA contract No. 6001-76-0146 (modification 5), June 1982 June 1982

Sulvetta, Margaret, "An Analyzis of Changes in Physicians' Medicare Revenues", Aug. 1981. p. 47.

TABLE 13. MEDICARE: NET ASSIGNMENT RATES FOR AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS, BY PHYSICIAN SPECIALTY, UNITED STATES, 1977—Continued

	Ag	(ed	Disa	bled
Physician Specialty	Percent of services assigned	Percent of total charges assigned	Percent of services assigned	Percent of total charges assigned
Chiropractor Podiatry All physicians	22.8 59.2 47.1	25.3 66.6 48.4	38.8 75.7 62.2	42.1 80.9 64.9

¹ Denotes categories of physicians serving the largest number of Medicare patients. ² Data is incomplete for services rendered by hospital-based physicians.

Note: Data for Texas incorrectly coded and therefore omitted.

Source: McMillian, Alma, Pine, Penelope and Newton, Marilyn. Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–78, DHHS, HCFA, HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983. p. 93–97.

When the dual factors of physician specialty and census region were taken into account, the disparities in assignment rates were even greater. For both the aged and disabled populations, assign-ment rates for the four most frequently used specialties are gener-ally the highest in the Northeast and lowest in the North Central Region.

	FGION	
	als R	
	CENCO	
	AND C	
	TIES	
• •	PECIA	-
	SELECTED SPI	
	EEC	
	×	
	RESI	
	P	
	D BEN	
	BLED	
	ASIA (1
	ED AND DE	
	AGED	
	E	
	RATES	
	IEN	
	NUSK	
	2	
	AKIE	
	NEFIC	
	ב מבו	
01010	300	
- 2	- 14-	
TADLE	INDLI	

6	

	1-12-11									
	United States	Nales		Nartheast	North-Central	entral	South	£	West	
Viecosta apecation	Services assigned	Charges assigned	Services assigned	Charges assigned	Services assigned	Charges assigned	Services assigned	Charges assigned	Services assigned	Charges assioned
Aged:								•		
Internal medicine		44.1	54.0	51.7	27.3	34.3	328	35 8	3 8 8	N CN
General practice		44.6	46.6	50.1	29.8	34.0	48.7	49.3	43.8	4°4
varaa suigay Radinhov	4 5 0 0	50.5 56.1	0.09	65.1 71 7	32.7	37.1	49.6	49.2	43.5	47.1
Disabled:		1.00	0.11	C.1/	40./	45.2	61.4	55.8	54.1	52.6
Internal medicine		61.5	69.1	75.0	44 8	55.1	AA 2	50.0	EE O	5,05
General practice		57.2	61.2	62.6	48.0	517	200	55.5	2. 2. 2. 2.	03.0 61.5
Ucheral Surgery	61.6 202	66.5 21	69.4	76.0	53.1	59.3	62.5		61.6	67.1
Common	03.0	6/.9	X5. 6	82.7	60.6	57.6	70.8	68.0	64.5	64.6
Note: Data for Texas incorrectly coded and therefore on	efore omitted fi	mitted from South and U.S. totals	I U.S. totaks					~ ·		

Source: Mohilian, Ama, Pine, Penelope and Newton, Mariyn. Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–78, DHHS, HCFA, HCFA, Pub. No. 03151, March 1983, p. 97-99.

28

5. VARIATIONS BY SIZE OF ANNUAL PATIENT CHARGES

Under the Medicare claims payment system, if a beneficiary accumulates several bills from the same physician and then submits them together, they become one "claim". Thus, both the amount of and the percent reduction recorded for unassigned claims reflects the way beneficiaries submit bills. It is therefore difficult to correlate the size of the bill with the physician's decision on whether or not to accept assignment.

Data is available, however, which indicates that the percent of assigned charges increases quite steadily as beneficiaries' total annual charges from physicians increase. For example, in 1978, assigned charges represented 44.6 percent of total charges for the aged receiving some program reimbursement for physicians services. The figure ranged from 30.3 percent for persons with total annual charges of less than \$100, dropping to 27.9 percent for per-sons with annual charges of \$100-149 and then gradually increasing to 52 percent for persons with annual charges of \$2,500 or more. In that year 25.4 percent of the aged population who received some reimbursement for physicians' services had annual charges below \$100, 12.4 percent had charges of \$100-\$149; only 3.7 percent of this population group had charges of \$2,500 or more. The pattern of a gradual percentage increase in assigned charges as total annual charges per user increased was repeated for general practitioners, internists and general surgeons; however, no clear pattern was evidenced for radiologists. Comparable assignment patterns were observed for the disabled population.²¹

6. OTHER VARIABLES

In addition to the factors mentioned in the preceding sections, certain other factors appear to be associated with higher assignment rates. A recent analysis ²² of Medicare claims experience in Colorado showed several significant determinants of whether a Medicare service was provided on an assigned basis. A review of physician characteristics indicated that female physicians, osteopaths and hospital-based physicians tended to accept assignment more frequently than their counterparts. On the other hand, services provided by medical specialists (primarily internists) and by board-certified physicians tended to be provided on an assigned basis less often than those provided by other physicians. Surgical procedures were associated with assignment less frequently than medical procedures; however, rights to payment for radiology procedures were assigned more often. Several beneficiary characteristics also proved to be determinants of assignments. Assuming all other characteristics to be equal, factors associated with higher assignment rates included beneficiaries who were in poorer health status, were more alert, died during the year, had a regular source of care, and were males. Persons residing in small metropolitan areas or counties adjacent to a large SMSA had services assigned

²¹ Alma McMillan, et al, Medicare: Use of Physician's Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program. p. 106-107. ²² Rice, Thomas and Nelda McCall. Factors Influencing Physician Assignment Decisions Under Medicare. Health Policy Research Series Discussion Paper No. 82-2 (pursuant to HCFA Grant No. 95-P-97150/9-04). SRI International, Menlo Park, Calif., April 1982.

less often than those in rural or semi-rural counties. Beneficiaries who had supplemental health insurance policies (i.e., so-called Medigap policies) received services on an assigned basis less often than other beneficiaries. This study further determined that when other factors were held constant, beneficiary income or physician experience or graduation from a foreign medical school were not significant determinants. Other analyses have, however, noted that foreign medical school graduates are more likely to accept assignment.²³

1.1

3

²³ Mitchell, Janet B., and Jerry Cromwell. Physician Behavior Under the Medicare Assignment Option. Final report. Jan. 30, 1981.

VI. REASONABLE CHARGE REDUCTIONS

A. Reasonable Charge Reduction Rates

The primary factor affecting a physician's decision not to accept assignment is generally believed to be the "reasonable charge" levels determined by Medicare. Several limitations on allowable increases in reasonable charges were incorporated in the program after passage of the original Medicare legislation. These limitations have been accompanied by a substantial increase in the reasonable charge reduction rate-i.e., the percentage of claims for which the physician receives a reduced payment, because his billed charge is greater than the reasonable charge determined by the carrier. During the third quarter of 1969, the reasonable charge reduction rate for assigned claims stood at about 22 percent.²⁴ This meant that about one in five approved assigned claims resulted in a payment to a physician of an amount less than his billed charges. For fiscal year 1982, the reasonable charge reduction rate among assigned claims (excluding those from hospital-based physicians) had reached 88.1 percent. In other words, over four-fifths of all assigned claims resulted in reduced payments for billed charges. On the average the reduction amounted to \$29.32 per approved claim. Physicians who do not accept assignment are not affected by possible reductions in payments for billed charges because the beneficiary is liable for the difference. The reasonable charge reduction rate for unassigned claims (excluding those from hospital-based physicians) during fiscal year 1982 was also sizeable—85.6 percent. The amount reduced per approved claim was \$28.10.25

The following table shows recent trends in reasonable charge reductions for Medicare Part B claims.

 ²⁴ Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Social Security Administration, Office of Research and Statistics. Assignment Rates for Supplementary Medical Insurance Claims, Calendar Years 1970-72. DHEW Pub. No. (SSA) 78-11702, HI-46, June 30, 1973, p. 7.
 ²⁵ Department of Health and Human Services, Health Care Financing Administration, Bureau of Program Operations. Part B Carrier Reasonable Charge and Denial Activity Report: July-September 1982; January 1983.

reductions for medicare part B (excludes claims from hospital-based physicians and group-practice (Yment Plans) for assigned and not assigned claims, fiscal years 1973—1982
Table 15. Reasonable charge reductions for medicare part B (exc Prepayment plans) for assigned and not

ĩ

	1973	1974	1975	1976	1977	1978	1979	1980	1981 1	1982 1
Percentage of claims reduced:										
Assigned	51.5	61.0	68.3	73.1	72.8	73.4	75.8	80.0	82.7	83.1
Percentage reduction in charges for covered services.	63.5	/0.6	75.6	78.4	77.1	77.2	79.9	83.7	85.7	85.6
Assigned Not Assimod	11.4	13.0	16.4	19.0	19.4	19.8	20.8	22.5	23.9	24.3
Amount reduced per approved claim:	12.4	13.6	16.6	18.8	19.1	19.1	20.3	22.3	23.7	24.1
Assigned Mot Assigned	\$ 6.95	\$8.24	\$11.13	\$13.74	\$14.93	\$16.11	\$18.34	\$21.81	\$ 25.84	\$ 29.32
	ちっか	\$10.44	\$13.45	\$15.75	\$16.53	\$16.76	\$18.64	\$21.96	\$25.13	28.10
¹ Data excludes Texas Blue Shield.							1-			

Source: Department of Health and Human Services, Health Care Financing Administration, Bureau of Program Operations, Part B Reasonable Charge and Denial Activity Report: Fiscal year 1982, August 1983.

*

B. Variations by Carrier

Part V of this report showed that there were dramatic differences between carriers in terms of assignment rates. The differences among carriers in terms of reasonable charge reduction rates are less pronounced. Further, there appears to be no consistent correlation between net assignment rates and reasonable charge reduction rates. Though one might assume that carriers with higher assignment rates might have lower reduction rates this is not always the case. For example, Rhode Island Blue Shield, the statewide carrier with the highest net assignment rate in 1981, had one of the highest reasonable charge reduction rates—92.1 percent. Conversely, Wyoming Equitable, the statewide carrier with the lowest net assignment rate, had a reasonable charge reduction rate below the national average-79.2 percent versus 82.8 percent (however, the percentage reduction in terms of the dollar value of the charges reduced was slightly above the national average). Table 16 shows net assignment rates and reasonable charge reduction rates by carrier.

ES AND REASONABLE CHARGE REDUCTIONS (EXCLUD- UP PRACTICE PHYSICIAN CLAIMS), BY CARRIER, 1981	
Net Reasonable charge reduction	

	Nat	Reasonable cha	rge reduction
Carrier	Net assignment rate	Percent claims reduced	Percent charges reduced
Total ¹	52.3	82.8	24.0
Boston region	66.9	87.3	25.5
Connecticut-General	44.9	85.9	20.2
Maine-Massachusetts B/S ²	65.8	86.3	21.8
Massachusetts B/S	77.6	86.9	26.4
New Hampshire-Vermont B/S	49.2	85.7	21.5
Rhode Island B/S	82.2	92.1	32.1
New York region	54.0	86.5	26.1
New Jersev-Prudential	50.0	88.2	24.0
New York B/S-Binghamton	57.7	81.8	20.2
New York B/S-New York	56.7	88.1	28.8
New York-Group Health	42.6	86.1	25.1
Puerto Rico B/S	52.8	75.2	22.5
Philadelphia region	62.5	79.1	24.6
Delaware B/S ³	62.8	63.0	23.0
District of Columbia B/S 4	61.2	86.3	35.2
Marvland B/S	63.1	41.0	15.3
Pennsylvania B/S	66.9	84.1	24.7
Virginia-Travelers	51.9	84.3	24.9
West Virginia-Nationwide	51.7	81.5	24.5
Atlanta region	53.2	79.3	22.2
Alabama B/S	63.6	65.3	22.0
Florida B/Ś	40.4	81.2	20.1

TABLE 16.—NET ASSIGNMENT RATES AND REASONABLE CHARGE REDUCTIONS (EXCLUD-ING HOSPITAL-BASED AND GROUP PRACTICE PHYSICIAN CLAIMS), BY CARRIER, 1981— Continued

	A1.4	Reasonable cha	rge reduction
Carrier	Net assignment rate	Percent claims reduced	Percent charges reduced
Florida-Group Health	73.0	75.4	22.5
Georgia-Prudential	59.6	83.9	23.6
Kentucky-Metropolitan	53.2	75.7	20.1
Mississippi-Travelers	63.1	83.3	26.6
North Carolina-Prudential	54.5	80.7	23.0
South Carolina B/S	56.5	86.4	22.5
Tennessee-Equitable	52.6	84.3	24.0
Chicago region	48.8	83.4	24.2
Illinois-EDSF	45.7	77.4	19.6
Indiana B/S	31.6	80.9	23.0
Michigan B/S	74.9	86.3	28.0
Minnesota B/S	26.2	89.1	22.0
Minnesota-Travelers	35.1	86.1	20.6
Ohio-Nationwide	38.6	80.0	23.1
Wisconsin B/S	37.4	86.7	21.3
Dallas region ¹	52.0	84.6	24.2
Arkansas B/S	57.9	84.4	21.3
Louisiana-Pan American	46.1	74.2	23.4
New Mexico-Equitable	44.2	80.3	20.3
Oklahoma-Aetna	18.2	84.7	23.2
Oklahoma-SRS	96.8	77.2	25.5
Texas B/S ¹	55.3	91.4	26.6
Kansas City region	40.2	81.2	22.4
lowa B/S	35.8	79.3	26.3
Kansas B/S	48.0	83.7	21.6
Missouri B/S	41.7	80.8	21.6
Missouri-General American	40.0	81.5	20.9
Nebraska-Mutual of Omaha	32.7	77.6	22.3
Denver region	38.0	62.1	17.4
Colorado B/S	47.6	45.0	14.5
Montana B/S	24.0	83.5	17.6
North Dakota B/S	29.8	91.1	25.8
North Dakota B/S	32.4	92.6	23.3
South Dakota	25.9	88.3	30.7
Utah B/S	35.5	86.1	19.6
Wyoming-Equitable	18.8	79.2 85.6	24.9 23.8
San Francisco region	53.2 34.2		23.8 21.3
Arizona-Nevada-Aetna	34.2 53.8	80.6 85.4	21.3
California B/S California-Occidental	53.8 57.7	85.4 86.1	22.7 24.9
Hawaii-Aetna	57.7 41.8	91.0	24.9 24.7
11aWaii-Adula	41.0	91.U	24./

......

TABLE 16.—NET ASSIGNMENT RATES AND REASONABLE CHARGE REDUCTIONS (EXCLUD-ING HOSPITAL-BASED AND GROUP PRACTICE PHYSICIAN CLAIMS), BY CARRIER, 1981— Continued

	Nat	Reasonable cha	rge reduction
Carrier	Net assignment rate	Percent claims reduced	Percent charges reduced
Seattle region	30.5	85.9	20.6
Alaska-Oregon-Aetna	23.9	81.2	18.1
Idaho-Equitable	20.3	79.4	23.5
Washington B/S	35.8	88.2	21.7
RRB-Travelers	43.4	81.5	24.4

¹ Due to a systems conversion, Texas Blue Shield could not supply accurate reasonable charge data from July 1, 1981, through Dec. 31, 1981. Therefore, these missing data are not reflected in other calculations.

² B/S means Blue Shield.

^a Represents Delaware Blue Shield operations through July 16, 1981. Effective Aug. 1, 1981, Pennsylvania Blue Shield began serving the State of Delaware.

⁴ Represents District of Columbia Blue Shield operations through Sept. 22, 1981. Effective Oct. 10, 1981, Pennsylvania Blue Shield began serving the District of Columbia.

Source: DHHS, HCFA, Bureau of Program Operations, Analysis of Medicare Part B Assignment Rates, calendar year 1981.

C. Variations by Physician Specialty

An analysis of assignment data indicates that the average percent reduction on submitted charges for physicians' services varies somewhat by physician specialty. This variation reflects differences in rates of increases in physician charges by various specialty groups over time.

In 1978, total charges submitted by all physicians were reduced 19.9 percent for the aged and 21.1 percent for the disabled. For the aged, the average percent reduction for selected specialties ranged from a low of 16.5 percent for pathologists to a high of 29.0 percent for anesthesiologists. For the disabled, the range was from 15.5 percent for pathologists to 29.9 percent for anesthesiologists. The percent reductions were higher for assigned than for unassigned claims with the exception of anesthesiologists, radiologists, and pathologists.

The 1978 rates of reduction represent a slight increase over the 1975 rates for both assigned and unassigned claims for most physician specialties.

TABLE 17.—-AVERAGE PERCENT REDUCTION OF TOTAL CHARGES FOR AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS FOR ASSIGNED AND UNASSIGNED SERVICES BY SELECTED PHYSICIAN SPECIAL-TY, UNITED STATES 1978

	Aged	, average p reduction	ercent	Disable	d, average reduction	percent
Physician specialty	All charges	As- signed charges	Unas- signed charges	All charges	As- signed charges	Unas- signed charges
General practice	20.3	20.9	19.7	21.3	21.4	21.2
Family practice	20.2	20.7	19.7	20.7	20.8	20.5
Internal medicine		20.1	18.5	20.5	21.3	19.3
Cardiovascular disease		19.6	19.1	19.9	20.4	19.5
Dermatology	17.5	19.1	16.3	18.7	19.0	18.2
General surgery	20.8	21.6	20.1	21.4	22.1	20.2
Otology/rhinology/laryngology	21.7	24.0	20.7	23.6	24.0	23.6
Ophthalmology	17.6	19.4	16.7	18.4	19.4	17.5
Orthopedic surgery		22.4	20.9	22.5	23.0	22.2
Urology	19.5	20.8	18.8	20.9	20.7	21.0
Anesthesiology	29.0	28.5	29.3	29.9	29.2	30.8
Pathology	16.5	15.9	17.4	15.5	14.2	17.9
Radiology	16.9	16.5	17.5	17.4	17.0	18.0
Chiropractor		19.4	15.9	18.2	20.4	16.7
Podiatry	22.2	25.1	18.4	24.4	25.6	21.6

Note: Data is incomplete for services rendered by hospital-based physicians.

Source: McMillan, Alma, Pine, Penelope and Newton, Marilyn. Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–78, DHHS, HCFA, HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983. p. 103.

D. Demographic Variations

Certain minor variations have been recorded in reasonable charge reductions when the factors of age, sex, and race are taken into account. Table 18 presents the data for 1978.

TABLE 18.—PERCENT REDUCTION IN TOTAL MEDICARE PHYSICIANS' CHARGES FOR THE	
AGED AND DISABLED BY AGE, SEX, AND RACE, UNITED STATES 1978	

	Demographic factors	Percent reduc	
		Aged	Disabled
	U.S. total	19.9	21.1
Age:	Under age 25 26 to 44 45 to 64 65 to 69 70 to 74	NA NA 20.3 20.0	22.7 22.3 20.8 NA NA

Demographic factors	Percent reduc char	
	Aged	Disabled
75 to 79 80 to 84	19.6 19.7	NA NA
85 and over	19.6	NA
Male Female	20.0 19.8	20.9 21.4
Race: White All other Unknown	19.8 20.7 20.1	20.9 21.9 22.2

TABLE 18.—PERCENT REDUCTION IN TOTAL MEDICARE PHYSICIANS' CHARGES FOR THE AGED AND DISABLED BY AGE, SEX, AND RACE, UNITED STATES 1978—Continued

Source: McMillan, Alma, Pine, Penelope and Newton, Marilyn. Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–78, DHHS, HCFA, HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983. p. 11.

E. Comparison with Private Plans

A question which has frequently been raised about Medicare reimbursement policy is whether Medicare's "reasonable charges" are comparable to those recognized by Blue Shield and commercial policies. A 1975 study ²⁶ comparing national average Medicare reasonable charges with payments under the most generous Blue Shield plan for seven common procedures showed that Medicare levels averaged at least 92 percent of the highest Blue Shield levels for five of the procedures. Both Medicare and Blue Shield levels averaged about 75-80 percent of what physicians reported they usually charged.

A 1979 GAO report to the Subcommittee on Health, Committee on Ways and Means,²⁷ compared physician charges and allowances under private plans with those under Medicare. Based on a sample of four commercial and two Blue Shield carriers, the report concluded that while physicians usually charge Medicare patients the same as other patients they are generally allowed less for the same procedure under Medicare. Private plan allowed charges were generally higher for the four commercial carriers and one of the Blue Shield carriers. Further, private plan allowed charges usually exceeded Medicare allowed charges by more than 10 percent. The GAO report also reviewed reasonable charge reductions. For the four commercial carriers, such reductions ranged from 0 to 7 percent of the private claims reviewed. In the case of the Blue Shield plans, one carrier made reductions in 27 percent of its private

 ²⁶ Burney, Ira L. et al. "Medicare and Medicaid Physician Payment Incentives", in Health Care Financing Review, Summer, 1979, p. 66.
 ²⁷ U.S. General Accounting Office. Comparison of Physician Charges and Allowances Under Private Health Insurance Plans and Medicare. Report by the Comptroller General of the United States. Report No. 79-111. Sept. 6, 1979.

claims while the other made reductions in 56 percent of its private claims. However, a sample of Medicare claims processed by the commercial and Blue Shield carriers showed reasonable charge re-ductions in 64 to 83 percent of the claims. A more recent analysis is not available.

VII. IMPACT OF THE ECONOMIC INDEX

The Urban Institute issued several reports in 1981 which estimated the impact of the economic index. The analyses were based on a sample of solo practice physicians and physicians practicing in single specialty groups in California. Five specialities were chosen for review. These were general practice, general surgery, internal medicine, orthopedic surgery, and ophthalmology. The material in this section is based on the Urban Institute reports.

A. Impact of Program Costs and Beneficiary Liability

Data ²⁸ for the first quarter of 1978 showed that the economic index had the effect of slightly reducing Medicare (as well as Medicaid) outlays; at the same time overall beneficiary liability rose (See Table 19). For example, program outlays associated with services provided by solo practice general practitioners were 2.99 percent less compared to what would otherwise have been spent. Total increased costs to beneficiaries for these services were 6.06 percent over what they would otherwise have been required to pay; increased beneficiary costs associated with non-assigned claims (roughly 85 percent of total costs excluding mandatory assigned claims) totalled 6.84 percent. Similar results were recorded for group practice general practitioners; program costs were reduced by 3.26 percent while beneficiary expenses increased by 6.35 percent.

²⁸ Paringer, Lynn. The Medicare Economic Index: Impact on Program Costs and Beneficiary Liability. Working Paper 1306-01-03, (pursuant to HCFA grant, no. 95-P-97178/3). The Urban Institute. June 1981.

Table 19.—Impact of the medicare economic index on program and beneficiary costs for solo practice and group practice physicians (based on sample first quarter 1978 claims data for california)

[Dollars in thousands]

		Solo practice physicians	physicians			Group practicing physicians	ng physicians	-
Physician specialty	All claims	Assigned claims	claims			Assigned	Jec.	
		Mandatory	Voluntary	Noliassigned	All claims	Mandatory	Voluntary	Nonassigned
General practice:								
Program cost:								
WIThout Index.	\$2,948.0	\$967.8	\$281.3	\$1,696.9	\$1,847.2	\$838.4	\$172.6	\$834.9
with index	\$2,860.0	\$940.1	\$274.1	\$1,643.8	\$1,786.9	\$810.5	\$168.5	\$806.5
Percent change	- 2.99	-2.87	-2.54	-3.13	-3.26	-3.33	-2.40	-3.39
beneficiary costs:			•					
Without index	\$846.7	AN	\$70.3	\$776.4	\$429.6	NA	SA3 2	\$386 4
÷.	\$898.0		\$68.5	\$829.5	\$456.9		SA2 1	2414.8
Percent change	6.06		-2.54	6.84	6.35		-2.40	733
Medicaid cost:				•			2	8
Without index	\$242.0	\$242.0	N	NA	\$209.6	\$209.6	NA	NA
With index	\$235.0	\$235.0			\$202.6	\$202.6		
Percent change	-2.87	-2.87			- 3.33	-333		
General surgery:								
Without Index	\$1,930.0	\$513.4	\$366.1	\$1,049.2	\$1,019.6	\$227.1	\$ 243.0	\$546.7
With index	\$1,828.1	\$483.6	\$349.8	\$993.6	\$979.2	\$218.7	\$231.9	\$ 525.4
Percent change	-5.23	-5.79	-4.48	-5.30	-3.96	-3.69	-4.51	-3.89
Beneficiary costs:) 			
Without index.	\$610.7	A	\$ 91.5	\$ 519.2	\$ 322.3	NA	\$60.7	\$261.6
With index	\$662.2 .	******	\$87.4	\$574.8	\$340.8		\$58.0	\$ 282.8
				,	•			

8.13 NA	\$2,616.4 \$2,534.2 -3.14 \$1,295.8 \$1,295.8	NA NA	\$1,120.9 \$1,051.2 -6.22	\$500.0 \$569.3 13.96	¥
-4.51 NA	\$989.6 \$957.1 - 3.29 \$247.4 \$239.3	-3.29 NA	\$297.9 \$276.8 7.08	\$74.5 \$69.2 7.08	NA
\$ 56.8 \$54.7 - 3.69	\$1,115.5 \$1,080.1 -3.12 NA	\$278.9 \$270.2 3.12	\$ 366.8 \$343.5 6.36	Ø	\$ 91.7 \$85.8 6.36
5.71 . \$56.8 \$54.7 3.69	\$4 ,573.0 \$4 ,573.0 -3.17 5 3.1 \$1 ,535.1	\$ 278.9 \$ 270.2 3.12	\$1,786.9 \$1,672.5 —6.40	\$574.0 \$638.5 - 11.23 -	\$ 91.7 \$85.8 —6.36
10.71 NA	\$3,205.2 \$3,115.9 -2.79 \$1,535.7 \$1,626.1	NA NA	\$4 07.5 \$ 383.4 5.93	\$176.0 \$200.1 13.73	W
4.48 NA	\$668.0 \$645.9 -3.31 -3.31 -3.31 -3.31 -3.31 \$167.0	Icc-	\$147.6 \$138.1 —6.44	\$ 36.9 \$ 34.5 -6.44	N
\$128.3 \$120.9 -5.79	\$1,203.9 \$1,170.0 -2.82 NA	\$301.0 \$292.5 2.82	\$179.6 \$167.7 —6.61	M	\$44.9 \$41.9 6.61
8.43 . \$128.3 -5.79	\$5,080.2 \$4,934.6 -2.87 \$1,702.7 \$1,786.5	\$301.0 \$292.5 - 2.82	\$735.3 \$689.9 6.17	\$212.9 \$234.7 10.23	\$44.9 \$41.9 —6.61
Percent change	Program cost: Without index With index Percent change Beneficiary costs: Without index Percent chance	Medicaid cost: Without index With index Percent change Orthopedic surgery:	Program cost: Without index	Without index. With index Percent change	Without index With index Percent change

		Solo practice physicians	physicians			Group practicing physicians	ig physicians	
Physician specialty	11	Assigned claims	claims			Assigned	Bed	
-		Mandatory	Voluntary	Nonassigned	All claims	Mandatory	Voluntary	Nonassigned
Ophthalmology: Program cost:								
Without index	\$1,332.7	\$281.7	\$183.7	\$863.7	\$1,036.1	\$227.1	\$177.0	\$63(
Percent change	#1,230.3 2.54	+2/3.3 -2.95	*1/9.1 -2.51	* 842.9	\$1,021.3 1.43	\$224.5 	\$1/4./ 1.31	\$620.7 1.55
benericiary costs: Without index	SAAR 5	NA	6 45 0	4103 E	¢272 E	MA	6 44 3	e o o c
With index	3		\$44.8	\$423.4	\$382.7		\$43.7	\$339.0 \$339.0
reicent change	4.38 .		-2.51	5.17	2.45	***********	-1.31	~
Without index		\$70.3	N	M	\$ 56.8	\$56.8	NA	NA
With index	\$68.3	\$68.3	***************	****************	\$56.1	\$56.1		
recent change	•	-2.95	****************		-1.13	-		

e.

The Institute survey recorded similar findings for other specialties. For solo practice physicians, program savings were 5.23 percent for general surgeons, 2.87 percent for internists, 6.17 percent for orthopedic surgeons and 2.54 percent for ophthamologists. Net increases in beneficiary costs associated with these services were 8.43 percent for general surgeons, 4.92 percent for internists, 10.23 percent for orthopedic surgeons and 4.38 percent for ophthalmologists. For group practice physicians program savings were 3.96 percent for general surgeons, 3.17 percent for internists, 6.40 percent for orthopedic surgeons, and 1.43 percent for ophthalmologists. Net increases in beneficiary costs were 5.73 percent for general surgeons, 5.07 percent for internists, 11.23 percent for orthopedic surgeons, and 2.46 percent for ophthalmologists. The Institute report noted that program costs were reduced more for surgical procedures than for other procedures as a result of the application of the economic index.

The impact on beneficiaries depends on whether services are provided on an assigned or unassigned basis. Reductions stemming from application of the index will result in reduced beneficiary liability for copayments in the case of assigned claims. Parallel reductions in Medicaid outlays will occur in the case of joint Medicare/ Medicaid claims. Conversely, in the case of non-assigned claims, reductions in recognized Medicare reasonable charges translate into increased beneficiary costs. Increases in liability for this group ranged from 2.97 percent for services of group practice ophthalmologists to 13.96 percent for services of group practice orthopedic surgeons. Beneficiary liability increases went as high as 17.34 percent for orthopedic surgery.

B. Impact of the Economic Index Over Time

Since physicians' fees rise at a faster rate than the economic index, an increasing number of claims will become subject to the prevailing charge limitation. An Urban Institute report²⁹ on the claims payment experience in California over the 1978–1980 period suggests that the constraining effect is magnified over time. For the period studied, surgical and anesthesiology fees were more constrained by the index than those for office and hospital visits. The impact of the index itself did not appear to be any different across regions or specialties for the same procedure.

Table 20 presents 1978 and 1980 data from the Urban Institute report on the relationship of physicians' customary charges to both the indexed prevailing charges and the prevailing charges which would have been in effect in the absence of the index (i.e., unindexed prevailing charges) for 10 procedures. Forty-three percent of the general practitioners in the study group had customary charges which exceeded the prevailing charge for limited exam office visits in 1978; this figure rose to 46.6 percent in 1980. In the absence of the index, 25 percent of the practitioners would have exceeded the prevailing level in 1978 and 23.1 percent would have exceeded the level in 1980. However, an additional 18.1 percent exceeded the

²⁹ Paringer, Lynn. The Effect of the Medicare Economic Index on Reasonable Fees: Evidence from California. Working Paper 1306-01-04 (pursuant to HCFA Grant No. 95-P-9718/13), The Urban Institute, Washington, D.C. July 1981.

level in 1978 and an additional 23.5 percent exceeded the level in 1980 as a result of the index. General surgeons, internists, orthopedic surgeons and ophthalmologists had similar patterns for office visits; for this group, internists were most affected by the index.

The impact of the index on reasonable charges for initial comprehensive hospital exams was less than that for office visits. However, for limited exam hospital visits, there was both a notable increase with respect to the percent of physicians with customary charges exceeding the prevailing level and a substantial increase in the proportion of physicians with customary charges falling between the indexed and unindexed prevailing level.

Table 20 further shows that the impact of the index on surgical fees was substantial. For example, in 1978, 67 percent of general surgeons had customary charges exceeding the indexed prevailing charges for colectomies; 46.3 percent had customary charges above the indexed prevailing but below the unindexed prevailing fee. In 1980, 72 percent of general surgeons had customary charges exceeding the prevailing charge with 57.4 percent between the indexed and unindexed prevailing charge.

The Urban Institute report noted that of the five specialties surveyed, anesthesiologists were most affected by the index. In 1978, only 5.6 percent of anesthesiologists' customary charges were below the indexed prevailing charge; this figure dropped to 0.3% in 1980. Approximately the same percentage of physicians had customary charges exceeding the unindexed prevailing level in 1978 and 1980—22.7 percent in 1978 and 22.9 percent in 1980. The proportion of anesthesiologists constrained by the index rose from 71.7 percent to 76.8 percent over the same period.

		1978			1980		
Procedure and speciality	Customary less than indexed prevailing	Customary between indexed and unlimited prevailing	Customary greater than indexed prevailing	Customary less than indexed prevailing	Customary Customary between indexed and unindexed reseation	Customary greater than unindexed prevailing	
Office visit; limited exam:					9 1		
General practice General surgery	56.9	18.1	25.0	53.4	23.5	23.1	
Internal medicine	40.7 55 A	6 VC	31.7	48.3	28.0	23.7	
Orthopedic surgery	49.3	24.2	20.4 22 r	47.1	34.4	22.9	
Ophthalmology	61.8	14.6	23.6	40.9 57.0	36.7	17.4	
ricopriai visico, ililida cuniprenensive exam: General nractice	Q C J			•		0.01	40
General surgery	63.U 53 1	18.0	19.0	65.6 65.6	16.6	17.8	
Internal medicine	53.1	20.3 26.0	20.0 20.0	62.9 E2 2	21.8	15.3	
Orthopedic surgery Hospital visit. limited exam:	58.8	20.4	20.8	52.7 62.7	30.9 24.5	16.8 12.8	
General practice	77.5	15	17.4	0 63			
General surgery	70.4	10.5	1.01	0.09	10.4 173	20.6	
Orthopedic surgery	65.0 69 E	14.6	20.4	49.5	31.6	19.0	
Ophthalmology	79.9	11.0	12.9	55.4 72.0	26.2 17.3	18.3	
Crest A-Tay, two views: General practice	, , ,			1	7.11	10.0	
General surgery	/3.1 71 6	12.4	14.4	72.7	14.5	12.8	
Internal medicine.	72.9	177 8.7	18.4	/0.8	10.4	18.8	
rauougy	74.6	13.9	11.4	73.4	17.6	6.0 0.0	

Table 20. Percent distribution of physicians by relation of customary charges to indexed and unindexed prevailing charges, California. 1978. and 1980—Continued

		1978			1980	
Procedure and speciality Customary less than indexed prevailing		Customary between indexed and unlimited prevailing	Customary greater than indexed prevailing	Customary less than indexed prevailing	Customary between indexed and unindexed prevailing	Customary greater than unindexed prevailing
Eye examination: Ophthalmologists	70.9	8.0	21.1	75.5	13.4	11.1
: : :	33.0 43.5 65.9	46.3 35.3 18.9	20.7 21.2 15.2	28.0 35.3 55.8	57.4 47.2 33.0	14.6 17.5 11.2
	19.5 5.6	65.4 71.7	15.0 22.7	12.4 .3	73.0 76.8	14.6

IL BIGHT IN. 33-1 t 9718/13) the Urban Institute, Washington, D.C., July 1981. p. 14.

VIII. IMPACT OF MEDICARE POLICIES ON THE AGED

A. Distribution of Expenditures for Physician Services

Total expenditures for physicians' services provided to the aged rose from \$2.3 billion in fiscal year 1968 to \$14.2 billion in fiscal year 1981. Although expenditures for covered Medicare services declined from 89.6 percent to '6.4 percent of the total over the period, the amount actually reimbursed by the program has remained relatively constant accounting for approximately 55 percent of expenditures for physicians' services. The portion attributable to beneficiary payments for deductibles and coinsurance has declined from 32.3 percent to 20.8 percent over the period. This is primarily attributable to the fact that the deductible remained fixed at \$60 from 1973 through 1981.

Counterbalancing the declining percentage that deductibles represent of total physicians' expenditures is the significant increase in the percentage attributable to "noncovered services" to program enrollees. The percentage of the total attributable to these items rose from 7.2 percent of the total in fiscal year 1968 to 21.9 percent in fiscal year 1981. Noncovered services to program eligibles is defined in table 21 as including both reasonable charge reductions for nonassigned claims and uncovered services. Recent data is not available on the distribution of expenditures between these two categories. However, earlier data shows that the percentage of total expenditures for reasonable charge reductions for nonassigned claims rose from 2.2 percent in fiscal year 1968 to 9.6 percent in fiscal year 1976; the percentage attributable to noncovered services rose from 5.0 percent to 6.4 percent over the same period. The portion of expenditures for persons not enrolled in the program declined slightly from 3.2 percent in fiscal year 1968 to 1.7 percent in fiscal year 1981. Table 20 shows the distribution of total expenditures for physicians' services for the aged from fiscal year 1968 to fiscal year 1981.

(47)

,• • :

Table 21. Expenditures for physicians'		Services for the aged: amounts (and percentage distribution) covered and not covered by Medicare, Fiscal Year 1968—81 [Dollars in millions]	r THE AGED: AMOUNTS (AND PER Medicare, Fiscal Year 1968—81 [Dolars in millions]	ED: AMOUNTS (E, FISCAL YEAR [Dollars in millions]	s (and pe ar 1968-{ ^{xrs]}	RCENTAGE	DISTRIBUT	rion) cov	ered and	NOT COVEF	ED BY
Physicians' services covered and not covered by medicare	hv medicare	1968		1961		1970		1/61	11	19	1972
		Amount	Percent	Amount	Percent	Amount	Percent	Amount	Percent	Amount	Percent
Total		\$2.307	100.0	\$2 595	1000	\$ 0 803	0.001	001100	1000		
Covered physicians' services		2,068	89.6	2,326	89.6	2.477	88.4	2,655	100.U 87.4	22,323 2 898	100.0 87.3
medicare reimbursements Beneficiary navments for	*****	1,322	57.3	1,496	57.6	1,619	57.8	1,734	57.1	1,910	57.5
		421	18.2	462	17.8	460	16.4	VOV	16.2	610	15 0
Coinsurance		325	14.1	368	14.2	388	14.2	427	141	010	0.C1
NORCOVERED Physicians' services	************	239	10.4	269	10.4	326	11.6	384	12.6	425	12.8
Cervice to enjoinces	ns for un-	991	1.2	212	8.2	268	9.6	319	10.5	350	10.5
assigned claims		20	22	81	12	175		100	L L		
Services not covered		116	5.0	131	202	142	4 ru	153	0.0 0	162	0. 1
Services to those not enrolled	•	73	3.2	21	2.2	28	2.1	55	2.1	150	2.3
Physicians' services covered and not	1973	_	19	1974		1975		1976		1977	
umateu uy interucare	Amount	Percent	Amount	Percent	Amount	Percent		Amount P	Percent	Amount	Percent
Total Covered physicians' services	\$ 3,594 3,102	100.0 86.3	\$ 3,931 3,336	100.0 84.9	\$4,905 4,071	5 100.0 1 83.0		\$5,862 4,799	100.0 81.9	\$7,229 5.810	100.0
Beneficiary payments for:	2,022	30. 3	2,209	56.2				,243	55.3	3,985	55.1
Deductibles.	584	16.2	587	14.9	678	8 13.8	œ	764	13.0	829	11.5

Coinsurance	496 492 412	13.8 13.7 11.5	540 595 511	13.7 15.1 13.0	667 834 730	13.6 17.0 14.9	792 1,063 936	13.5 18.1 16.0	996 1,419 1,280	13.8 19.6 17.7
for unassigned claims	214 198 80	6.0 5.5 2.2	269 242 84	6.8 6.2 2.1	415 315 104	8.5 6.4 2.1	562 374 127	9.6 6.4 2.2	NA NA 139	1.9
Physicians' services covered and not covered by		1978		1979		1980			1981	
medicare	Amount	Percent	Ł	Amount	Percerit	Amount	Percent	Amount		Percent
Total Covered physicians' services Medicare reimbursements Beneficiary payments for:	\$ 8,159 6,548 4,547	100.0 80.3 55.7		\$ 9,701 7,704 5,440	100.0 79.4 56.1	\$ 11,713 9,141 6,559	100.0 78.0 56.0	\$14,157 10,813 7,866	57 66	100.0 76.4 55.6
Deductibles. Coinsurance Noncovered physicians' services	864 1,137 1,611	10.6 13.9 19.7	9.61~	904 1,360 1,997	9.3 14.0 20.6	942 1,640 2,572	8.0 14.0 22.0	981 1,966 3.344	81 66 44	6.9 13.9 23.6
Reasonable charge reductions for unassigned claims. Services not covered	AC4,1 A.A.		ק ויס	1,819 N.A.	18.8	2,363 N.A	20.2		96 A	21.9
Services to those not enrolled	153	••••••	1.9	178 178	1.8	209 209	1.8	ž~	N.A. 248	1.7
Note.—Totals may not add due to rounding. Sources: Gibson, Robert M. and Charles R. Fischer, "Age HCFA, unpublished tables.	scher, "Age Dif	lerences in Hea	With Care Spe	anding, Fiscal	year 1977," in	Differences in Health Care Spending, Fiscal year 1977," in Social Security Bulletin, January 1979, vol. 42,	ulletin, January	1979, vol. 42	, No. 1. p.	16, and

49

•

B. Variations in Medicare Reimbursement^{30 31}

1. PER CAPITA PAYMENTS

The previous table shows the distribution of expenditures for physician services for the aged nationwide. Considerable variation exists in the average per capita Medicare payment according to demographic and geographic characteristics of program beneficiaries. A HCFA sample of 1975-1978 Medicare claims for the aged shows that actual medicare payments per beneficiary increased for each older age cohort ranging from \$152 for the group aged 65-69 to \$259 for those 85 and over; the nationwide average was \$197, a 50.4 percent increase over the 1975 figure of \$131. The higher payments for the older population reflect both the greater number of persons in this group meeting the deductible and a greater number of services per user. Per capita payment was \$214 for men compared to \$186 for women. Certain disparities were also recorded among various categories of the disabled population. Per capita payments for this group increased 62 percent over the 1975-1978 period. Table 22 shows variations in per capita payments for physicians services for the aged and disabled populations by age, sex, and race.

	Reimbursemen	t per enrollee
	Aged	Disabled
U.S. total	\$197	\$222
ge:		
Under 25	NA	184
25 to 44	NA	188
45 to 64	ŇĂ	233
65 to 69	152	Ň
70 4. 74	195	Ň
75 4 70	223	Ň
00 4- 04	223	
80 to 84		N
85 and over	259	NA
ex:		
Men	214	199
Women	186	259
ace:		
White	201	226
Other	153	204

TABLE 22.—MEDICARE REIMBURSEMENTS PER ENROLLEE FOR PHYSICIANS' SERVICES TO AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS. 1978

Source: McMillan, Alma, Pine, Penelope and Newton, Marilyn. Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975-78, DHHS, HCFA, HCFA, Pub. No. 03151, March 1983, p. 23.

²⁹All data in this section are from: McMillan, Alma, Pine, Penelope and Newton, Marilyn. Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975-78, DHHS, HCFA, HCFA Pub. No. 08151, March 1983. ³¹The definition of "physicians services" in the McMillan report includes services of practi-

tioners and suppliers.

The HCFA study showed marked disparities by race in average program reimbursements. For aged white individuals the per capita payment was \$201 compared to \$153 for aged non-white individuals. The disparities are partially offset by higher utilization rates and reimbursement levels for hospital outpatient care by nonwhites compared to whites.

Average Medicare reimbursements also varied considerably according to the geographic residence of the beneficiary. By region, the lowest per capita payment for aged enrollees was in the South (\$165) while the highest was in the West (\$265). By census division the lowest payment per enrollee was recorded in the West South Central Division (\$118) while the highest rate was recorded in the Pacific Division (\$282). Similar disparities were recorded for disabled enrollees. (See Table 23.)

TABLE 23.—MEDICARE REIMBURSEMENTS PER ENROLLEE FOR PHYSICIANS' SERVICES TO AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS, 1978

Anne of antidance	Reimbursement	t per enrollee
Area of residence	Aged	Disabled
U.S. total	\$197	\$222
Northeast	221	240
New England	196	227
Middle Atlantic	230	244
North Central	171	212
East North Central	180	215
West North Central	154	202
South	165	182
South Atlantic	199	219
East South Central	149	181
West South Central	118	115
West	265	300
Mountain	213	233
Pacific	282	319

Source: McMillan, Alma; Pine, Penelope; and Newton, Marilyn. "Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975-78, DHHS, HCFA," HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983, p. 25.

2. REIMBURSEMENTS AND ALLOWED CHARGES

Physicians submitted approximately \$7.8 billion in charges for services rendered to aged persons and \$0.9 billion in such charges for disabled persons in 1978. Allowed charges (i.e. reasonable charges) totalled \$6.3 billion for the aged and \$0.7 billion for the disabled; these figures reflected reasonable charge reductions of 19.9 percent for the aged and 21.1 percent for the disabled. Actual Medicare payments totalled \$4.6 billion (58.8 percent of billed charges) for the aged and \$0.6 billion (59.4 percent) for the disabled. Payment as a percent of total charges varied little by age, sex, race, or census region. Approximately 38.4 percent of allowed charges for the aged and 41 percent of such charges for the disabled were for medical care. Inpatient surgery accounted for an additional 24.3 percent of allowed charges for the aged and 21.7 percent for the disabled. Thus, 62.7 percent of the allowed charges for each population group was for medical care or inpatient surgery. (The remaining 37.3 percent included such services as diagnostic X-ray or laboratory services, outpatient surgery, and anesthesia).

3. PAYMENTS FOR PERSONS EXCEEDING THE DEDUCTIBLE

In 1978, 56 percent of aged Medicare enrollees exceeded the deductible and actually received Medicare reimbursements for physicians' services. The proportion of these "users" increased significantly by age group rising from 46 percent of the age 65-69 population to 71 percent of those aged 85 and over. Fifty-eight percent of the female enrollees met the deductible and received reimbursements compared to 54 percent for male enrollees. By race, the proportion was 57 percent for whites and 47 percent for nonwhites. The range in the percentage for Part B aged beneficiaries with payments varied considerably by region with 63 percent of those in the West exceeding the deductible followed by the Northeast (59 percent), South (53 percent), and the North Central region (53 percent). In fifteen States (including Washington D.C.) at least 60 percent met the deductible. Only two States recorded rates below 40 percent (in both these States the reported data was incomplete).

In 1978, roughly one-quarter of aged enrollees who met the deductible, i.e., "users", received less than \$50 in reimbursement for physicians' services; 52.9 percent of users received less than \$150 in such reimbursements. Of the remaining users, 27.2 percent had reimbursements between \$150-\$499 and 19.9 percent had reimbursements of \$500 or more. Comparable distributions were recorded for the disabled. There was little difference in the percentage of enrollees receiving reimbursements by specified dollar categories by age, sex, and race.

For aged enrollees exceeding the deductible and receiving payments, the use of services was as follows: medical care services (52 percent), diagnostic laboratory services (35 percent), diagnostic Xray services (28 percent), non-inpatient surgery (16 percent), inpatient surgery (12 percent), consultation (10 percent), anesthesia (7 percent), radiation therapy (3 percent), assistants at surgery (2 percent), and other services (11 percent). Comparable distributions were recorded for the disabled.

The average number of services billed in 1978 in behalf of persons who met the deductible and received program reimbursements was 24.4 for the aged and 29.4 for the disabled. (This includes a count of those services which may have gone toward meeting the deductible). It should be noted that a service is any procedure having a separate reasonable charge determination; several services may be rendered during the course of a single physician visit. The average number of services billed in 1978 in behalf of persons receiving program reimbursement was similar between census regions though considerable variations existed among the States. For example, for the aged the average number ranged from 18.0 in Kansas to 31.7 in Montana (three years earlier Montana recorded the lowest rate at 17.1).

The average number of physicians' services (excluding those of suppliers) billed in 1978 in behalf of aged persons receiving program reimbursement was 21.4. The comparable number for the disabled was 25.2. Tables 24 and 25 present this information by physician specialty according to various beneficiary characteristics.

						ья Я	nces per re	Services per reimbursed user	20					
Physician specialty	U.S.			Age			ž	×	Race	نو		Census region	region	
	total	65-69	70-74	15-79	80-88 18	\$+ \$	Wen	Women	White	Other	¥	WC WC	South	West
All physicians ¹	21.4	19.8	21.4	22.3	22.5	22.4	22.2	20.9	21.4	21.5	20.4	21.5	22.3	21.1
General practice	11.5	10.2	11.2	11.8	12.4	12.8	11.2	11.6	11.3	13.3	10.1	12.3	12.3	10.4
Family practice	10.5	9.4	10.1	11.1	11.6	11.5	10.3	10.6	10.4	12.2	9.7	10.8	11.4	6 .0
Internal medicine		11.9	12.7	13.6	13.5	13.9	13.0	12.9	12.9	13.5	13.2	13.3	12.6	12.6
Cardiovascular disease	~	<u>7.6</u>	8.1	сл с 20 ч	9.2	8	\$ 8 9	00 00	8.5 9.5		6.9 0.3	%	1.1	8 .4
Dermatology	4	3.9	4.0	4.0	3.0 9.0	4.4	4	300	4.0	5.4	3. S	3.6	3.7	4.8
General surgery		2.6 0	<u>6.1</u>	6.4	<u>.</u> 9.9	6.9	6.0	6.3	6.1	7.8	5.0	6.5	6.6	5.6
Utology/laryngology/rhinology		3	3.3	2.1	2.1	2.4	3.0	3.0	3.0	3.8	2.8	2.8	<u>з.</u> 3	3.2
Opthalmology.	• •	5.2	2.5	2.6	2.6	2.5	2.7	2.5	2.5	3.0	2.5	2.5	2.6	2.7
Orthopedic surgery		5.0	4.9	4.9	4.9	4.6	4.7	4.9	5.8	6.4	4.7	4.5	5.0	5.3
Urology	5.7	5.6	5.6	5.8	5.5	5.9	5.8	5.3	5.6	7.0	5.2	5.1	5.9	6.6
Aucsuicsonogy * Dethology 2	C VI	115	14.0	13 5	15.0	1 71	15.4	12.2	0 0 0 1	10.2	2 O E	15.0	0 1 1	15 0
t aurwey –	7.4 7 7		7 T	7.7 7 7	2.0	T-01	1.4 A F	1. 	1.0 1	7.01	0	13.0	14.0 1	
Chirobractic	611	12.0	12.0	11.8	15	10.8		100	511	°+1	126	13.0		10.8
Podiatry		5.0	5.0	4.7	4.3	4.0	4.5	46	4.5	22	6.4	4.0	6.4	4.1
Multispecialty		9.3	9.5	9.4	9.4	9.2	9.7	9.5	9.4	8	8.1	9.4	9.4	10.2
Unknown	•	7.6	8.0	7.8	7.8	8.7	1.1	8.1	8.0	6.4	12.3	9.5	3.2	2.7
All other	7.1	7.2	7.1	7.1	6.9	6.7	7.6	6.8	7.0	7.5	7.3	6.8	7.3	. 6.7

Source: McMillan, Alma; Fine, Penelope; and Newton, Marilyn. "Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–1978, DHHS, HCFA," HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983, p. 79.

÷

Table 25. Average number of services per reimbursed user for the disabled, by physician speciality, and by age, sex, race, and census region, U.S., 1975–78

					\$	vices per re	Services per reimbursed user	Ę,				r
Physician specialty	3		Age		Š	5	Race	94		Census region	egion	
	total	Under 25	25-44	45-64	Men	Women	White	Other	¥	¥	South	West
All physicians ¹	25.2	31.5	25.2	25.1	24.0	26.8	25.0	26.6	24.5	26.0	26.3	23.4
General practice	11.9	1.1	9.9	12.3	11.2	12.8	11.8	12.6	11.0	12.3	12.8	10.4
Family practice	11.0	5.9	80 80 80	11.5	10.8	11.4	10.9	11.4	10.9	10.9	11.9	8
Internal medicine	15.1	24.8	14.8	15.0	14.6	15.7	14.8	16.8	15.3	14.6	15.6	14.3
Cardiovascular disease	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	4.6	6.2	8.0 8.0	8.4	8.2	8.6	6.9 1	9.1	1.1	7.8	8.7
	4. 4.	4. 0,0	4 v V v	4 (2) (4.0	4.5	4 V.1	5.5	4.0	4.1	4.0	ນ. ເ
	0 0 0	5.G	<u>.</u>	6.5	<u>6.1</u>	6.8	6.5 0	6.4	<u>6.6</u>	6.3	6.8	5.7
Utology/laryngology/rninology	90	2.2	4.0		3.5	3.6	3.6	ເ ເ	3.6	3.2	4.0	3.3
Upitinaimology	2.8	2 .6	2.9	2.7	2.8	2.7	2.7	3.3 	2.6	2.7	2.8	2.9
Urthopedic surgery	5.0 0.0	3.7	6.7 9	5.8	5.8	5.9	5.9	5.6	5.6	5.1	6.3	5.9
urology	6.8	5.2	7.3	6.5	6.5	6.9	6.5	7.5	80. 80. 80. 80. 80. 80. 80. 80. 80. 80.	5.6	5.7	1.1
Anesthesiology 2	1	1	I	1	1	I	1	I	1	١	I	ł
Pathology ²	17.8	ł	19.9	17.0	17.5	18.2	17.4	19.5	10.5	24.8	16.7	14.2
Radiology ²	4.6	4.9	4.4	4.7	4.6	4.7	4.6	4.8	4.3	4.6	5.0	4.3
Chiropractic	12.9	15.6	12.9	12.9	12.4	13.5	13.0	12.2	14.9	13.5	13.2	11.5
Podiatry	5.1	5.8	5.0	5.1	5.1	5.1	5.0	5.7	5.9	4.4	4.9	4.5
Multispecialty	10.1	80.0 80.0	10.2	10.2	9.9	10.5	10.1	9.9	9.9	10.5	9.7	10.1
	13.0	27.3	21.5	10.8	13.7	12.1	11.0	27.2	27.4	14.9	3.7	3.0
All Outer	11.4	19.1	I3.9	10.3	11.7	11.0	10.8	14.9	10.4	12.6	12.0	10.0

¹ Total excludes suppliers. ² Data for hospital-based physicians are imcomplete because of billing and reimbursement procedures.

Source: McMillan, Alma; Pine, Penelope; and Newton, Marilyn, "Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–1978, DHHS, HCFA," HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983. p. 79.

C. Beneficiary Liability 32 33

1. LIABILITY PER ENROLLEE

As noted earlier, Medicare reimbursements covered approximately 55.6 percent of total physician expenditures for the aged in fiscal year 1981. An additional 20.8 percent represented beneficiary costsharing charges (6.9 percent deductible and 13.9 percent copayments). However, since beneficiaries are also responsible for Part B premium payments and reasonable charge reductions in connection with unassigned claims, their liability is actually higher than these figures indicate.

A recent HCFA study examined 1978 data to determine actual beneficiary liability for physician services which were covered in part under Medicare. Charges above allowed charges on assigned claims, charges for uncovered services and services for persons not enrolled were excluded from consideration. Medicare reimbursements accounted for 63.8 percent of total physicians' charges while 36.2 percent of such charges were the liability of the beneficiary (deductibles, coinsurance, and reasonable charge reductions). However, net Medicare reimbursement (total payments less prorated Part B premiums ³⁴) represented only 40.3 percent of total physicians' charges; prorated premiums accounted for 23.5 percent bringing total beneficiary liability to 59.7 percent. Table 26 shows net Medicare contribution and beneficiary liability for physicians' services by age cohort, sex, race, and census region of the beneficiary.

Net Medicare contributions as a proportion of physicians' charges to aged enrollees increased from 30.8 percent to 40.3 percent over the 1975–1978 period. Two principal factors accounted for the increase. First, beneficiary cost-sharing charges did not rise as rapidly as physicians' charges. Second, the deductible remained at \$60 throughout the period.

While the previous discussion has focused on beneficiary liability, it should be noted that such liability cannot be equated with out-of-pocket expenditures. Some aged beneficiaries are also covered under State Medicaid programs which generally cover the Part B premiums and other charges not reimbursed by Medicare. In addition, over half of the elderly have some form of supplementary health insurance (commonly referred to as Medi-gap policies) which may cover some or all of the charges not reimbursed by Medicare. However, premiums for such policies are of course a liability of the insured. Further, Medi-gap policies almost never cover amounts in excess of Medicare-determined reasonable charges (i.e., reasonable charge reductions for physician's services.)

³² Data in this section is from McMillan, et. al. "Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program."

³⁸ The definition of "physicians' services" in the McMillan report includes services of practitioners and suppliers (except where otherwise noted).
³⁴ The part B premium figure used in the calculation is a prorated figure based on reimburse-

³⁴ The part B premium figure used in the calculation is a prorated figure based on reimbursements for physicians' services as a percentage of total part B reimbursements.

	Physicians charges per enrollee 1	harges per			Liability per enrollee	r enrollee			Net medicare	1.2
Age, sex, race, and census region		2	Total	_	Premium	E	Deductible, coinsurance,	oinsurance,	contribution per enrollee ³	문물
	Dollars	Percent	Dollars	Percent	Dollars	Percent	and liabuity or unassigned claims	inty or. claims	Dollars	
AGED							Dollars	Percent		
al	\$308.87	100.0	\$184.42	59.7	\$72.50	23.5	\$111.92	36.2	\$ 124.45	
Age: 65–69 70–74	242.18	100.0	162.82	67.2	72.50	29.9	90.32	37.3	79 3F	1
5-79	308./0	100.0	185.78	60.2 2	72.50	23.5	113.28	36.7	122.92	
)-84	367.87	100.0	202.52	20.7 25.0	72.50	20.8 19.7	125.04	35.9 25.2	150.46	
) and over	395.13	100.0	208.50	52.8	72.50	18.4	136.00	34.4	186.63	
Men Women Ce:	331.89 293.52	100.0 100.0	190.48 180.39	57.4 61.5	72.50 72.50	21.8 24.7	117.98 107.89	35.6 36.8	141.41 113.13	
White	316.96 225.97	100.0	188.15 145.30	59.4 64.3	72.50 72.50	22.9 33.1	115.65 72.80	36.5 31.2	128.81 80.67	
Northeast North Central	334.83 275.64	100.0 100.0	186.00 176.96	55.6 64.2	72.50 72.50	21.7 26.3	113.50 104 46	33.9 37.0	148.83	
ooun West	264.19 412.31	100.0	171.53	65.9	72.50	27.4	99.03	37.5	92.66	

	Physicians charges per	larges per			Liability per enrollee	enrollee			Net medicare	are
And hav made and consists ration	enrok		Total	-	Premium	E	Deductible, coinsurance,	oinsurance,	contribution per enrollee ³	ĕ
nge, ser, i dec, ditu census i eguni	Dollars	Percent	Dullare	Perrent	Dollare	Perront	and lability on unassigned claims	d claims	Pollore	
							Dollars	Percent	6 19100	3
DISABLED U.S. total	329.00	100.0	157.56	47.9	50.56	15.4	107.00	32.5	171.44	52.1
Age: Under 45 45-64	296.06 348.01	100.0 100.0	131.99 165.65	49.1 47.6	50.56 50.56	18.8 14.5	81.43 115.09	30.3 33.1	137.07 182.36	50.9 52.4
Sex: Men Women	295.33 384.40	100.0 100.0	146.66 175.53	49.7 45.7	50.56 50.56	17.2 13.2	96.10 124.97	32.5 32.5	148.67 208.87	50.3 54.3
Race: White Other races	337.76 286.29	100.0 100.0	162.57 132.68	48.1 46.3	50.56 50.56	14.9 17.6	112.01 82.12	33.2 28.7	175.19 153.61	51.9
Census region: Northeast North Central South West		100.0 100.0 100.0	154.41 155.85 143.81 194.27	44.9 47.7 43.8 43.8	50.56 50.56 50.56 50.56	14.7 14.5 18.4 11.4	103.85 105.29 93.23 143.71	30.2 33.2 32.4	189.61 171.03 131.55 249.59	55.1 52.3 56.2 56.2

58

HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983, p. 129-131.

2. LIABILITY PER "USER"

In 1978, over three-fourths of the aged population who received Medicare payments for physicians' services (i.e., "users") had some liability from unassigned claims. About 15 percent had a liability of \$100 or more. Oregon was the State with the highest percentage of aged users affected by unassigned claims and Alaska had the highest percentage of users with liability of \$100 or more. A slightly smaller percentage of disabled users was affected by unassigned claims. However, there was little difference in the percent of disabled users with a liability of \$100 or more (See Table 27).

In addition to liability from unassigned claims, Part B enrollees were liable for deductible and coinsurance charges. The 13.1 million aged users who exceeded the Part B deductible in 1978 had an average liability of \$191 for the deductible, coinsurance, and unassigned claims. There were minor differences in the average liability for various age cohorts; greater differences were recorded by sex and race. The average liability for aged men was 19 percent higher than for aged women. The average liability for aged whites was 34 percent greater than nonwhites. Significant variations were also recorded by geographic residence ranging from \$121 in New Hampshire to \$430 in Alaska.

	Ą	leq	Disa	bled
Area of residence	Percent of users with unassigned claims	Percent of users with liability of \$100 or more on unassigned claims	Percent of users with unassigned claims	Percent of users with a liability of \$100 or more on unassigned claims
U.S. total	77.9	14.9	62.6	13.5
Northeast	72.6	10.7	55.6	9.5
New England	63.4	6.9	45.2	5.8
Maine New Hampshire Vermont	60.8 74.6	5.6 6.1	40.5 66.7 45.1	2.9 9.7 3.7
Vermont Massachusetts Rhode Island	71.1 53.8 50.9	7.4 4.8 3.3	45.1 33.1 37.0	3.0 4.3
Connecticut	84.4	13.0	72.0	13.5
Middle Atlantic	75.9	12.0	58.8	10.6
New York New Jersey Pennsylvania	76.8 83.8 69.0	14.4 13.7 6.8	57.6 66.6 55.3	11.6 13.6 7.0
North Central	82.2	16.9	65.2	14.7
East North Central	82.0	17.5	64.1	14.7

TABLE 27. PERCENT OF AGED AND DISABLED USERS WITH UNASSIGNED CLAIMS, BY STATE, 1978

TABLE 27. PERCENT OF AGED AND DISABLED USERS WITH UNASSIGNED CLAIMS, BY STATE, 1978---Continued

	Ą	zed	Disabled		
Area of residence	Percent of users with unassigned claims	Percent of users with liability of \$100 or more on unassigned claims	Percent of users with unassigned claims	Percent of users with a liability of \$100 or more on unassigned claims	
Ohio	87.6	19.5	72.9	17.7	
Indiana	89.0	18.1	78.8	17.8	
Illinois	83.6	20.7	62.5	17.4	
Michigan	68.9	10.2	52.0	8.8	
Wisconsin=	82.6	19.1	<u> </u>	13.1	
West North Central	82.6	15.5	68.3	14.9	
Minnesota	82.1	15.0	67.4	16.1	
lowa	87.6	18.5	69.8	15.5	
Missouri	82.0	15.9	70.5	15.2	
North Dakota	85.7	14.1	65.2	14.8	
South Dakota	85.6	17.5	75.0	12.9	
Nebraska	86.5	17.1	62.1	14.2	
Kansas=	74.6	10.6	63.3	11.6	
South	(1)	(1)	(1)	(1)	
South Atlantic	78.8	14.6	66.4	13.4	
Delaware	69.1	8.6	46.6	3.4	
Marvland	72.4	9.3	53.2	9.0	
District of Columbia	61.7	9.5	28.3	5.9	
Virginia	72.2	12.1	57.3	10.5	
West Virginia	72.1	12.1	65.1	12.6	
North Carolina	73.8	11.4	64.1	11.4	
South Carolina	55.9	3.7	51.5	4.0	
Georgia	68.9	13.6	60.2	12.1	
Florida	89.9	19.2	84.4	20.6	
East South Central	69.1	14.3	64.5	14.0	
Kentucky	74.6	17.6	72.1	17.8	
Tennessee	76.6	17.4	65.7	15.3	
Alabama	62.8	10.7	57.5	10.5	
Mississippi	58.3	10.0	63.3	12.4	
= West South Central	(1)	(1)	(1)	(1)	
Arkansas	72.5	12.9	69.3	14.3	
Louisiana	69.2	12.0	66.5	11.7	
Oklahoma	82.0	20.2	76.2	21.2	
Texas	$\begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$	(1)	(1)	(1)	
= West	77.5	17.3	56.4	14.3	
– Mountain	84.6	18.1	74.7	17.0	

	Ag	jed	Disabled		
Area of residence	Percent of users with unassigned claims	Percent of users with liability of \$100 or more on unassigned claims	Percent of users with unassigned claims	Percent of users with a liability of \$100 or more on unassigned claims	
Montana	90.1	19.6	74.9	14.9	
ldaho	90.5	18.5	81.0	19.0	
Wyoming	91.0	25.7	89.6	20.9	
Colorado	77.5	15.0	64.8	14.4	
New Mexico	81.6	17.1	67.3	14.0	
Automatical and a second se	90.4	21.7	87.3	21.9	
Arizona Utah	76.8	13.2	57.4	10.3	
Nevada	83.1	15.7	73.1	15.9	
Pacific	75.4	17.1	51.9	13.6	
Washington	83.5	14.2	65.7	14.3	
	92.5	18.5	82.7	16.5	
OaliZannia	72.0	17.3	47.4	13.3	
Alaska	89.1	32.6	73.1	23.1	
Hawaii	78.6	16.9	56.1	13.1	

TABLE 27. PERCENT OF AGED AND DISABLED USERS WITH UNASSIGNED CLAIMS, BY STATE, 1978—Continued

¹ Data for Texas incorrectly coded.

Source: McMillan, Alma, Pine, Penelope and Newton, Marilyn. "Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–1978, DHHS, HCFA," HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983, pp. 115–117.

In 1978, the average Medicare payment in behalf of the aged was \$352; this reflected a range from \$132 in North Carolina (based on incomplete data) to \$483 in California and \$773 in Alaska.

Tables 28-29 present data on average liability and average Medicare payments for aged and disabled users according to various demographic and other factors.

TABLE 28.—AVERAGE USER LIABILITY AND AVERAGE MEDICARE REIMBURSEMENT FOR AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS USING PHYSICIANS' SERVICES WHO EXCEEDED THE DEDUCTIBLE, BY AGE, SEX, AND RACE, 1978

	Ag	ed	Disabled		
Demographic factors	Average liability	Average reimbursement	Average liability	Average reimbursement	
U.S. total	\$191	\$352	\$206	\$445	
Age: Under 25 25 to 44 45 to 64			232 199 207	642 480 434	

TABLE 28.—AVERAGE USER LIABILITY AND AVERAGE MEDICARE REIMBURSEMENT FOR AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS USING PHYSICIANS' SERVICES WHO EXCEEDED THE DEDUCTIBLE, BY AGE, SEX, AND RACE, 1978—Continued

	Ag	ed	Disabled		
Demographic factors	Average liability	Average reimbursement	Average liability	Average reimbursement	
65 to 69	186	332			
70 to 74	193	349			
75 to 79	196	363			
80 to 84	194	366			
85 and over	186	367			
Sex:					
Men	212	399	204	445	
Women	178	323	210	446	
Race:	270	020	210		
White	195	354	211	441	
Other	145	328	177	473	
Unknown	192	346	211	444	

Source: McMillan, Alma; Pine, Penelope; and Newton, Marilyn. "Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–1978, DHHS, HCFA," HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983. p. 119.

TABLE 29.—MEDICARE: DISTRIBUTION OF AGED AND DISABLED ENROLLEES WHO USED PHYSICIANS' SERVICES WHO EXCEEDED THE DEDUCTIBLE AND RECEIVED REIMBURSE-MENTS, AND AVERAGE REIMBURSEMENT BY AMOUNT OF USER LIABILITY, U.S., 1978

	Ag	ed	Disabled		
Amount of total user liability	Percent of reimbursed users	Average medicare reimbursement	Percent of reimbursed users	Average medicare reimbursement	
U.S. total	100.0	\$352	100.0	\$445	
\$0 to \$50	15.2	45	19.4	47	
\$51 to \$75	16.0	56	15.4	68	
\$76 to \$100	16.6	93	14.3	111	
\$101 to \$150	18.1	180	16.1	- 210	
\$151 to \$200	9.0	314	8.6	362	
\$201 ^{~~} to \$250	5.5	452	5.3	499	
\$251 to \$300	3.8	593	3.8	635	
\$301 to \$400	5.0	772	4.9	823	
\$401 to \$600	5.1	1,090	5.2	1,206	
\$601 +	5.6	2,094	7.0	2,748	

Source: McMillan, Alma; Pine, Penelope; and Newton, Marilyn. "Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–1978, DHHS, HCFA," HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983. p. 123.

IX. VARIATIONS IN PHYSICIANS' FEES

. . .

1

2.24

A. Variations for Assigned Versus Non-Assigned Services

A HCFA study, based on a five percent sample of 1978 data, shows that for most physician specialties the average charge per service was higher for assigned services than for unassigned services. The ratio of assigned to unassigned charges varied considerably by specialty with a range of 0.88 to 1.60 for the aged and 0.85 to 1.36 for the disabled (see Table 30).

TABLE 30.—AVERAGE SUBMITTED CHARGE PER SERVICE TO AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS FOR ASSIGNED AND UNASSIGNED SERVICES BY PHYSICIAN SPECIALTY, 1978

Physician specialty	All services	Assigned services	Unassigned services	Ratio of assigned to unassigned		
	Aged: Average submitted charge					
General practice	\$14.55	\$15.90	\$14.23	1.12		
Family practice	14.32	15.41	14.15	1.09		
Internal medicine	19.73	22.96	18.37	1.25		
Cardiovascular disease	31.18	34.02	30.06	1.13		
Dermatology	25.78	31.43	24.35	1.29		
General surgery	57.00	64.02	57.15	1.12		
General surgery Otology/rhinology/laryngology	34.46	51.27	32.02	1.60		
Uphthalmology	69.53	99.03	72.20	1.37		
Orthopedic surgery	73.56	86.72	71.22	1.22		
Urology	56.19	69.50	55.50	1.25		
Anesthesiology 1	(2)	(2)	(2)	(2)		
Pathology 1	6.09	6.14	5.99	1.03		
Radiology ¹	22.47	21.29	24.27	.88		
Chiropractic	11.33	12.28	11.14	1.10		
Podiatry	22.98	26.55	20.70	1.28		
_	Dis	abled: Average	submitted charge	9		
General practice	\$14.30	\$15.38	\$13.71	1.12		
Family practice	14.32	15.51	13.71	1.13		
Internal medicine	21.46	24.93	18.30	1.36		
Cardiovascular disease	35.67	37.85	35.05	1.08		
Dermatology	20.95	21.73	21.10	1.03		
General surgery	62.75	70.59	58.99	1.20		
Otology/rhinology/laryngology	45.92	56.79	42.58	1.33		
Ophthalmology	68.56	80.69	70.21	1.15		
Orthopedic surgery	58.84	61.07	61.47	.99		
Urology	44.19	46.30	46.53	1.00		
Anesthesiology 1	(2)	(2)	(2)	(2)		
<u></u>	(63)	• •	•	• •		

Ī

1

۰۰ . ۲۰۰۰ ۲۰۰۰

TABLE 30.—AVERAGE SUBMITTED CHARGE PER SERVICE TO AGED AND DISABLED PERSONS FOR ASSIGNED AND UNASSIGNED SERVICES BY PHYSICIAN SPECIALTY, 1978—Continued

Physician specialty	All services	Assigned services	Unassigned services	Ratio of assigned to unassigned
Pathology 1	5.37	5.55	4.99	1.11
Radiology 1	21.54	20.55	24.19	.85
Chiropractic	11.46	12.25	11.11	1.10
Podiatry	26.97	29.64	24.00	1.24

¹ Data incomplete for hospital-based physicians.

* N.A.

Source: McMillan, Alma; Pine, Penelope; and Newton, Marilyn. "Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975–78, DHHS, HCFA," HCFA Pub. No. 03151, March 1983. p. 101.

It should be noted that the preceding table presents aggregate data for the Medicare program and represents billing decisions for the total mix of program patients, services and physicians. The table does not reflect individual determinations with respect to assignment. (See Part V, and Attachments A and B for a discussion of assignments.)

B. Geographic Variations ³⁵

As noted previously, significant variations exist in physician fees recognized as reasonable under the Medicare program. Differences occur between urban and rural areas, among the States and between various regions.

In 1982, HCFA issued an analysis of Medicare prevailing charges for the fee screen years beginning July 1976 through that beginning July 1980. For fee screen year 1980, HCFA selected five common procedures and presented the highest and lowest prevailing charge levels for each contractor. HCFA stated that the procedures were selected because they represented a wide variety of procedure types; they accounted for a large percentage of Part B expenditures; and, according to the literature, they may be subject to overutilization. The procedures selected were: brief follow-up hospital visit, hysterectomy, extraction of lens, transurethral electrosection of the prostate, and chest X-ray, single view. Tables 31–35 show the range of highest locality charge and lowest locality charge for each carrier.

³⁵ In 1975, HCFA conducted a survey of Medicare fee patterns and developed indexes based on comparisons between counties. The survey showed that, after adjustment for cost-of-living differences, Medicare fees in the largest SMSAs averaged 17 percent above the national average while those in the smallest counties averaged 8 percent below. Medicare fees (after cost-of-adjustments) were 8 percent higher in metropolitan counties than in nonmetropolitan counties. The fee indexes also tended to be higher in counties with the high physician to population ratios compared to those with lower ratios. The 1975 county comparisons have not been updated. For a further discussion of the findings from that analysis, see House Ways and Means Committee Print No. WMCP 96-77, "Physician Reimbursement Under Medicare: Current Policy, Trends, and Issues."

The HCFA data reveals a commonality in the prevailing charge levels among several of the carriers. In its analysis, the agency reported that the clustering was generally not attributable to geographic congruity or organizational relatedness. It suggested that a partial explanation was the locking in place through the economic index of relative levels based on previously suggested medical association charge schedules or insurance industry reimbursement guidelines.

TABLE 31.—MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR BRIEF FOLLOWUP	
HOSPITAL VISIT PROVIDED BY AN INTERNIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR 1980	

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
New York BC/BS of Greater New York 2	33.10	25.00	\$ 8.10	1.32:1
Florida Group Health	30.00		•••••	
Alaska Aetna	24.00			
New York Group Health	23.00	23.00		
Connecticut General Life	22.90	15.00	7.90	1.53:1
California Physician Services	22.50	12.26	10.24	1.84:1
Arizona Aetna	21.30	12.50	8.80	1.70:1
Florida BS	20.00	15.00	5.00	1.33:1
California Occidental Life	20.00	15.30	4.70	1.31:1
Massachusetts BS	19.90	15.30	4.60	1.30:1
Louisiana Pan-American	19.50	15.00	3.40	1.23:1
Texas Group Medical	18.40	8.00	10.40	2.30:1
Missouri DS of Kanaga City, Ma	18.40	15.30	3.10	1.20:1
Missouri BS of Kansas City, Mo			3.10	1.20:1
New Jersey Prudential	18.40	15.30		1.20:1
District of Columbia Medical Service	18.40			1 60 1
Nevada Aetna	18.40	11.50	6.90	1.60:1
Illinois EDS Federal	. 18.30	8.80	9.50	2.08:1
Ohio Nationwide	18.00	12.30	5.70	1.46:1
Michigan BC/BS	17.20	14.30	2.90	1.20:1
Pennsylvania BS	17.00	12.00	5.00	1.42:1
Alabama BC/BS	16.70	11.10	5.60	1.51:1
Minnesota Travelers	15.40	15.40		
Wisconsin Physician Service	15.40	7.00	8.40	2.20:1
Oklahoma Aetna	15.40	10.75	4.65	1.43:1
Wyoming Equitable	15.40	15.40		
Kansas BS of Kansas City, Mo	15.40	15.00	.40	
Maryland BS	15.40	15.00	.40	1.03:1
Virginia Travelers	15.40	10.75	4.65	1.43:1
Hawaii Aetna	15.40	9.40	6.00	1.64:1
Rhode Island BS	15.33	15.33		
North Carolina Prudential	15.30	11.50	3.80	1.33:1
Georgia Prudential	15.30	14.70	.60	1.04:1
lowa BS	15.30	10.70	4.60	1.43:1
Delaware BC/BS	15.30	15.30		
Missouri General Amercian	15.20	11.50	3.70	1.32:1
Kentucky Metropolitan	15.00	10.70	4.30	1.40:1

TABLE 31.---MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR BRIEF FOLLOWUP HOSPITAL VISIT PROVIDED BY AN INTERNIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR 1980-Continued

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
New Hampshire-New Hampshire-Vermont				
BS	15.00	15.00		
BS Indiana Mutual Medical	15.00	10.70	4.30	1.40:1
Utah BS	15.00			
West Virginia Nationwide	15.00	9.20	5.80	1.63:1
Washington Physician Service	15.00	13.80	1.20	1.09:1
South Carolina BS	13.89	13.89		
Maine BS of Massachusetts	13.80	12.00	1.80	1.15:1
New York BS of Western New York	13.30	11.00	2.30	1.21:1
Nebraska Mutual of Omaha	13.10	9.20	3.90	1.42:1
Oregon Aetna	13.10	10.00	3.10	1.31:1
Tennessee Equitable	12.30	10.00		
Vermont New Hampshire-Vermont BS	12.30			
Arkansas BC/BS	12.25			
Colorado Medical Service	12.10	10.10		
New Mexico Equitable	11.90	11.90 .		
Mississippi Travelers	11.50	7.60	3.90	1.51:1
Kansas BS	11.50			
Idaho Equitable	11.50	11 70		
Montana Physician Service	11.00	11 00		
Minnesota BC/BS	10.70			
North Dakota BS	9.20	0.00		
South Dakota Medical Service	9.20	0.00		

¹ Identical high and low locality charges indicate that the jurisdiction has only one locality.
² BC means Blue Cross; BS means Blue Shield.

Source: HCFA, "Medicare Parts B Charges; Overview and Trends, Fee Screen Years 1976-1980," Feb. 3, 1982, pp. 34-35.

TABLE 32.—MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR EXTRACTION OF LENS BY AN OPHTHALMOLOGIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR, 1980

High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
\$1,390.70	\$624.00	\$766.70	2.23:1
1.300.00	783.06	516.94	1.66:1
	929.00	371.00	1.40:1
		••••••	
		344.05	1.43:1
		011.00	
1,000,00		340.00	1.52:1
00.000			1.19:1
			1.75:1
			1.30:1
	locality charge	locality charge locality charge \$1,390.70 \$624.00 1,300.00 783.06 1,300.00 929.00 1,200.00 1,200.00 1,49.75 805.70 1,073.10 1,073.10 1,000.00 660.00 996.40 840.00 940.00 536.60	locality charge locality charge Range \$1,390.70 \$624.00 \$766.70 1,300.00 783.06 516.94 1,300.00 929.00 371.00 1,200.00 1,200.00 1,149.75 805.70 344.05 1,073.10 1,073.10 1,000.00 660.00 340.00 996.40 840.00 156.40 940.00 536.60 403.40

TABLE 32.---MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR EXTRACTION OF LENS BY AN OPHTHALMOLOGIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR, 1980-Continued

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
New Jersey Prudential	919.80	766.50	153.30	1.20:
llinois EDS Federal	900.00	583.50	316.50	1.54:
Florida Group Health	843.10	843.10	510.50	1.34.
Nahama DC/DC	829.20	650.00	179.20	1.28:
Alabama BC/BS				
Arizona Aetna	808.00	766.50	41.50	1.05:
District of Columbia Medical Service	804.70	804.70		
Missouri General American	779.90	645.50	134.40	1.21:
Nisconsin Physician Service	770.00	613.20	156.80	1.26:
Washington Physician Service	766.70	665.00	101.70	1.15:
Maryland BS	766.70	613.40	153.30	1.25:
Massachusetts BS	766.50	766.50		
Thio Nationwide	766.50	536.60	229.90	1.43:
ouisiana Pan-American	766.50	613.20	153.30	1.25:
exas Group Medical	766.50	600.00	165.50	1.28:
Pennsylvania RS	766.50	689.90	76.60	1.11:
Pennsylvania BS Dregon Aetna	766.50	728.20	38.30	1.05:
ndiana Mutual Medical		613.20	146.80	1.03
Ainhigan DC/DC	750.00			
Aichigan BC/BS	750.00	613.20	146.80	1.22:
Ainnesota BC/BS	750.00	613.20	146.80	1.22:
daho Equitable	750.00	575.00	175.00	1.30:
lew Mexico Equitable	746.60	746.60	175.00	
Nontana Physician Service	705.20	705.20		
Maine Blue Shield of Massachusetts	700.00	615.30	84.70	1.14:
Nyoming Equitable	696.50	696.50	••••	
Délaware BC/BS	689.90	689.90		
/irginia Travelers	689.90	600.00	89.90	1.15
North Dakota BS	689.90			
North Carolina Prudential	689.90			
Rhode Island BS	689.85		••••••	
Ainnesota Travelers	689.80			•••••
(ansas DC of Kanaga City, MO		005.00	64.80	1 10.
Kansas BS of Kansas City, MO	689.80	625.00	04.00	1.10:
Nissouri BS of Kansas City, MO	689.80	650.00	39.80	1.00:
Seorgia Prudential Vest Virginia Nationwide	674.50	613.20	61.30	1.10:
vest virginia Nationwide	662.25	597.20	65.05	1.11:
Colorado Medical Service	644.00	644.00		
(entucky Metropolitan	613.20			
dississippi Travelers	613.20	600.00		1.02:
South Carolina BS	613.20	610 20		
Oklahoma Aetna	613.20	536.50	76.70	1.14:
Kansas BS	613.20	613.20		
New Hampshire-New Hampshire/Vermont				
BS	600.00	600.00		
/ermont-New Hampshire/Vermont BS	600.00	600.00		
	600.00			
litah RS				
Itah BS ennessee Equitable	583.70	583.70		

氵

TABLE 32.---MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR EXTRACTION OF LENS BY AN OPHTHALMOLOGIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR, 1980---Continued

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ³ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
Arkansas BC/BS Florida BS South Dakota Medical Service	536.50 (³) (3)	536.50 (*) (*)		

Identical high and low locality charges indicate single locality jurisdictions.
 BC means Blue Cross; BS means Blue Shield
 Not reported.

Source: HCFA, "Medicar. Part B Charges; Overview and Trends, Fee Screen Years 1976–1980," Feb. 3, 1982. p. 36–37.

TABLE 33.—MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR TRANSURETHRAL ELECTROSECTION OF THE PROSTATE, FEE SCREEN YEAR 1980

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
California Occidental	\$1.410.40	\$ 981.10	\$429.30	1.44:1
California Physician Service	1,410.36	858.40	551.96	1.64:1
California Physician Service New York BC/BS of Greater New York ²	1.264.70	1,149.75	114.95	1.10:1
Nevada Aetna	1,200.00	840.00	360.00	1.43:1
Alaska Aetna	1.167.00	1,167.00		
New York Group Health New York BS of Western New York	1,149.80	1,149.80		
New York BS of Western New York	1,111.40	690.00	421.40	1.61:1
Florida BS	1.034.80	766.50	268.30	1.35:1
Florida Group Health	1.034.70	1,034.70		
District of Columbia Medical Service	996.40	966.40		
Connecticut General Life		735.80	260.60	1.35:1
New Jersey Prudential	980.00	766.50	213.50	1.28:1
Hawaii Aetna	919.80	663.20	256.60	1.39:1
Arizona Aetna		833.90	66.10	1.08:1
Washington Physician Service	858.70	736.10	122.60	1.71:
Wisconsin Physician Service	858.50	613.20	245.30	1.40:1
Marvland BS.	850.00	640.00	210.00	1.33:
Maryland BS Illinois EDS Federal	850.00	539.75	310.25	1.58:
Georgia Prudential	809.40	574.90	234.50	1.41:
Alabama BC/BS		- 613:40		
Alabama_BC/BS North Carolina Prudential	800.00	800.00		
Maine BS of Massachusetts	800.00	738.40	61.60	1.08:
Dhio Nationwide		613.20	184.00	1.30:1
Minnesota BC/BS	780.00	735.80	44.20	1.06:1
Massachusetts BS	766.50	613.20	153.30	1.25:
Louisiana Pan-American	766.50	613.20	153.30	1.25:
Texas Group Medical		613.20	153.30	1.25:1
Delaware BC/BS		766.50	100.00	I.L.V
Pennsylvania BS	766.50	680.00	86.50	1.13:1
New Mexico Equitable	760.00	760.00	00.00	1.10.1

منحور در

TABLE 33.-MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR TRANSURETHRAL ELECTROSECTION OF THE PROSTATE, FEE SCREEN YEAR 1980-Continued

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
Oregon Aetna	748.04	674.30	73.74	1.11:1
Vermont-New Hampshire/Vermont BS	735.80	735.80		
Indiana Mutual Medical	735.80	620.90	114.90	1.19:1
Michigan BC/BS	735.80	689.80	46.00	1.07:1
North Dakota BS	735.80	735.80		
Missouri BS of Kansas City, MO	735.80	689.80	46.00	1.07:1
Virginia Travelers	735.80	475.25	260.55	1.55:1
West Virginia Nationwide	735.80	613.20	122.60	1.20:1
Montana Physician Service	705.20	705.20		
New Hampshire-New Hampshire/Vermont	100.20	100120		
BS	700.00	700.00		
Colorado Medical Service	690.00	690.00		
South Dakota Medical Service	690.00			
Wyoming Equitable	690.00			
lowa BS	690.00			
Rhode Island BS	689.85			
Kansas BS of Kansas City, MO	689.80	689.80	******	*********
Oklahoma Aetna	689.80	613.20	76 70	1.13:1
Minnesota Travelers	689.80			
	674.70			
Tennessee Equitable Kansas BS	•••••	674.50	•••••	••••
	674.50		47 20	1 00.1
Missouri General American	660.70	613.40	47.30	
Arkansas BC/BS	651.50	651.50	••••••	
Utah BS	640.00	640.00	••••••	
daho Equitable	613.40			
Nebraska Mutual of Omaha	613.40		••••••	
Kentucky Metropolitan	613.20	613.20	••••••	
Mississippi Travelers	613.20			••••••
South Carolina BS	613.20	613.20		

¹ Identical high and low locality charges indicate single locality jurisdictions.
 ² BC means Blue Cross; BS means Blue Shield.

Source: HCFA, "Medicare Part B Charges; Overview and Trends, Fee Screen Years 1976-80," Feb. 3, 1982. p. 38-39.

TABLE 34.—MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR A HYSTERECTOMY PERFORMED BY AN OBSTETRICIAN-GYNECOLOGIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR 1980

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
California Physician Service New York BC/BS of Greater New York ² California Occidental Alaska Aetna	1,303.10 1,303.10	\$766.50 843.20 990.00 1,167.00	\$538.60 459.90 313.10	1.70:1 1.55:1 1.32:1

TABLE 34.—MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR A HYSTERECTOMY PERFORMED BY AN OBSTETRICIAN-GYNECOLOGIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR 1980—Continued

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
ew Jersey Prudential	950.00	728.20	221.80	1.31:1
linois EDS Federal	918.80	547.10	371.70	1.68:1
evada Aetna	901.30	735.00	166.30	1.23:1
lorida BS	878.60	750.00	128.60	1.17:1
lorida Group Health	863.40	863.40	120.00	- 212112
awaii Aetna	858.50	660.20	198.30	1.30:1
exas Group Medical	858.50	654.60	203.90	1.31:1
ew York Group Health	843.20	843.20	200.00	1.01.1
ouisiana Pan-American	825.00	613.20	211.80	1.35:1
Ashington Physician Service	789.70	613.40	176.30	1.29:1
Jashingtun Fhysician Service	772.60	536.60	236.00	1.23:1
Visconšin Physician Service	766.70	690.00	236.00	1.44:1
laryland BS istrict of Columbia Medical Service	766.50	766.50	1/0./0	1.11:1
			98.90	1.15:1
rkansas Aetna	766.50	667.60		
ew Mexico Equitable	760.70		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
olorado Medical Service	756.00	756.00.		1 00 1
lichigan BC/BS	756.00	574.80	181.20	1.32:1
onnecticut General Life	750.00	689.80	60.20	1.09:1
yoming Equitable	746.20	746.20.		
regon Aetna	735.80	536.50	199.30	1.37:1
rginia Travelers	700.00	536.50	163.50	1.31:1
irginia Travelers orth Carolina Prudential	700.00	643.90	56.10	1.09:1
aine BS of Massachusetts	700.00	700.00 .		
assachusetts BS	700.00	689.90	10.10	1.02:1
lissouri BS of Kansas City, Mo	700.00	636.10	63.90	1.10:1
ebraska Mutual of Omaha	690.00	536.60	153.40	1.29:1
labama BC/BS	690.00	690.00 .		
ennsvlvania RS	689.90	600.00	89.90	1.15:1
lest Virginia Nationwide eorgia Prudential	689.90	<u>^</u>		
enroia Priidential	689.90	689.90 .		
entucky Metropolitan	689.90	536.60	153.30	1.29:1
lississippi Travelers	689.90	625.00	64.90	1.10:1
ew Hampshire-New Hampshire/Vermont				
BS	689.90	689.90 .		
diana Mutual Medical	689.90	613.20	76.70	1.13:1
hio Nationwide	689.90	689.90 .	95.90	
hio Nationwide klahoma Aetna	689.90	594:00	95.90	1.16:1
ansas BS of Kansas City, Mo	689.90	636.10	53.80	1.09:1
linnesota Travelers	689.80			
lontana Physician Service	685.25	685.25 .		
elaware BC/BS	668.10	668.10 .	47.30	
elaware BC/BS lissouri General American	660.70	613.40	47.30	1.08:1
ansas BS	653.10	653.10 .		
hode Island BS	650.00			
rkansas BC/BS	650.00	650.00		

ß

TABLE 34.—MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGES BY CARRIER FOR A HYSTERECTOMY PERFORMED BY AN OBSTETRICIAN-GYNECOLOGIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR 1980---Continued

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
North Dakota BS	643.80	643.80		-
New-York BS of Western New York	636.20	594.00	42.20	1.07:1
Tennessee Equitable	613.40	613.40	••••••	
Idaho Equitable	613.40	613.40	••••••	
lowa BS	613.20	536.60		1.41:1
Utah BS	613.20	613.20		
South Carolina BS	613.20	613.20		
Vermont-New Hampshire/Vermont BS	550.00	550.00		
South Dakota Medical Service	536.60	536.60		•••••

¹ Identical high and low locality charges indicate single locality jurisdictions.
 ¹ BC means Blue Cross; BS means Blue Shield.

Source: HCFA, "Medicare Part B Charges; Overview and Trends, Fee Screen Years 1976-80," Feb. 3, 1982. p. 40-41.

TABLE 35.---MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGE BY CARRIER FOR CHEST X-RAY (SINGLE VIEW) PERFORMED BY A RADIOLOGIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR 1980

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
New York Group Health	\$35.00	\$35.00.		
Pennsylvania BS ²	30.70	15.00	15.70	2.05:
New York BC/BS of Greater New York	30.70	23.00	7.70	1.33:
Nebraska Mutual of Omaha	30.00	16.70	13.30	1.80:
New Jersey Prudential	27.50	25.00	2.50	1.10:
California Physician Service	27.00	18.00	9.00	1.50:
California Occidental Life	27.00	18.00	9.00	1.50:
Ohio-Nationwide			17.60	3.07
Georgia Prudential	25.00	10.50	14.50	2.38:
Florida Group Health	25.00	25.00 .		
Massachusetts BS	25.00	23.00	2.00	1.09:
Illinois EDS Federal	25.00	15.30	9.70	1.63:
Alaska Aetna	24.50	24.50 .		
Virginia Travelers	24.50	14.00	10.50	1.75
Missouri BS of Kansas City, MO	24.30			
Connecticut General Life	24.20	15.40	8.80	1.57
Texas Group Medical	24.00	12.25	11.75	1.96
Montana Physician Service	23.00	23.00 .		
Iowa BS	23.00	15.00	8.00	1.53
Missouri General American	23.00	15.40	7.60	1.49:
Maryland BS	23.00	18.00	5.00	1.28:
West Virginia Nationwide	23.00	12.30	10.70	1.87:
Arkansas Aetna	23.00	15.00	8.00	1.53:
Nevada Aetna	22.90	17.50	5.40	1.31:

:

Carrier	High ¹ locality charge	Low ¹ locality charge	Range	Ratio of high to low
Louisiana Pan-American	22.90	18.00	4.90	1.27:1
New York BS of Western New York	22.82	17.80	5.02	1.28:1
Washington Physician Service	21.50	15.00	6.50	1.43:1
Idaho Equitable	21.00	21.00		
Alabama BC/BS	20.00	17.00	3.00	1.18:1
	20.00	19.00	1.00	1.05:1
Florida BS Maine-Maine BS of Massachusetts	20.00	17.60	2.40	1.14:1
Oklahoma Aetna	20.00	15.00	5.00	1.33:1
Kansas BS	20.00	20.00		
Kansas BS of Kansas City, MO	20.00	15.40	4.60	1.30:1
Delaware BC/BS	19.90	19.90		
Hawaii Aetna	19.80	14.60	5.20	1.36:1
Oregon Aetna	19.00	15.40	3.60	1.23:1
New Mexico Equitable	18.77	18.77		
Utah BS	18.75	18.75		
North Carolina Prudential	18.40	18.40		
District of Columbia Medical Service	18.40	18.40		
Wisconsin Physician Service	18.40	8.40	10.00	2.19:1
Indiana Mutual Medical	17.50	15.30	2.20	1.14:1
Wyoming Equitable	17.50	17.50		
Arkansas BC/BS	17.00	17.00	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Kentucky Metropolitan	17.00	15.00	2.00	1.13:1
North Dákota BS	16.90	16.90		
Minnesota Travelers	16.90	16.90		
Mississippi Travelers	15.40	15.40	*****	
Rhode Island BS	15.33	15.33		
Minnesota BC/BS	15.30	15.30		
Michigan BC/BS	15.00	15.00	****	
Tennessee Equitable	15.00	15.00		
New-Hampshire-New-Hampshire/Vermont		and designed and a second s	nan anan'ny sora na anana ana ana ana	\$159×63723468, , € \$1.405 mm
BS	8.00	8.00		
South Carolina BS	7.67	7.67		
South Dakota Medical Service	7.50	7.50		
Colorado Medical Service	5.80	5.80		
Vermont-New Hampshire/Vermont BS	5.50	5.50		

TABLE 35.—MEDICARE PREVAILING CHARGE BY CARRIER FOR CHEST X-RAY (SINGLE VIEW) PERFORMED BY A RADIOLOGIST, FEE SCREEN YEAR 1980-Continued

<u>1 Identical high and low locality charges indicate single-locality jurisdictions.</u>
2 BC means Blue Cross; BS means Blue Shield.

Source: HCFA, "Medicare Part B Charges; Overview and Trends, Fee Screen Years 1976-1980," Feb. 3, 1982. p. 42-43.

The HCFA analysis also showed a substantial range in prevailing charges for localities throughout the country in fee screen year 1980. For a brief followup hospital visit, the highest locality charge of \$33.10 was 473 percent of the lowest locality charge of \$7.00. For extraction of lens by an ophthalmologist the charges ranged from \$536.50 to \$1,390.70 (259 percent of the lowest charge). For an elec-

trosection of the prostate by a urologist the highest prevailing charge of 1,410.40 was 297 percent of the lowest locality charge of 475.25. For a hysterectomy performed by an obstetrician/gynecologist the range was from 536.50 to 1,305.10 (243 percent of the lowest charge). The widest variation was for a chest X-ray, single view; the highest locality charge of 35 was 636 percent of the lowest such charge of 5.50.

The HCFA data for fee screen years 1976-1980 showed a widening in both absolute and relative terms between the high and low charge screens for all procedures with the greatest growth in nonsurgical procedures. Over the period, the range between the national high and low charges for a brief follow-up hospital visit went from \$11.48 to \$26.10 reflecting an increase in the ratio of the high to low charge from 2.71:1 to 4.73:1. Over the same period, the relative and absolute difference for hysterectomies grew from 2.13:1 to 2.43:1 and from \$450 to \$768.70 respectively. (See Table 36.)

TABLE 36.—HIGH AND LOW PREVAILING CHARGES IN LOCALITIES FOR FIVE SELECTED PROCEDURES, FEE SCREEN YEARS 1976–80

Drandura llas saran usar	L	ocality prevaili	ng charges	
Procedure/fee screen year	High	Low	Range	Ratio
. Brief follow-up hospital visit by an in-				
ternist:				
1976	\$18.18	\$6.70	\$11.48	2.71:1
1977	20.04	7.00	13.04	2.86:1
1978	35.00	6.80	28.20	5.15:1
1979	35.00	7.00	28.00	5.00:1
1980	33.10	7.00	26.10	4.73·1
2. Extraction of lens by an ophthalmologist:	55.10	7.00	20.10	4.701
	900.00	412.56	487.44	2.18:1
	902.14	412.50	407.44	2.10:1
1977				
1978	1,174.75	400.00	774.75	2.94:1
1979	1,234.50	499.10	735.40	2.47:1
1980	-1 ,390.70 -			2:59:1
B. Electrosection of prostate by a urologist:				
1976	862.70	356.46	506.24	2.42:1
1977	963.05	400.00	563.05	2.41:1
1978	1,248.44	420.70	827.74	2.97:1
1979	1,311.92	442.10	869.82	2 .97:1
1980	1,410.40	475.25	935.15	~ 2.97:1
I. Hysterectomy by an obstetrician/gyne-	است. مستقدر و اوران ک			• • •••
cologist:				
1976	850.00	400.00	450.00	2.13:1
1977	1,113.00	400.00	713.00	2.78:1
1978	1,200.00	400.00	800.00	3.00:1
1979	1,212.10	499.10	713.00	2.43:1
1980	1.305.20	536.50	768.70	2.43:1
5. Chest X-ray single view by a radiologist:	1,000.20	000.00	/	2.70.1
1976	25.00	4.00	21.00	6.25:1
1077	30.00	4.00 5.00	25.00	6.00:1
1977	30.00	5.00	20.00	0.00:1

TABLE 36.—HIGH AND LOW P	PREVAILING CHARGES IN	I LOCALITIES FOR FIVE SELECTED
PROCEDURES, F	FEE SCREEN YEARS 1970	6-80-Continued

	Locality prevailing charges			
Procedure/fee screen year -	High	Low	Range	Ratio
1978	30.00	5.00	25.00	6.00:1
1979 1980	35.00 35.00	5.70 5.50	29.30 29.50	6.14:1 6.36:1

Source: HFCA, "Medicare Part B Charges, Overview and Trends, Fee Screen Years, 1976-1980," Feb. 3, 1982. p. 44-48.

An analysis of prevailing charge levels over time indicates that the relative standing of a charge locality does not necessarily remain constant. The HCFA analysis showed cases where the locality reporting the lowest prevailing charge for a specified medical procedure in one fee screen year became the locality with the highest charge in the next fee screen year. Such changes could be accounted for by a number of factors. In a few instances the carrier consolidated its various charge localities into a single carrierwide locality. In other cases, a carrier may have shifted its recognized procedural codes; for example, in one year it may have three classifications for office visits while in the next year it may consolidate them. Singular large increases might be related to the economic index limitation; when the allowable increase is not fully utilized in one year a catch up may occur in the following year.

C. General Practitioners versus Specialists

Considerable variation also exists in fees recognized by the program for certain medical services performed by physicians in general practice versus fees recognized for similar services performed by specialists. For the fee screen year 1982 (i.e., July 1981-June 1982), Medicare carriers recognized specialty reimbursement differentials in all areas of the country except for Florida, Kansas, North Dakota, South Dakota, and the area of New York served by Blue Shield of Western New York.

Differentials between general practitioners and specialists were already recognized by many private insurance plans at the time Medicare was enacted. Over the years there has been some concern that the general policy among third parties, including Medicare, of recognizing such fee differentials has tended to encourage increased specialization. However, it has been suggested by some that specialists may provide a different type or higher quality service.

Table 37 presents preliminary data for fee screen year 1982 comparing prevailing charge data for 30 procedures performed both by general practitioners and by specialists. For all but three procedures, the weighted mean prevailing charges were higher for specialists than for general practitioners.

TABLE 37.—FEE SCREEN YEAR 1982 PREVAILING CHARGE SUMMARY DATA FOR PROCEDURES PERFORMED BY BOTH GENERAL PRACTITIONERS AND SPECIALISTS

	General prac	litioners	Specialis	sts	Ratio: Specialists/
Description of procedure	Frequency	Weighted mean ¹	Frequency	Weighted mean ¹	general practition- ers
Initial limited office visit	2,538,063	\$16.09	3,173,791	\$ 21.70	1.35
Initial comprehensive office visit	402,021	39.75	1,196,781	52.09	1.31
Minimal F/U office visit ²	3,352,811	14.56	11,103,575	22.28	1.53
Brief F/U office visit	8,788,214	11.78	13,325,197	15.81	1.34
Limited F/U office visit	5,020,313	14.30	10,134,697	17.41	1.22
Intermediate F/U office visit	3,141,366	16.60	8,382,357	19.71	1.19
Extended F/U office visit	674,576	26.04	3,949,837	21.29	0.82
Comprehensive F/U office visit	322,151	42.82	1,072,693	44.74	1.04
Brief F/U home visit	720,815	22.09	696,552	25.79	1.17
Intermediate F/U home visit	183,854	22.24	140,441	25.08	1.13
Brief F/U nursing home visit	2,151,739	14.10	1,667,027	17.95	1.27
nital brief hospital visit	1,226,624	25.88	4,030,410	28,79	1.11
Initial comprehensive hospital visit	602,374	52.43	1,945,495	68.38	1.30
Brief F/U hospital visit	10,976,737	14.62	31,275,491	19.85	1.36
Limited F/U hospital visit	3,912,613	17.21	12,864,705	20.56	1.19
Intermediate F/U hospital visit	1,348,199	18.44	8,581,544	21.89	1.19
Limited consultation	141,472	37.99	563,000	66.52	1.75
Chiropractic office visit	2,209,610	12.27	6,595,462	13.03	1.06
Electrocardiogram (EKG)	1,041,263	28.75	5,439,522	30.06	1.05
EKGInterpretation report only	713,510	12.53	3,685,431	12.12	0.97
Arthrocentesis major Joint	185,119	22.69	336,627	29.33	1.29
Appendectomy	7.567	397.73	22,525	468.30	1.18
Diagnostic cystourethroscopy	148,300	63.80	288,188	79.02	1.24
Electrosection-prostate (TUR)	93,162	869.34	221,728	918.26	1.06
Extraction of lens	107,887	908.84	137,563	871.59	Ô.96
Chest X-ray, single view	314,081	23.45	840,067	25.94	1.1
Chest X-ray, 2 views	734,847		1,732,862	29.75	1.04
(-ray upper GI tract	127,600	66.24	311,185	75.86	1.15
Radiation therapy, low volt	49,723	26.47	87,924	27.29	1.03
Radiation therapy, super volt	471.517	28.05	335,809	39.10	1.39

¹ The weighted mean is the product of the prevailing charge for each locality multiplied by the frequency at each charge level divided by the total frequency.

* F/U means followup.

Source: Unpublished charts received from the Health Care Financing Administration and calculations based on these charts.

The preliminary 1982 prevailing charge data also highlights the concentration of Part B benefit expenditures on various types of services. Of particular interest is the high frequency of brief, limited, and follow-up office and hospital visits.

D. Variations by Place of Performance

Physician services provided in an inpatient hospital setting are generally associated with higher reimbursement levels. As Table 38 shows, national weighted mean prevailing fees were higher in a hospital than in an office for certain medical visits; this was true both for general practitioners and for specialists.

Procedure	General practitioner	Specialist
Initial comprehensive office visit Brief follow-up office visit Limited follow-up office visit Initial comprehensive hospital visit Brief follow-up hospital visit Limited follow-up hospital visit Ratios: Initial comprehensive visit: Hospital/office Brief follow-up visit: Hospital/office Limited follow-up visit: Hospital/office	\$39.75 \$11.78 14.30 \$52.43 \$14.62 \$17.21 1.32 1.24 1.20	\$52.09 \$15.81 \$17.41 \$68.38 \$19.85 \$20.56 1.31 1.26 1.18

TABLE 38.—MEDICARE WEIGHTED MEAN PREVAILING CHARGES FOR MEDICAL VISIT, 1982

Source: HCFA, unpublished tables.

While hospitalized patients may require more intensive care, the physician bears none of the associated office costs associated with inpatient care. Since practice expenses amount to an estimated 40 percent of physicians' gross revenues the difference between the net value of office reimbursement rates compared with hospital reimbursement rates is even more pronounced. These observations do not take into account the time required to perform the hospital visits or the time and costs involved in the physician's travel to and from the hospital.

There are also differences in associated practice costs between physician services performed in a hospital outpatient department and similar services performed in an office setting. The "Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982" (P.L. 97-248) provided that the Secretary may limit the reasonable charge for services furnished in a hospital outpatient department to a percentage of the prevailing charge for similar services furnished in an office. The implementing regulations set the limit at 60 percent.

For a number of years attempts have been made to quantify the value of various procedures and services in relation to each other. A comprehensive effort to develop a means for pricing each medical or surgical service relative to each other service was the California Relative Value Study (CRVS) first published in 1956. The initial relative values were based upon existing median charges of California physicians. Subsequent modifications were based in part on the results of negotiations among specialists. In April 1979, the Federal Trade Commission issued a consent notice which required the California Medical Association to cease publishing, promulgating or participating in the use of relative value schedules; further, previously issued schedules had to be withdrawn.

Hsiao and Stason⁸⁶ attempted to develop an alternative methodology to determine the relative values of surgical procedures and medical office visits on the basis of resource costs. The professional time expended and the complexity of service (based on intensity of

³⁶ Hsiao, William C. and Stason, William B. "Toward Developing A Relative Value Scale for Medical and Surgical Services," in Health Care Financing Review, Fall 1979. p. 23-38.

effort and degree of skills represented) were viewed as the most critical variables. Based on a study of selected surgical procedures in Massachusetts, the authors concluded that for one-half of such procedures the relative values based on resource costs were not greatly different from those of the CRVS or existing Medicare charges; however, for the remaining procedures, significant variations occurred. The major finding of the study was that considerable discrepancies exist between current reimbursement levels and resource cost values for office visits compared to surgical procedures. Based on resource cost values, office visits on the average are undervalued (or surgical procedures are overvalued) from four to five fold. For example, after standardizing for complexity between various procedures, the prevailing Medicare charges expressed in terms of standardized hourly rates were \$40 per hour for a general practitioner, \$180 per hour for an ophthalmologist performing a lens extraction, and \$150-\$200 per operating room hour for general surgeons.

X. PHYSICIAN EXPENDITURES

A. National Data

The major factor affecting the increase in physician expenditures is the inflation in physicians' fees. These fees have generally risen more rapidly than prices in the economy as a whole. From 1950– 1982, physicians' fees increased 492.6 percent, medical care prices as a whole rose 512.1 percent and nonmedical care prices increased 301 percent.

TABLE 39. ANNUALIZED RATES OF CHANGE IN THE CONSUMER PRICE INDEX. (CPI), 1950– 1982

	CPI, all items less medical care ¹	Medical care	CPI, physicians' services ¹
1950–1955	2.1 2.0	3.8	3.5
1955–1960	2.0	4.1	3.3
1960–1965	1.2	2.5	2.8
1965–1970	4.1	6.1	6.6
1970	5.8	6.3	7.5
1071	4.1	6.5	6.9
1070	4.1 3.3	3.2	3.1
			3.1
1973	6.4	3.9	3.3
1974	11.1	9.3	9.2
1975	8.9	12.0	12.3
1976	5.5	9.5	11.3
1977	6.2	9.6	9.3
1978	7.6	8.4	8.3
1070	11.4	9.3	9.2
1000			
	13.6	10.9	10.6
1981	10.3	10.8	»11.0
1982	5.9	11.6	9.4
Total percentage change, 1950–82	301.0	512.1	492.6

1 From 1950-60, all items including-medical care.

¹¹ Source: Council on Wage and Price Stability—A Study of Physicians Fee, March 1978, p. 3 and communications with HCFA and the Bureau of Labor Statistics.

. . . .

Increases in physicians' fees do not translate into identical increases in earnings. The 1982 continuing survey of physicians' (79)

25-248 0 - 83 - 6

income conducted by "Medical Economics" magazine 37 showed that physicians's income growth nearly halted in 1981. The survey of office-based physicians in 16 major specialties showed that while gross receipts were up 7 percent their earnings after expenses rose only 3 percent, the smallest rise in a decade. The 3 percent increase was considerably lower than the 9.1 percent figure reported for 1980 and 12.8 percent reported for 1979. The leveling off in income growth was primarily attributed to the decline in patient visits, not a stabilization in fee levels. The survey reported that during a representative work-week, fee-for-service physicians saw 6 percent fewer patients than a year earlier and 14 percent fewer than a comparable week in 1979. The downward trend was partly due to patients seeing their doctors less frequently during recessionary times and partly due to competition from a still-expanding surplus of physicians. A followup report ³⁸ suggested that some of the specialties surveyed were also moderating their fee increases for selected services (e.g., office revisits) during the early part of 1982. However, as noted above, physician fee increases still outpaced overall CPI increases in 1982.

Despite the leveling off in income growth, one in ten practition-ers netted at least \$150,000 in 1980 versus the one in 12 figure reported in 1979. Over the same two year period, the proportion of surveyed doctors netting at least \$60,000 before taxes climbed from 68 percent to 75 percent. Of the 16 office-based specialties surveyed, the top ten earnings categories were either surgical or "hospital-based" (radiology, anesthesiology, and pathology). The median earnings were \$86,210 for all fields, \$83,800 for non-surgical special-ists, and \$111,860 for surgical specialists.³⁹

TABLE 40.—NET PRACTICE EARNING OF PHYSICIANS NATIONWIDE FROM 16 SPECIALTIES,	
SURVEY RESULTS, 1981	

• Specialty	Median earnings
Neurosurgeons	\$135,690
Orthopedic surgeons	134,670
Radiologists	127,310
Nestie Auroana	119,210
Tasuc surgeons	
horacic surgeons	116,670
	108,950
BGYN Specialists	105,140
21100021STS	
phthalmologists	96.74
eneral surgeons	95,560
	90,000
	79,710
Psychiatrists	70.350

³⁷ Owens, Arthur. "Where Do You Fit In?" in Medical Economics, Sept. 13, 1982. p. 246-253. ³⁸ Kirchner, Merian. "Fee Increases: Restraint Takes Over", in Medical Economics, Oct. 11,

³⁶ Kirchner, Merian. For increase. 1982. p. 218. ⁴⁶ Median net practice earnings for unincorporated physicans represent income from practice minus tax-deductible professional expenses, but before income taxes. For incorporated physi-cians, median net practice earnings represent total compensation from practice (salary, bonuses, and an interval expension).

TABLE 40.—NET PRACTICE EARNING OF PHYSICIANS NATIONWIDE FROM 16 SPECIALTIES, SURVEY RESULTS, 1981—Continued

Specialty	Median earnings
Family practitioners	69.76
Pediatricians	69,76 65,38 63,95
General Drachhoners	63,95
All surgical specialties	111.86
All surgical specialties All nonsurgical specialties	83,80 86,21
All fields	86.21

Source: Owens, Authur, "Where Do you Fit In?" in "Medical Ecomonics", Sept. 13, 1982. p. 249.

The Continuing Survey showed that the typical office-based doctor received two-thirds of his gross practice income from third parties. On the average, 21 percent came from commercial health insurance, 20 percent from Blue Shield, 17 percent from Medicare, and 8 percent from Medicaid.⁴⁰ Table 41 shows the breakdown of gross practice income from Medicare by specialty. Medicare income represented 18 percent of gross income for solo incorporated physicians, 19 percent for physicians in incorporated multiphysician practices and 16 percent for all unincorporated physicians (including solo practicing physicians, those practicing under expense shoring arrangements and those in partnerships or groups).

TABLE 41.—GROSS MEDICARE EARNINGS OF PHYSICIANS NATIONWIDE FROM 16
SPECIALTIES, SURVEY RESULTS, 1981

Specialty	Medicare income	Percent of tota gross income
Anesthesiologists Family practitioners	\$32,790	22
Family practitioners	21,220	15
General practitioners	21,170	18
General surgeons	43,750	25
Internists	39,630	29
Neurologists	37,390	24
Neurosurgeons	37,310	18
Obstetricians/gynecologists	8,530	10
Ophthalmologists	49,010	24
Arthanadia surgeons	43,010	17
Orthopedic surgeons	28,000	21
Pathologists	20,000	21
r Gulau IVIalio	1,170	10
Plastic surgeons	18,780	12
Psychiatrists	6,370	e e
Radiologists	49,730	, 28
Thoracič surgeons	72,420	′ 35

⁴⁰ Owens, Authur. "How Much of Your Income Comes from Third Parties?" in Medical Economics, Apr. 4, 1983.

TABLE 41.—GROSS MEDICARE EARNINGS OF PHYSICIANS NATIONWIDE FROM 16 SPECIALTIES, SURVEY RESULTS, 1981—Continued

Specialty	Medicare income	Percent of total gross income
All surgical specialists All nonsurgical specialists	38,910 24,660	20 17
All physicians	27,490	17

Source: Owens, Arthur. "How Much of Your Money Comes from Third Parties?" in Medical Economics, Apr. 4, 1983. p. 262.

B. Historical Trends for Medicare

Physicians expenditures under Medicare have increased substantially since the inception of the program. Incurred reimbursement amounts per aged enrollee (i. e., after application of cost-sharing) rose from \$59.02 in the 12 month period ending June 30, 1967 to \$324.88 for the 12 month period ending June 30, 1981. Incurred reasonable charges rose from \$103.44 to \$436.12 over the same period. Thus while incurred reimbursement amounts for aged enrollees increased 450 percent incurred reasonable charges increased only 321 percent. This increase reflects the fact that the deductible (which has been increased only twice since the program's inception) represents a smaller percentage of charges each year; reimbursement, therefore, rises faster than reasonable charges.

TABLE 42.—INCURRED REIMBURSEMENT AMOUNTS PER ENROLLEE AND INCURRED REASONABLE CHARGES PER ENROLLEE FOR PHYSICIANS' SERVICES UNDER MEDICARE, 1967–1981

Voor onding luno 20	Incurred reimt amounts per (Incurred reasonab per enro	
Year ending June 30 -	Dollars	Percent increase	Dollars	Percent increase
Aged:				
1967	59.02 .		103.44 .	
1968	74.45	26.1	119.10	15.
1969	85.63	15.0	132.68	
1970	89.98	5.1	138.32	4.
1971	95.01	5.6	144.93	4.
1972	101.59	6.9	153.59	6.
1973	107.94	6.3	164.42	7.
1974	117.40	8.8	178.81	8.
1975	136.20	16.0	201.86	12.
1976	156.19	14.7	226.15	12.
1977	179.21	14.8	254.67	12.
1978	206.98	15.5	289.50	13.
1979	233.65	12.9	322.79	11.
1980	274.80	17.6	374.41	16.
1981	324.88	18.2	436.12	16.

TABLE 42.---INCURRED REIMBURSEMENT AMOUNTS PER ENROLLEE AND INCURRED REASONABLE CHARGES PER ENROLLEE FOR PHYSICIANS' SERVICES UNDER MEDICARE. 1967-1981-Continued

Veen anding turns 20	Incurred reimb amounts per (Incurred reasonab per enro	
Year ending June 30	Dollars	Percent increase	Dollars	Percent increase
Disabled (excluding end stage renal disease population):				
	97.67.		145.02	
1075	125.82	28.8	145.02.	24.7
1975	148.52	18.0	208.86	24.7
1977	174.88	17.7	200.00	15.8
1978	203.09	16.1	278.26	15.1
1979	240.73	18.5	325.53	17.0
1980	288.24	19.7	384.67	18.2
1981	337.99	17.3	446.84	16.2

¹ Includes (beginning April 1968) inpatient radiology and pathology services which were reimbursed at 100 percent of reasonable charges until Oct. 1, 1982.

Source: 1983 Annual report of the board of trustees of the Federal Supplementary Medical Insurance Trust Fund, tables A1 and A2.

The rate of increase in physicians' fees recognized by Medicare during fee screen years 1967-1981 was less than the rate of in-crease in the physician fee component of the Consumer Price Index (CPI). This was principally due to the lag in updating customary and prevailing charges and the effect of the economic index. While these Medicare policies have tended to somewhat depress the amounts, other factors have resulted in total recognized charges per enrollee increasing faster than the CPI increase in physician fees. The Board of Trustees of the Federal Supplementary Medical Insurance Trust Fund has attempted to quantify the factors contributing to the rise in total recognized charges per enrollee. For example, for the year ending June 30, 1981, the total increase over the previous 12 month period in recognized charges per aged enrollee was 16.2 percent, of this amount 8.4 percent was attributable to price changes and the remaining 7.8 percent was attributable to other factors including more physician visits per enrollee, increasing use of specialists, and more expensive techniques. Since July 1974, factors other than price charges have represented at least one-quarter the total increase in recognized charges per enrollee.

	-un •	Increase due to	[in percent] Increase due to price charges	Ŧ	Increa	Increases due to residual factors	factors	
Year ending June 30	Increase in	Reduction due	Reduction due to fee screens	Not increase in				Total increase in recognized
	privsician tee component of CPI	Cumulative effect	Yearty changes	reasonable charges	Gross residual factors	Effect of denial	Net residual factors	charges per enrollee
AGED 1967	¥ .	9 C						
1968	2.0	9.9 1 1 1	-0.7	5.2	9.6	-1.4		13.3
1970 1970	6.2 6.7	- 20 - 75 - 1	- 1.4 2.4	4.0 8.0	3.2	-0.4 3.1		9.2
1971	7.5	- 10.1	130	4.5	3.7	-3.2	0.5	5.0
1972 1973	5.2 2.6	-11.2	-1.2	4.0 71	2.2	0.4	2.6 5.1	6.6 7
		-13.2		3.4	6.1	- 0.6	5.5	2.9 8.9
1976. 1976	12.8	- 16.2 18.6	- 3.6 - 3.6	9.2 8.5	0.0 0.0	-0.3	3.5	12.7
1977		- 19.5		9.2	3.5	0.1	3.4	12.6
1978. 1070	 8.9 9.5	- 19.4		9.4	000 000 000	0.1	9.0	13.3
1980	11.5	- 22.1		0.0	0.0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	 0.0	5.0 D	091
1981.	11.1	-24.5	1	8.4	7.1	0.7	7.8	16.2

. .

.

84

	25.4 15.3 15.1 15.4 16.8 18.3								
	0								
	15.2 6.5 5.6 8.4 9.0								
					1				
	0.3 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1								
	15.5 6.4 5.5 8.7 8.9								'10010-000
	12 8882556	A 3.							
		table							
	285582	Fund,						,	
	10.2 9.5 9.3 9.3	Trust							
		rance							
	27676	l Insu							
		Medic							
		intary							
c		of the Federal Supplementary Medical Insurance Trust Fund, table A3.							
C T	- 13.2 - 16.2 - 19.5 - 19.5 - 20.0	ral Su						. e	
	• • • • • • • • • •	e Fede							2 · · ·
- ۱۹۹۹ - محمد ماری به دوسته میرونتینیز بن									
• • •		ustees							
		l of Tr							
		Board				.: 1		1	
(D)		Source: 1983 Annual Report of the Board of Trustees	يعرف ومدورهم ومروري	ميديني بيدر	معرورة موروية بوريهم	د. ۱۹۹۰ به معرف بر میرو میرو میرو ۱۹۹۰ - ۱۹۹۰ میرو میرو میرو	م اد ایم می او می موجود میشود و این او می		un and a state of the state
DISABLED (EXCLUDING ESRD)		febort		ه معمدین در اینا به در این	en este an la transfer de la	a yan anghag ta shi nagara angka di panakan			
NIQN		inual F							
EXC		83 An		-					
) E		Ce: 19	- 		•	a a a waxaa kaa aana	والام ومرورة	الانتيافات بعديات	
SABL		Sour	• `		、 ,		,		
ä	1975 1975 1976 1977 1978 1979 1979						н н К. Париял (1959) - Э	فنعهده الانواريان	autorum actum
ىغىچىنى بىر بىر مىيەمەرىي ىلۇر ىچى بور.	مراجع والمراجع	alaan ah 🔋 🦾			۱۱ هور و				
			میں ہے۔				a to a strategy of sole for some		x, ⊢ , dia mananananananan
	and the second	ار. مدينه در در مويز ايم	name and the contract	ی می اورون می وادون می در اورون می وادون می واد می وادون می	1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1997 - 1998 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -				

Program actuaries expect that total increases in recognized reasonable charges per enrollee for physicians' services will continue at double-digit rates for the next couple of years.

C. Changes in Volume and Intensity

Establishment of fees is only one category of actions affecting expenditures for physicians services. Changes in volume and intensity also play an important role. For example, evidence obtained during the Economic Stabilization Program (ESP) indicated that while price controls were effective in slowing increases in unit prices, they were not successful in constraining the increase in expenditures for physicians' services. During this period physicians countered attempts to control expenditures by increasing the volume of services provided and changing to a more complex service mix. Two Urban Institute studies of the experience in California showed that the gross Medicare incomes of physicians actually increased more during the two years of price controls than in the following year. The first study ⁴¹ showed that in the first year of ESP controls, gross revenues of general practitioners increased 11.9 percent; those of general surgeons increased 10.1 percent and those of internists increased 12.1 percent. During the second year of controls, gross revenues increased 12.4 percent, 15.6 percent and 19.3 percent respectively. A small portion of the change was attributed to increased enrollments (2.5 percent per year) and a change in service intensity. However, the major change was the substantial growth in the number of physician services. In both 1973 and 1974, services provided by physicians increased by 10 percent per year. During the year after the year the controls were lifted, physicians' Medicare incomes grew by 3.6 percent for general practitioners, 9.1 percent for general surgeons, and 12.3 percent for internists. The increase in revenue during this year was mainly attributable to the increase in reasonable charge screens. The volume of services pro-vided during this period fell almost 8 percent for general-practitioners and rose by only 1.3 percent for general surgeons and 2.5 percent for internists. Medicare enrollment increased by 2.6 percent over the same period.

The second Urban Institute study ⁴² presented parallel findings with respect to the specialties of ophthalmology, orthopedic surgery, radiology, and anesthesiology. The study found that physicians responded to price controls in two major ways. They increased the number of services provided and shifted to a more complex mix of services for procedures such as office visits. With the exception of anesthesiology, the number of non-assigned services provided grew substantially faster than the number of assigned services. The report noted that the net result of these actions was that physicians' revenues from Medicare increased markedly during the ESP program. Revenues increased between 12 percent and 27 percent in each of the specialties during the first year of

مدرست ا

⁴¹ Holahan, John and William Scanlon: "Physician Pricing in California: Price Controls, Phy-sician-Fees-and-Physician-Incomes from Medicare and Medicaid." Health care financing grants and contracts report (Pursuant to contract No. SSA 600-76-0054) nd. p. 5-6, 84-85, and 100. ⁴² Paringer, Lynn. "Price Controls, Physicians' Fees, Output and Revenue from Public Medi-cal Programs: Evidence for Five Specialties." Working paper 1250-02 (pursuant to grant No. 18-P-97008/3), Urban Institute, November 1979.

controls and between 12 percent and 20 percent in each of the specialties during the second year. In the year following controls, Medicare revenue for every specialty but orthopedic surgeons declined.

Physician supply has also been found to have an impact on total volume of services provided. For example, a recent study ⁴³ of surgical utilization for the population as a whole found that holding other factors constant, fees and the number of surgical procedures performed were higher in surgeon rich areas. A ten percent increase in the number of surgeons per capita led to a one percent increase in total surgery rates and a 1.3 percent increase in elective surgery rates.

⁴³ Mitchell, Janet B. and Cromwell, Jerry. "Physician-Induced Demand for Surgical Operations: Final Report" (pursuant to grant No. 95-P-97245/2-01). Center for Health Economics Research, December 1980.

XI. POSSIBLE ALTERNATIVES

Recent discussions of physician reimbursement under Medicare have focused on three main issues—the impact of assignment policies on beneficiaries, the appropriateness of the program's reasonable charge methodology and the overall increase in program costs.

Reasonable charge reductions on unassigned claims, and the resultant financial burden on beneficiaries, has been a major issue of concern. A number of physicians have stated that their reluctance to accept assignment is directly attributable to the fact that Medicare's determination of reasonable charges often results in payments which are considerably less than the actual charges. It has been suggested that certain incentives should be included in the program in order to encourage higher assignment rates.

The appropriateness of Medicare's reimbursement methodology has also been questioned. The reasonable charge structure employed by the program is similar to some private insurance fee-forservice models. Concern has been expressed that this approach provides incentives for physicians to locate in high-income, physiciandense metropolitan areas and to choose speciality over primary care practice. Further, it has also been suggested that this approach may encourage physicians to treat patients in hospitals rather than outpatient settings and to perform surgical rather than medical procedures. These tendencies are not unique to Medicare. However, it is generally believed that they have had an inflationary impact on the Medicare program.

A further topic of concern has been the rapid rise in Part B trust fund outlays in recent years. Total Part B outlays increased an estimated 145 percent over the five-year period, fiscal year 1977fiscal year 1982, while expenditures for physicians' services (which account for over 70 percent of Part B benefit payments) rose an estimated 150 percent.

In response to these concerns, a number of persons have suggested possible modifications in Medicare's physician payment policies. Recommended changes have included proposals to increase physician assignment, modify reasonable charge calculations, implement alternative reimbursement policies, and place additional limits on allowable cost increases. The following sections outline the major approaches which have been suggested.

A. Modification in Assignment Policies

1. PARTICIPATING PHYSICIANS

A number of persons have recommended altering Medicare's approach to assignment. This would be accomplished either alone or in concert with modifications in the program's reimbursement methodology. The principal strategy which has been suggested is that of "participating physician." Under this concept, a physician would voluntarily and formally agree to accept the Medicare-determined charge as payment in full for all covered services rendered to his patients. He would bill the program directly and could only bill the patient for any deductible and coinsurance amounts. The principal advantage of this approach is that beneficiaries would be able to determine in advance that a particular physician would accept assignment for all covered services; they would therefore not be liable for any charges in excess of Medicare-determined reasonable charges for covered services rendered by these physicians.

In order to make the participating physician concept more attractive to physicians, both reimbursement and administrative incentives have been suggested. These include the following:

centives have been suggested. These include the following: Simplified billing.—The Secretary would establish procedures whereby participating physicians could submit claims on a simplified basis, such as a multiple listing basis with claims given priority handling by the Part B carrier. It has, however, proven difficult to devise special billing arrangements that would have significant advantages for the physician over the present billing arrangements.

Payment of an "administrative" cost-savings allowance.—Payment of a specified amount, e.g., \$1 per eligible patient, would be made in conjunction with all services included in a multiple billing listing. Certain restrictions would apply including a prohibition against multiple allowances for multiple listings of items normally included in a single visit or service. Also prohibited would be separate allowances for different services provided to the same patient within a 7-day period. Further, it is suggested that for services rendered in a hospital (on an inpatient or outpatient basis) administrative allowances would only be payable in the case of physicians whose principal office and place of practice was outside of a hospital and only where such physicians ordinarily bill and collect directly for their services.

Higher reimbursement.—Participating physicians would receive higher payment amounts than nonparticipating physicians. For example, the economic index limitation might be waived or the percent of reasonable charges paid by the program could be raised. This approach could have the potential for substantially increasing program outlays.

Payment of 100 percent of claim.—Full payment for covered services would be made by the carrier to the physician. The carrier rather than the physician would bill the patient directly (and perhaps his private supplemental insurance, if any) for any deductible and coinsurance amounts. This could, however, prove difficult and costly to administer and would place the carriers, and thus the progam, in the role of a collection agent.

Periodic interim payment.—Under this approach, participating physicians with substantial Medicare caseloads would be paid a fixed amount on a regular basis (e.g., bi-weekly or monthly) based on estimates of the services provided. This approach is intended to address any problems physicians may currently be facing as a result of the delay between the time the service is billed and payment is received. The payments would be periodically adjusted to reflect actual billings and revised estimates of volume of service. Continuing Education Payments.—Participating physicians would accumulate reimbursement credits based on the number of Medicare patient hours; these credits could be applied toward continuing medical education expenses.

Under the participating physician concept, consideration would need to be given to payment for services rendered by so-called nonparticipating physicians. First, non-participating physicians could continue to accept assignment on a selective basis as under current law. Unless this approach were accompanied by changes in reimbursement for participating physicians, it is unlikely that increases in assignment would result.

The second approach would bar non-participating physicians from submitting any claims on an assignment basis (except for dual Medicare-Medicaid claims). Some physicians might decide to participate in the program out of concern that certain patients might not pay their bills. However, it is likely that a number of physicians who now accept assignment on some or even most of their claims might refuse to become participating physicians either because they objected to the concept of participation or they did not wish to take assignment on all claims. The overall result could therefore be a reduction in the total assignment rate.

A recent simulation study 44 analyzed the potential impact on an "all-or-nothing" assignment requirement; under this approach, physicians would decide whether to accept all of their patients on an assignment basis or none of them. The simulations suggested that assignment rates would fall almost 10 percent nationwide. The total volume of assigned visits would also decline by almost 6 percent or an estimated 5.4 million visits per year. The study deter-mined that the single most important factor influencing the "all or none" decision was the physician's current assignment rate. It suggested that a two tier medical system (i.e. one for the poor and one for the rest of the population) would not result since there did not appear to be a difference in the credentials between physicians choosing the "all or none" options. However, access to some specialist services could be limited for patients seeking a participating physician. For example, only one out of five internists indicated they would take all patients on an assignment basis compared with two out of five general surgeons. The simulation indicated that assigned visits would increase for 11 percent of general practitioners while declining 12-25 percent for all other specialties. Further, the volume of assigned visits, while declining overall, would increase in nonmetropolitan areas and in the West.

The third option for dealing with non-participating physicians would essentially be to bar their patients from receiving program payments. Since beneficiaries would not be eligible for any program payment for services provided by non-participating physicians, considerable pressure would be placed on these physicians to participate. An additional incentive would be the fact that they could not otherwise bill the program directly in cases where they doubted a patient would make payment. However, if a significant number of physicians in a particular specialty refused to partici-

⁴⁴Janet B. Mitchell, and Jerry Cromwell, "Impact of an All-or-Nothing Assignment Requirement Under Medicare" in Health Care Financing Review, v. 4, no. 4, Summer 1983.

pate, beneficiary access to covered care could be severely hampered.⁴⁵

The Senate Finance Committee reported H.R. 984 during the 96th Congress which included a provision incorporating the participating physician concept. The legislation provided that the Secretary would establish procedures and forms whereby: (1) participating physicians could submit claims on one of various simplified bases and such claims would be given priority handling by the Part B carrier; and (2) such physicians would obtain signed forms from their patients, effective for a specified time period, making assignment for all services furnished them and authorizing release of medical information needed to review the claim. Non-participating physicians would continue to submit claims and receive payment as under current law. The bill further authorized five to ten pilot projects to experiment with ways of encouraging physicians to accept assignment with priority given to projects in States with low assignment rates. Demonstrations could include: (1) payment of cost savings allowances to physicians who submitted claims on multiple listing forms; (2) provision of incentive payments for those accepting Medicare's reasonable charge determination; (3) payment by Medicare of 100 percent of the reasonable charge (with Medicare collecting deductibles and coinsurance from the beneficiary); and (4) use of prospective reimbursement to physicians on a periodic basis based on prior claims.

At its meeting on April 25, 1988, the Advisory Council on Social Security, which this year is focusing on the Medicare program, tentatively approved a recommendation to establish the participating physician concept. Under this approach, participating physicians would enter agreements to accept assignments for all Medicare claims. Agreements would be on an annual or biannual basis and be automatically renewable in the absence of 90 days advance notice. Non-participating physicians would continue to have the option of determining whether or not to accept assignment on a bill-by-bill basis. Special incentives would be available to participating physicians. The Council tentatively approved two billing incentives, multiple listing for claims and automated billing. They also tentatively approved recommending publication of a physician directory identifying participating physicians. The Council deferred action on potential payment incentives.

On July 25, 1983, the Senate Finance Committee reported S. 951, "Health Care for Unemployed Workers." One section of this bill requires the Secretary to annually prepare lists containing the complete names and addresses, assignment ratios and volume of services of each physician. The Secretary could limit the list to those physicians who accepted assignment on a certain percentage of their billings.

⁴⁵ A 1977 survey of office-based physicians indicated that 56 percent would oppose mandating assignment as a condition of program participation. Over half of this group indicated they would drop out of the program under such conditions. Rosenberg, Charlotte L. "Will Doctors Tolerate Another Medicare Squeeze?" in Medical Economics, v. 54, Oct. 17, 1977, p. 122.

2. MANDATORY ASSIGNMENTS

An extension of the concept of covering only those services provided by participating physicians is that of mandating Medicare assignments. This generally means that physicians would be required to accept assignment for all covered services rendered to all their Medicare patients. However, it is questionable whether physicians could be legally barred from billing Medicare patients directly (and receiving out-of-pocket payments from them) for services rendered. It has been suggested that one means of implementing mandatory assignments would be to tie it in with the conditions of participation for hospitals; i.e., participating hospitals would be required to have written agreements from all physicians with staff privileges which state that they would accept assignment for all inpatient or both inpatient and outpatient services. If the requirement were restricted to inpatient services, increases in charges for outpatient services appears likely. In either instance, hospital availability to Medicare patients could be placed in jeopardy if a substantial number of medical staff (particularly in physician shortage areas) refused to sign the agreement.

B. Modifications in Reasonable Charge Calculations

1. LIBERALIZATION IN REASONABLE CHARGE METHODOLOGY

A. POSSIBLE MODIFICATIONS

It has been suggested that a voluntary increase in assignment rates could only be achieved through liberalizations in Medicare's computation of reasonable charges. There are several ways this could be accomplished. A frequently mentioned approach would be to reduce the lag in updating customary and prevailing charge screens. Currently, there is an 18 month span between the midpoint of the data collection period and the midpoint of the period when the screens are in effect. Liberalizations in allowed fees might also be achieved in certain instances by raising the prevailing fee level above the 75th percentile.

The principal means for achieving a liberalization in reasonable charges would be to eliminate or modify the calculation of the economic index. The increase in this index is based on weighted averages of changes in general earnings levels in the labor force and increases in the cost of maintaining an office practice. It has been noted that this in effect limits increases in the earnings component of recognized fees to a level based on general (not medical care) earnings increases.

As discussed in Part VII, an increasing number of physicians' fees become subject to the limitation from year to year. In the absence of other changes, the economic index will in effect lead to the use of fee schedules by Medicare. These fee schedules will reflect and lock into place existing imbalances between various geographic regions and among physician specialties. The variations will become more pronounced each year as the single index rate is applied to high versus low fee levels. The long term effect of the economic index, in the absence of any changes in payments for physician services to private patients, would appear to be a negative impact in terms of a decrease in the assignment rate and an increase in beneficiary liability on unassigned claims. Another consequence of the limit may be an increase in the number of physician visits and/or in service intensity.

B. IMPACT ON ASSIGNMENT RATES

Several recent studies have examined the relationship between reimbursement and assignment rates. These studies have concluded that if other factors are held constant, increases in reimbursement rates result in higher assignment rates.

A regression analysis⁴⁶ of Colorado claims showed that the ratio of the physicians' billed charge to the Medicare determined reasonable charge is a significant determinant of whether a service is as-signed. When other factors are held constant, physicians who charge higher prices accept assignment less often than those who charge lower prices. In addition, higher reasonable charges resulted in the higher likelihood of assignment.

One study 47 using an empirical model showed that a 1 percent increase in reasonable fees would yield a 5.1 percent increase in voluntary (i.e. non-Medicaid) assignment rates and 1.4 percent increase in total assignment rates for physicians not participating in Medicaid. A similar increase in billed charges would reduce the voluntary assignment rate by 6.0 percent and the total assignment rate by 2.0 percent. Assignment rates for physicians also participating in Medicaid showed similar but smaller responses to changes in revenue variables. For these physicians, a one percent increase in reasonable fees will increase the voluntary assignment rate by 1.7 percent, but will not significantly affect their total assignment rate. An equivalent increase in billed charges would reduce the voluntary assignment rate by 2.8 percent and the total assignment rate by 0.6 percent.

Another econometric analysis 48 showed that assignment rates were very sensitive to Medicare's reimbursement and administrative practices. In this study, a 10 percent increase in the prevailing charge raised assignment by 14.7 percent.

Though assignment rates are sensitive to Medicare payment amounts, the impact of changes in Medicare's rates are not uniform for all services. One study ⁴⁹ noted that changes in the Part B rates are a positive determinant of changes in physician assignment rates for medical, laboratory, and radiology services; however, they appeared less important with respect to surgical services. Changes in assignment rates for laboratory and radiology services appeared to be determined by changes in payment levels for medical services. Thus, physicians determined not only their medical as-

si y

⁴⁶Thomas Rice and Nelda McCall. "Factors Influencing Physician Assignment Decisions Under Medicare." Health Policy Research Series. Discussion paper No. 82-2 (pursuant to HCFA grant No. 95-P-97150/9-04). SRI International, Menlo Park, Calif. April 1982. "Paringer, Lynn. "Medicare Assignment Rates of Physicians: Their Response to Changes in Reimbursement Policy," in Health. Care Financing Review. Winter 1980. p. 88. "Janet B. Mitchell and Jerry Cromwell, "Physician Behavior Under the Medicare Assign-ment Option." Final report (pursuant to HCFA contract No. 500-78-0051). Jan. 30, 1981. p. iv. "Rice, Thomas." Determinants of Physician Assignment Rates: An Analysis by Type of Serv-ice." Health Policy Research Series. Discussion paper No. 82-8. SRI International (pursuant to grant No. 1 R03 HS04729-01 from National Center for Health Services Research). October 1982.

signment rates, but also their laboratory and radiology assignment rates according to their reimbursement rates for medical services.

Increasing allowed charges would increase overall Medicare outlays and result in higher payments for many doctors whose assignment behavior remained unchanged. Holding other factors constant, increases in assignment rates could be anticipated. However, this does not necessarily translate into improved access and reduced financial liability for all Medicare patients. While the relative position of non-assigned patients generally improves as the dif-ference between the allowed charge and the physician's fee is narrowed, an analysis ⁵⁰ of the implications of this strategy concluded that the benefit could be short-lived if physicians raise their usual fees as demand increases. On the other hand, the relative position of assigned patients could be worse. Voluntary assigned patients will experience increases in coinsurance charges which in certain cases could serve as a barrier to services. In the case of both voluntary and mandatory assigned patients, there is the potential that access may be reduced if assigned output falls. Patients who would be the best off as a result of the policy change would be those who converted from an unassigned to assigned status.

2. MODIFICATIONS IN SPECIALTY CALCULATIONS

Some have suggested the possibility of reducing Medicare's costs by eliminating specialty differentials in the calculation of reason-able charges. Most carriers have incorporated these differentials in their calculations to reflect actual charging practices. There is some evidence that the specialist/generalist differential may be higher than warranted by differences in quality and intensity of care provided, though some distinctions, not easily quantified, may be warranted by the presumed superior training and experience brought to the physician/patient encounter.

Neither Medicare, nor the medical community generally, have established a single uniform definition for the term specialist. Several items have been cited to support the contention that the existing generalist/specialist distinction does not always reflect differences in training or services provided. For example, a physician may not be board certified in his primary specialty (though he may be board eligible). In 1980, 48.7 percent of the nation's non-Federal physicians were not board certified in their primary specialty.⁵¹ Similar findings have been reported for physicians providing services to Medicare patients. Preliminary results from a General Accounting Office (GAO) survey of three Medicare carriers suggest that roughly 50 percent of physicians classifying themselves as specialists are not board certified. For those physicians classifying themselves in one subspecialty of internal medicine, roughly one quarter were not certified in internal medicine. 52

The type of services provided by a specialist may not in all cases be more intensive than that provided by a generalist. An estimated

⁴⁰ Mitchell, Janet B. and Cromwell, Jerry. "Physician Behavior Under the Medicare Assignment Option: Final Report" (pursuant to HCFA contract No. 500-78-0051). Center for Health Economics Research. January 1981. p. 70-78. ⁴¹ Bidese, Catherine and Danais, Donald. "Physician Characteristics and Distribution in the U.S.," 1981 edition, American Medical Association. Survey and Data Resources, 1982. ⁴² Conversation with GAO official, April 1983.

20 percent of patients of all ages receive continuing general medical care from a specialist physician. An examination of physician practice encounters by specialty shows that (excluding the specialties of pediatrics and obstetrics/gynecology) from 16.7-68.9 percent of all patient encounters with specialists are in the principal care category (i.e. care provided to a regular patient by a physician who provides the majority of the patient's care. Consultative care pro-vided at the request of another physician accounts for 15.8-54.4 percent of patient encounters, depending on specialty. Specialized care encounters represent between 1.7 percent and 47.5 percent of encounters by specialty.⁵³

Preliminary results from a GAO sample of three Medicare carriers found that a significant amount of a specialist's work involved ailments unrelated to his particular specialty.⁵⁴ In this sample, be-tween 18 percent and 52 percent of the physicians, depending on specialty, were providing services for diagnoses which did not require the skills of the specific specialist. For between 11 percent and 33 percent of the claims, categorized by specialty class, adequate care could have been provided by an internist, family practitioner or general practitioner. For between 2 percent and 20 percent of the claims, categorized by specialty class, adequate care could have been provided by a physician of another specialty.

In view of the variations in both documented qualifications of, and actual services rendered by, physicians classifying themselves as specialists, it has been suggested that the specialist/generalist distinction should be eliminated. While this approach could potentially rationalize some aspects of the existing system, limited sav-ings could be anticipated. Preliminary results from a GAO simulation suggests that elimination of the differential would not result in additional program outlays and could in fact save up to an estimated 1 percent in outlays for physician services if a rollback in fees was permitted.⁵⁵ A simulation study ⁵⁶ in Queens, New York showed that elimination of specialty differentials would slightly reduce program outlays (about 2 percent). Revenues would remain the same for 45 percent of physicians, increase for 20 percent of them (on the average of 2 percent) and decrease for 36 percent (on the average of 2 percent). Individual specialties would be affected in different ways. Elimination of specialty differentials would also result in an increase (averaging 17 percent) in out-of-pocket expenses for approximately half of the beneficiaries. The study also examined the impact of an average charge payment system (based on charges in a previous period) calculated without specialty differentiations. Such a system, which incorporated a stipulation that no physician reimbursements be reduced, would have little net effect on program outlay, physician revenues, and beneficiary burden.

 ⁵³ Mendenhall, Robert C., "Medical Practice in the United States," Special report of the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, 1981.
 ⁵⁴ Conversation with GAO official, April 1983.
 ⁵⁵ Conversation with GAO official, April 1983.
 ⁵⁴ Mueller, Charlotte F. and Otelsberg, Jonah. "Alternative Approaches to Physician Reimbursement Under Medicare: A Simulation," final report prepared by the Center for Social Research, Graduate Center, City University of New York (pursuant to HCFA grant No. 95-P-790012-01), Aug. 5, 1979. p. 1-15.

3. MODIFICATIONS IN GEOGRAPHIC CALCULATIONS

Variations in Medicare payment rates for urban versus rural areas are attributable to differences in charging patterns. It has generally been felt that a certain degree of difference is justified by the varying costs of practice in different localities. However, the magnitude of the difference in fees, and, therefore reasonable charges between those localities with high prevailing charges and those with low prevailing charges appears to be in excess of the amount warranted by cost-of-living differences.

amount warranted by cost-of-living differences. H.R. 934, as reported in the 96th Congress by the Senate Finance Committee, included a measure directed at reducing locality differentials. The proposal required the calculation of statewide median charges (in any State with more than one locality) and provided that no local prevailing charge be increased in the annual update to the extent that it exceeded the statewide median by more than one-third. While no reductions would take place with respect to current levels, automatic increases in charge levels substantially above the median would be precluded. In addition, the proposal would have permitted a new physician in a locality which is designated as a physician shortage area to establish his customary charges at the prevailing level (rather than at the 50th percentile as under existing guidelines.) In 1976, the State of Colorado, which previously had computed

In 1976, the State of Colorado, which previously had computed prevailing charges for 10 separate localities, moved to a single statewide locality. This reimbursement change led to a relative increase in prevailing charges for physicians in small urban and nonurban areas of the State and a relative decrease for physicians in major urban areas. An analysis ⁵⁷ of the impact of these changes showed that physicians whose reimbursement rates declined following the changes (primarily those in Denver/Boulder area) billed for more-intensive medical services, had lower assignment rates, and charged lower prices than they would have in the absence of the change. Conversely, those physicians in small urban and non-urban area whose rates increased provided less-intensive services, had higher assignment rates and charged higher amounts than they would have otherwise. However, the analysis did not find that physicians responded to the reimbursement modification by altering the number of laboratory tests and X-rays provided.

C. Stemming Increases in Federal Outlays

During the 97th Congress, both the Senate and House considered measures directed toward curtailing the growth in physician expenditures. The Senate passed version of the "Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982" (TEFRA) specified that: (1) the increase in the economic index that was effective on July 1, 1982 would not be in effect for charges for services rendered on or after October 1, 1982; (2) the increase allowed for the 12 month period beginning July 1, 1983 could not exceed five percent; and (8) the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS)

⁶⁷ Rice, Thomas and McCall, Nelda. "Changes in Medicare Reimbursement in Colorado: Impact on Physicians' Economic Behavior," in Health Care Financing Review, June 1982, v. 8, No. 4, p. 67.

would be required to report to the Congress changes in the rate of assignment and in costs paid by beneficiaries as a result of changes made in physician reimbursement.

The House Committee provision considered during the conference on TEFRA specified that: (1) the increase in the economic index for prevailing fees effective July 1, 1982 would be reduced to 4 percent effective October 1, 1982; (2) physicians who agreed to accept assignment on all their bills would not be subject to the reduction; and (3) the date of the annual update in customary and prevailing charge screens would be delayed from July 1, to October 1 of each year starting in 1983. The "Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982," as enacted contained neither the Senatepassed nor House Committee provisions.

The President as part of his fiscal year 1984 Budget proposals recommended postponing the annual updating of both the customary and prevailing charge limits that would otherwise occur on July 1, 1983 for the period July 1, 1983 through June 30, 1984. This proposal is incorporated in S. 643 introduced by Senator Dole (by request).

In its fiscal year 1984 report ⁵⁸ on various deficit reduction strategies, the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) noted that restricting the growth rate in allowable charges to the growth in the overall Consumer Price Index (CPI) could reduce program outlays by \$3.6 billion over the fiscal year 1984-fiscal year 1988 period.

D. Alternative Payment Methodologies

The reasonable charge system incorporated in the original Medicare legislation was patterned after the reimbursement methodology used by some private insurers. Subsequent regulatory and legislative changes have resulted in certain limitations being placed on allowable Medicare fees which are more restrictive than those applicable in the private market. However, the basic fee-for-service methodology, based on customary and prevailing charges, still remains. The resulting system has been criticized for failing to meet what many believe should be the primary objectives of the Medicare reimbusement system, namely the provision of adequate financial protection for beneficiaries, promotion of rational payment patterns for physicians' services, and the containment of inflationary tendencies. Therefore, it has been suggested that in lieu of modifications to the existing system, an alternative payment methodology should be adopted.

1. FEE SCHEDULES

The principal alternative payment method which has been suggested is that of negotiated fixed fee schedules. This approach has the advantage of being easy for patients and physicians to understand and easy for carriers to administer. Depending on the design of the system, it also has the potential for rationalizing allowable payment rates and stemming inflationary tendencies. However, fixed fee schedules offer no assurance to patients that the allow-

⁵⁸Congressional Budget Office. "Reducing the Deficit: Spending and Revenue Options." A report to the Senate and House Committees on the Budget—part III, February 1988. p. 110.

able fees will be reasonably related to physicians' actual charges. Unless physicians are required to accept the fee schedule amounts as payment in full, patient liability for non-assigned claims could become more of a problem than under present law. If fee schedules do not keep pace with increases in actual charges, assignment rates could further decline.

Establishment of a fee schedule would require the development of a mechanism which accurately reflects the relative values of all the various medical procedures, the attachment of dollar values to these services, and the gaining of a consensus among the various parties involved.

The basic outline of a negotiated fixed fee schedule approach involves the development of a uniform system of procedural terminology and negotiation of payment rates for use on a State-by-State or area-by-area basis. The uniform system of procedure coding terminology would be developed by HCFA in consultation with the medical profession, other large purchasers of health care and other interested parties. Once the system was established, the actual amounts payable could be negotiated by HCFA and representatives of the medical profession; schedules would be periodically updated based on an appropriate index.

Several issues would need to be addressed if the fee schedule approach were adopted. The first relates to the value assigned to services performed by primary care physicians versus specialists and the degree to which existing fee differentials should be reflected in the new system. The second issue relates to the extent to which existing urban-rural and regional variations in fees should be lessened or eliminated. A single fee per procedure applicable to an entire State would represent a way of equalizing Medicare fees between urban and rural physicians and between different geographic areas in a single State. Alternatively, fee schedules could be established on an area-by-area basis. The impact of this approach on existing fee variations would depend on the size and composition of the designated areas and the extent to which disparities between comparable medical service areas were reduced or eliminated.

The major consideration in the design of a fee schedule payment system is the initial level at which fees are established. Some have suggested that the total costs generated by any fee schedule should not exceed that which would have been paid under the current system. However, this would mean that some physicians would have to accept a reduction in recognized fees. Another option would be to hold recognized fees constant (or allow them to increase at a slower rate) while the lowest recognized fees would be allowed to increase at a faster rate until they were equivalent. Alternatively, the schedule could be set at the upper range of the current distribution of fees. In the short run, this would represent a significant increase in program expenditures.

While fee schedules have the potential for stemming the growth in allowable fees, there is some question whether they are as effective in containing total expenditures for physicians' services. As noted in Part X, experience under the Economic Stabilization Program and the Colorado experience shows that when limits are

- ...

الماليان والعبار المالية بعوره الترجم فتتحد وموقد معتور التوم

placed on allowable fees, increases in both intensity and volume may result.

An additional factor which would have to be taken into account if the fee schedule approach were adopted is the difficulty of negotiating rates where only an estimated 17 percent of total physician expenditures are involved. In order to encourage increased use of assignments (or agreements to become participating physicians) a higher schedule would probably have to be adopted than if all, or a larger percentage, of payment sources were involved.

In its fiscal year 1984 report ⁵⁹ on various deficit reduction strategies, the CBO noted that fee schedules could be incrementally introduced, beginning with surgical procedures. Establishment of a schedule which resulted in a 10 percent reduction in allowed charges for surgical procedures would reduce Federal outlays by \$180 million in fiscal year 1984 and \$8.6 billion over the fiscal year 1984-1988 period. The report noted that fee schedules could be structured in such a manner as to encourage certain physician responses, such as movements of physicians into specialties, such as primary care, which have been traditionally characterized by low reimbursement levels. The report noted that these changes, particularly if coupled with mandated assignment, could be met with considerable physician resistance.

2. DIAGNOSIS RELATED GROUPS

Public Law 98-21, the "Social Security Amendments of 1988" provides for the establishment of a prospective payment system for inpatient hospital services. Under the new system, hospitals are to be paid an established amount for each type of case (e.g., appendicitis) with cases classified according to diagnosis related groups (DRGs). Prospective rates are to be phased in over a three-year period.

The prospective payment system established under Public Law 98-21 applies to payments made for hospital services reimbursed under the Part A program. It does not apply to those physicians' services which are currently reimbursed on a fee-for-service basis under the Part B program. Public Law 98-21 does, however, require the Secretary to begin in fiscal year 1984 the collection of data necessary to compute by DRGs the amount of physician charges furnished to hospital inpatients classified in those DRGs. Further, the Secretary is required to report to the Congress in 1985, recommendations concerning the advisability and feasibility of providing for the determination of payments based on a DRGtype classification for physicians' services furnished to hospital inpatients.

3. Other Approaches

It has been suggested that as the supply of physicians increases relative to the total population, competitive forces could operate to encourage more physicians to accept assignment and/or alter their delivery patterns. One example cited is that of multispecialty geri-

⁵⁹Congressional Budget Office. "Reducing the Deficit; Spending and Revenue Options." A report to the Senate and House Committees on the Budget—part III, February 1983, p. 111-112.

atric care associations which have been established in several areas. These entities offer citizens access to at least one primary care physician and a wide range of specialists, all of whom take assignment.

Several approaches have been offered for enhancing the forces of competition in the health care marketplace as a means of holding down medical costs. Given the fact that physicians are the central decision makers for the use of 70 percent of all health care services, it has been suggested that doctors should have a financial stake in what these services cost. One model is an arrangement under which primary care physicians share the risk for services provided to their patients. Each patient chooses his primary care physician who becomes the financial manager and coordinator for the entire spectrum of services provided. This physician must refer individuals for all nonemergency hospital and specified care. He authorizes payment from his account for such services and shares in any deficit or surplus remaining at the end of the year. Experience with such forms of medical organizations has been limited. In certain instances, financial problems have been encountered due to the difficulties these arrangements have had in establishing effective controls over volume and prices.

Another competitive approach to reducing Medicare's expenditures could involve the use of so-called "preferred provider" arrangements. The program would enter into agreements with individual or groups of physicians to provide services at the most competitive rates possible, negotiated in advance. Beneficiaries would not be required to obtain services from these physicians. However, they would be encouraged to do so through certain financial inducements, for example, the reduction or elimination of coinsurance charges.

The preceding discussion has focused on various possible modifications or alternatives for reimbursing physicians under Medicare. Other approaches could be considered. However, many would entail more broad scale modifications in health service delivery patterns and/or population groups served and are thus outside the scope of this report.

U.S. CONGRESS, CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE, Washington, D.C., July 30, 1983.

Memorandum

To: Sheila Burke. From: Marilyn Moon. Subject: Physician reimbursement tables.

المحيي

I am enclosing a set of tables on physician reimbursement based on 1980 data from Medicare Bill Summary records.

Some caveats and explanations are necessary. First, these data represent a subsample of the Bill Summary records which HCFA uses in its published tables. Although there may be some minor differences, this extract nonetheless has 700,000 bills, over 530,000 of which are for physicians' services. In this memorandum, only physicians' services are examined; these include all services for which the specialty code indicated that a physician (including dental surgeons and osteopaths) provided the service. A small number of physician services are excluded when the specialty was coded as unknown. The tables contained here use reasonable charges as the base.

This memorandum concentrates on the proportion of reasonable charges accounted for by various subsets of physician services to illustrate the potential impact of changes in physician reimbursement on selected portions of physicians' services. These simple disaggregations do not tell the whole story, however, since physicians may have some discretion about how services are categorized. For example, if inpatient services are singled out for more restrictive reimbursement policies, some physicians might—at the margin—do more follow-up treatment in the office after the patient has returned home.

Specialty of Physician

On the bill summary, physician specialty is coded by the carrier using local directories which indicate what the physicians themselves consider their major specialties. Only a portion of those specialties are listed here, representing some of the largest groups. The last category, specialized surgery, combines all those codes listing surgery associated with a particular specialty (such as orthopedic surgery).

largest groups. The last category, specialized surgery, combines all those codes listing surgery associated with a particular specialty (such as orthopedic surgery). Table I summarizes some general information about physicians by specialty. Physicians specializing in internal medicine account for over one-fifth of all reasonable charges for physicians. Another fifth is for services by physicians specializing in surgery. Average submitted and reasonable charges here are shown for two types of services: "medical care" and surgery. The medical care category is a catchall including all general physician services such as office visits and diagnostic services. Differences by physician specialty consequently represent both potential differences in reimbursements for the same procedures and variations in the mix of procedures performed by physicians in each specialty group. An even greater variation in reasonable charges exists across specialties for surgery, probably largely reflecting differences in the complexity of surgical procedures performed.¹ (For some specialties, such as anesthesia and radiclogy, most reasonable charges are not in the medical care or surgery categories.)

Type and Place of Service

Separating reasonable charges by type and place of services also represent possible ways to make selective changes in physician reimbursement policy. The tables presented here focus only on office visits, and inpatient and outpatient hospital services. Treatment at home or in an institutional setting represents only a small

¹ The prevailing charge directory which shows limits for specific procedures indicates much smaller differences between reasonable charge amounts allowed for specialists and general practice.

proportion of reasonable charges. The type of service category is also limited here to medical care, surgery, and consultation services, which together represents over three-fourths of reasonable charges.

Three-fifths of all reasonable charges are for inpatient hospital services, but less than half of that amount represents inpatient surgery (see Table 2). Almost half of medical care services are performed in an inpatient setting. Medical care and surgery each account for more than one-third of all physician services.

Assignment

• •,

Another way of selectively changing physician reimbursement would be to distinguish between services where assignment would be accepted and where it would not. Data are not readily available on what proportion of physicians always accept as-signment. Rather, the results presented here consider only the share of reasonable charges where assignment is accepted. Since the results discussed here are based on reasonable charges, that portion of reasonable charges attributable to meeting the deductible is not classified by whether assignment is accepted or not. Consequently, the percentages do not sum to 100 (It is of interest however to note that this is the percentages do not sum to 100. (It is of interest, however, to note that this is particularly true for office visits. Once patients are hospitalized, they have evidently already exceeded the SMI deductible.) Behavioral assumptions about the response of physicians to charges based on acceptance of assignment would be particularly im-

portant for determining the ultimate impact of any change. The proportion of reasonable charges for which assignment is accepted shows con-siderable variation by type and place of service (see Table 3). Overall, office visits display the lowest proportion of charges where assignment is accepted and outpatient services have the highest proportion. The differences across these places are greater for services categorized as "medical care." Moreover, the relatively high 52 percent of reasonable charges accepted for inpatient services are particularly affect-ed by a 57 percent acceptance for medical care as opposed to surgery. This is some-what at odds with the common belief that it is the expensive services such as surgical procedures which display the highest assignment rates. The results are similar when acceptance of assignment is disaggregated by whether or not there has been a Medicaid buy-in.

An entit the	Percent of all reasonable charges	Average submi	tted charges	Average reasonable charges	
Speciality		Medical care 1	Surgery ²	Medical care 1	Surgery 2
General practice	9.2	\$17.82	\$46.69	\$13.66	\$36.43
Internal medicine	21.7	25.84	70.33	19.99	54.99
Family practice	4.1	18.48	42.47	14.08	32.19
Cardiovascular	4.1	31.51	261.20	24.20	207.24
Urology	5.1	21.29	245.05	16.87	187.77
Radiology	6.9	28.04	105.45	21.56	82.3
General surgery	10.6	20.63	319.60	15.67	244.43
Specialized surgery	10.8	24.89	458.95	18.59	343.8
Anesthesiology	4.9	25.53	126.25	18.79	91.10
All physicians		23.18	181.92	17.80	139.50

TABLE 1.—SHARE OF REASONABLE CHARGES AND AVERAGE SUBMITTED AND REASONABLE CHARGES BY SELECTED SPECIALTIES

¹ "Medical care" here refers to general physician services excluding surgery and consultation.
² Surgery includes those procedures recognized in the surgical section of current procedural terminology published by the AMA.

Source: Extract from 1980 Bill Summary.

105

TABLE 2.—PERCENTAGE OF REASONABLE CHARGES BY SELECTED TYPES AND PLACES OF SERVICE, 1980

Nee of excite					
Place of service	Medical care Surgery		Consultation	A ll	
Office	17.4	3.6	0.5	29.4	
Inpatient hospital	19.5	27.0	2.4	59.8	
Outpatient hospital	1.0	1.1	0.1	3.6	
Al	40.1	33.6	3.2	100.0	

Source: Extract from 1980 Bill Summary.

TABLE 3.—ACCEPTANCE OF ASSIGNMENT BY SELECTED TYPE AND PLACE OF SERVICES

	Percent of reasonable charges where			
Calculated between and allowers of any form	Assignmen			
Selected types and places of services	With medicaid buy-in	And no medicaid buy- in	Assignment not accepted	
All services	10.5	36.5	49.0	
Office visits	9.0	23.4	56.6	
Inpatient hospital	10.9	41.4	47.4	
Outpatient hospital	10.8	50.6	33.7	
Medical care	12.2	33.4	47.4	
Office visits	9.3	19.3	57.1	
Inpatient hospital	13.3	44.0	42.4	
Outpatient hospital	17.2	51.3	24.5	
Surgery	9.1	37.9	51.9	
Office visits	8.4	34.5	51.0	
Inpatient hospital	9.4	37.9	52.5	
Outpatient hospital	7.1	47.5	44.6	

Source: Extract from 1980 Bill Summary.

ATTACHMENT B

U.S. CONGRESS, CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE, Washington, D.C., July 25, 1983.

Memorandum

To: Shelia Burke. From: Marilyn Moon.

Subject: Additional physician reimbursement information.

I am enclosing three tables highlighting some of the data on physician reimbursement you asked me to provide. These tables contain information on size of average reasonable charges per service and on the growth of reimbursements by physician speciality.

Tables 1 and 2 focus on the size of reasonable charges. Table 1 looks only at surgery. In general, the smaller the average charge, the more likely it is that the surgery was performed either in an outpatient hospital or office setting. About 40 percent of all reasonable charges for surgery averaged over \$1,000 per service (in 1984 dollars). In that range, the proportion of reasonable charges where assignment was accepted and no Medicaid buy-in was involved is less than for services where average charges are smaller.

Table 2 summarizes the distribution of all charges by size of the average charge per service. Nearly two-thirds of the total amount is accounted for by services where charges are less than \$100. In this case, "voluntary" acceptance of assignment is slightly lower than average. As was the case with surgery, however, this acceptance rate increases only at first, declining again for charges averaging very large amounts.

Table 3 summarizes growth in reimbursements by selected specialities between 1975 and 1980. Highest rates are for physicians specializing in family practice, cardiovascular disease, and pathology. In each of these cases, however, the specialty even after growing faster than others—commands a relatively small share of total reimbursements. On the other hand, reimbursements to physicians listing general practice as their specialty grew much more slowly than average so that the share received by such physicians in 1980 was much smaller than in 1975. The last two columns of Table 3 show acceptance of assignment as a proportion of total reimbursements. (This varies slightly from percentages calculated against reasonable charges as shown in Tables 1 and 2.) There does not seem to be any particular relationship between acceptance of assignment and rate of growth in reimbursements by specialty.

TABLE 1.---ASSIGNMENT RATES AND SHARE OF REASONABLE CHARGES BY SIZE OF AVERAGE REASONABLE CHARGE PER SERVICE FOR SURGERY

[In percent]

Average size of reasonable charge per service for surgery (in 1984 dollars)	Share of all reasonable charges for surgery	Share of all reasonable charges	Proportion of reasonable charges where assignment is accepted and no medicaid buy-in ¹
Less than \$100	11.3	3.9	37.7
\$100 to \$499	20.8	7.0	43.5
\$500 to \$999	23.8	8.0	39.9
\$1,000 to \$1,499	20.3	6.8	36.8

TABLE 1.—ASSIGNMENT RATES AND SHARE OF REASONABLE CHARGES BY SIZE OF AVERAGE REASONABLE CHARGE PER SERVICE FOR SURGERY—Continued

[In percent]

Average size of reasonable charge per service for surgery (in 1984 dollars)	Share of all reasonable charges for surgery	Share of all reasonable charges	Proportion of reasonable charges where assignment is accepted and no medicaid buy-in ¹	
\$1,500 to \$1,999 \$2,000 and above	10.9 12.9	3.6 4.3	31.6 35.7	
All	100.0	33.6	38.3	

¹ The denominator used to calculate this percentage omits the share of reasonable charges applied to the deductible. Source: Extract from 1980 Bill Summary.

TABLE 2.---ASSIGNMENT RATES AND SHARE OF REASONABLE CHARGES BY SIZE OF AVERAGE REASONABLE CHARGE PER SERVICE

[In percent]

Average size of reasonable charge per service (in 1984 dollars)	Share of all reasonable charges	Where assignment is accepted and no medicaid buy-in ¹
Less than \$100	63.2	36.5
\$100 f0 \$13a	5.3	48.1
\$200 to \$299	3.3	46.3
5 300 to 5 399	2.3	45.2
5400 to \$499	2.3	41.9
5500 to \$999	8.6	40.5
51,000 to \$1,499	6,9	37.0
	3.7	31.7
2,000 and above	4.4	35.8
	100.0	38.0

¹ The denominator used to calculate this percentage omits the share of reasonable charges applied to the deductible. Source: Extract from 1980 Bill Summary.

·

TABLE 3.—SIZE AND GROWTH OF SELECTED PHYSICIAN SPECIALTIES AND ACCEPTANCE OF ASSIGNMENT

	(In percent)					
Physician specialty -	Percentage reimburse		Annual compound rate of growth in reimburse- ments 1975– 80	Percentage of reimbursements where assignment accepted		
r nyskaen specially	1975	1980		With buy-in 1	With no buy-in	
General practice	13.5	8.2				
I dinny proceeded.	1.3	0.2 3.7	6.6	15.9	30.2	
	20.3	••••	44.9	16.4	31.0	
Cardiovascular disease		21.0	18.6	10.5	37.6	
Ophthalmology	2.9	4.1	26.9	9.2	43.0	
Urology	6.2	8.0	23.8	8.7	29.5	
Urology	5.3	5.3	17.8	8.7	35.3	
General surgery	11.9	10.9	15.8	10.5	40.6	
Orthopedic surgery	5.7	6.3	19.9	9.6	34.9	
Anesthesiology.	4.5	5.1	20.6	9.4	34.9	
Radiology	5.8	7.8	25.0	10.2	•	
Pathology	1.1	1.5	25.8		50.3	
	***	1.5	23.8	13.9	51.9	
All physicians	100.0	100.0	17.8	11.1	38.7	

Buy-in refers to whether medicaid purchases part B premiums for its beneficiaries. In such cases acceptance of assignment is mandatory for

Source: Extract from 1980 Bill Summary and "Medicare: Use of Physicians' Services Under the Supplementary Medical Insurance Program, 1975-1978."

¢

0